

National Library of Canada

Acquisitions and Bibliographic Services Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0N4 Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Direction des acquisitions et des services bibliographiques

395, rue Wellington Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0N4

Actual tries - Acotives references

Our file - Notre reference

AVIS

The quality of this microform is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original thesis submitted for microfilming. Every effort has been made to ensure the highest quality of reproduction possible.

NOTICE

If pages are missing, contact the university which granted the degree.

Some pages may have indistinct print especially if the original pages were typed with a poor typewriter ribbon or if the university sent us an inferior photocopy.

Reproduction in full or in part of this microform is governed by the Canadian Copyright Act, R.S.C. 1970, c. C-30, and subsequent amendments. La qualité de cette microforme dépend grandement de la qualité de la thèse soumise au microfilmage. Nous avons tout fait pour assurer une qualité supérieure de reproduction.

S'il manque des pages, veuillez communiquer avec l'université qui a conféré le grade.

La qualité d'impression de certaines pages peut laisser à désirer, surtout si les pages originales ont été dactylographiées à l'aide d'un ruban usé ou si l'université nous a fait parvenir une photocopie de qualité inférieure.

La reproduction, même partielle, de cette microforme est soumise à la Loi canadienne sur le droit d'auteur, SRC 1970, c. C-30, et ses amendements subséquents.

Canadä

UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

EFFECTS OF THE ANTIDEPRESSANT/ANTIPANIC DRUG PHENELZINE AND AN N-ACETYL ANALOGUE ON BIOGENIC AMINES AND AMINO ACIDS

by

KEVIN F. McKENNA



A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR CF PHILOSOPHY

IN

MEDICAL SCIENCES (PSYCHIATRY)

EDMONTON, ALBERTA

SPRING, 1995



National Library of Canada

Acquisitions and Bibliographic Services Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0N4 Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Direction des acquisitions et des services bibliographiques

395, rue Wellington Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0N4

Your file - Votre relérence

Our file Notre référence

THE AUTHOR HAS GRANTED AN IRREVOCABLE NON-EXCLUSIVE LICENCE ALLOWING THE NATIONAL LIBRARY OF CANADA TO REPRODUCE, LOAN, DISTRIBUTE OR SELL COPIES OF HIS/HER THESIS BY ANY MEANS AND IN ANY FORM OR FORMAT, MAKING THIS THESIS AVAILABLE TO INTERESTED PERSONS. L'AUTEUR A ACCORDE UNE LICENCE IRREVOCABLE ET NON EXCLUSIVE PERMETTANT A LA BIBLIOTHEQUE NATIONALE DU CANADA DE REPRODUIRE, PRETER, DISTRIBUER OU VENDRE DES COPIES DE SA THESE DE QUELQUE MANIERE ET SOUS QUELQUE FORME QUE CE SOIT POUR METTRE DES EXEMPLAIRES DE CETTE THESE A LA DISPOSITION DES PERSONNE INTERESSEES.

THE AUTHOR RETAINS OWNERSHIP OF THE COPYRIGHT IN HIS/HER THESIS. NEITHER THE THESIS NOR SUBSTANTIAL EXTRACTS FROM IT MAY BE PRINTED OR OTHERWISE REPRODUCED WITHOUT HIS/HER PERMISSION.

ISBN 0-612-01725-7

L'AUTEUR CONSERVE LA PROPRIETE DU DROIT D'AUTEUR QUI PROTEGE SA THESE. NI LA THESE NI DES EXTRAITS SUBSTANTIELS DE CELLE-CI NE DOIVENT ETRE IMPRIMES OU AUTREMENT REPRODUITS SANS SON AUTORISATION.



UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

RELEASE FORM

NAME OF AUTHOR: Kevin Francis McKenna

TITLE OF THESIS: Effects of the antidepressant/antipanic drug phenelzine and an N-acetyl analogue on biogenic amines and amino acids

DEGREE FOR WHICH THESIS WAS PRESENTED: Doctor of Philosophy YEAR THIS DEGREE GRANTED: 1995

Permission is hereby granted to the UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA LIBRARY to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only.

The author reserves other publication rights, and neither the thesis nor extensive extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's written permission.

11711 - 35 Avenue Edmonton, Alberta T6J 2W9

DATED: April 19th, 1995

UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH

The undersigned certify that they have read, and recommend to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research for acceptance, a thesis entitled EFFECTS OF THE ANTIDEPRESSANT/ANTIPANIC DRUG PHENELZINE AND AN N-ACETYL ANALOGUE ON BIOGENIC AMINES AND AMINO ACIDS by KEVIN F. McKENNA in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY in Medical Sciences.

Martin-Iverson (Chair) G.B. Baker (Supervisor) 140 R.T. Coutts (Cosupervisor) é. J.I. Goldberg A.J. Greenshaw W.G. Dewhurst

S.H. Kennedy (External Examiner)

DATED: April 11, 1995

ABSTRACT

The antidepressant/antipanic drug phenelzine (PLZ) is a monoamine oxidase (MAO) inhibitor which also elevates brain levels of γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA). Its analogue, N²-acetyl-PLZ (N²AcPLZ), has been shown to have relatively strong MAO-inhibiting properties and has been proposed as a potential antidepressant drug.

This thesis reports the results of comprehensive experiments on the effects of PLZ and N²AcPLZ on some neurotransmitter amines and the amino acids GABA and alanine (ALA) in brain and on the metabolism of PLZ. N²AcPLZ was a good inhibitor of MAO-A and -B *ex vivo* and *in vitro*; like PLZ it produced a significant elevation of biogenic amines and reduction in the levels of their metabolites in rat brain, after both acute and chronic administration. Both PLZ and N²AcPLZ caused a down-regulation of α_2 -adrenoceptors, a common characteristic of antidepressants.

PLZ, but not N²AcPLZ, produced a marked elevation of brain levels of GABA and ALA. Chronic (28-day) administration of PLZ produced small, but significant, decreases in activity of GABA- and ALA-transaminase in brain.

The GABA- and ALA-elevating effects of PLZ were reversed by pretreatment with the MAO inhibitors tranylcypromine and pargyline, further supporting the proposal that such actions of PLZ are due in large part to a metabolite formed by the action of MAO directly on PLZ.

Chronic administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ resulted in no changes in the density or affinity of GABA_A receptors or benzodiazepine receptors in rat cortex and hippocampus.

Indirect and direct evidence was provided for the formation of p-hydroxyphenelzine (p-OH-PLZ) as a metabolite of PLZ. Uptake and release experiments in brain showed that p-OH-PLZ differed considerably from PLZ in ability to alter uptake and release of biogenic amines.

After 2 and 4 weeks of PLZ administration to psychiatric . .ients, there were dramatic increases in levels of biogenic amines and, in general, decreases in levels

of their metabolites in 24 hour urine samples. However, levels of 5-hydroxindole-3acetic acid, phenylacetic acid and *p*-hydroxyphenylacetic acid (acid metabolites of 5-HT, β -phenylethylamine and *p*-tyramine) did not change significantly from pretreatment values.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am grateful to the members of my supervisory committee for guidance and advice and to the Alberta Heritage Foundation for Medical Research for providing a Clinical Fellowship.

Many thanks to Ms. Gail Rauw and Ms. Jordyce van Muyden for expert technical assistance and to Ms. Sally Omura for typing this thesis.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION		
A.	GENE	RAL INTRODUCTION 1
В.	ANTIC	EPRESSANT DRUGS 3
	B.1	Affective and Anxiety Disorders 3
	B.2	Classes of Antidepressants 11
	B.3	Antidepressant Mechanisms of Action
С.	MONO	DAMINE OXIDASE (MAO) AND INHIBITORS
	C.1	Biology and Genetics of MAO 25
	C.2	Biochemistry of MAO 29
	C.3	MAO Inhibitors
D.	PHEN	IELZINE (PLZ)
	D.1	Clinical Efficacy
	D.2	Biological Effects
	D.3	Metabolism
E.	N²-AC	ETYLPHENELZINE
	E.1	Importance as a Metabolite of PLZ 47
	E.2	Neurochemical Properties
F.	γ-AMI	NOBUTYRIC ACID (GABA) 54
	F.1	Biochemistry, Metabolism and Receptors
	F.2	GABA and Psychiatric Disorders 58
G.	OBJE	CTIVES
MATE		63 AND METHODS
A.	CHEN	/ICALS

Β.	ANAL	YTICAL INSTRUMENTATION AND APPARATUS
	B.1	Gas Chromatography (GC) 68
	B.2	High Pressure Liquid Chromatography with Electrochemical
		Detection (HPLC-EC)
	B.3	Ultraviolet Spectrophotometer 69
	B.4	Liquid Scintillation Spectrometry 69
	B.5	Locomotor A Aonitoring System
	B.6	Superfusion Reliase Apparatus
	B.7	Uptake Apparatus
	B.8	Tissue Homogenizer 70
	B.9	Tissue Chopper
	B.10	Centrifuges
	B.11	Filtration
	B.12	Shaker-Mixer
	B.13	Weighing Balances
	B.14	pH Meter
	B.15	Glass Cleaning
C.	ANIM	ALS
	C.1	Surgery and Administration of Drugs
	C.2	Sample Collection and Storage 74
D.	HUM	AN SUBJECTS
	D.1	Administration of Phenelzine74
	D.2	Sample Collection and Storage 74
	D.3	Clinical Measures
E.	ANAL	YTICAL METHODS

E.1	Determination of MAO Activity
E.2	Analysis of Levels of NA, DA, 5-HT, 5-HIAA, HVA, DOPAC and
	Tryptophan in Rat Brain Using HPLC with Electrochemical
	Detection (HPLC-EC)
E.3	Analysis of Levels of GABA and Other Amino Acids
E.4	Determination of ALA- and GABA-Transaminase Activity 78
E.5	Determination of GAD Activity
E.6	Analysis of <i>p</i> -OH-PLZ Levels
E.7	Confirmation of Structure of <i>p</i> -OH-PLZ using
	GC-MS 80
E.8	Analysis of PLZ and PEA Levels in Rat Brain
E.9	Analysis of Urinary MHPG Levels in Human Subjects
E.10	Analysis of Urinary Levels of <i>m</i> - and <i>p</i> -OH-PAA, HVA
	and 5-HIAA in Human Subjects 84
E.11	Analysis of Urinary Levels of 3-MT, NME, m-TA, p-TA,
	Tryptamine and 5-HT in Human Subjects
E.12	Analysis of Urinary Levels of PAA in Human Subjects
E.13	Analysis of Urinary Levels of PEA in Human Subjects
E.14	[³ H]-Muscimol Binding Assay 88
E.15	[³ H]-Flunitrazepam Binding Assay
E.16	Functional Testing of α_2 -Adrenergic Receptors 90
E.17	Determination of the Inhibition of Uptake of Neurotransmitter
	Amines from Brain Tissue 91
E.18	Determination of the Release of Neurotransmitter Amines from
	Brain Tissue

	E.19	Determination Of Protein Concentrations
F.	STAT	STICAL ANALYSIS
RESU	LTS .	
A.	EFFE	CTS OF PHENELZINE AND N ² -ACETYLPHENELZINE
	IN TH	E RAT
	A.1	MAO Activity
		A.1.1 Effects of Acute Administration of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ 95
		A.1.2 Effects of Chronic Administration of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ 95
		A.1.3 Effects of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ In Vitro
	A.2	Effects on Levels of Biogenic Amines and Metabolites 99
		A.2.1 Effects of Acute Administration of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ 99
		A.2.2 Effects of Chronic Administration of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ 103
	A.3	Effects on y-Aminobutyric Acid and Other Amino Acids 103
		A.3.1 Effects of Acute Administration of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ 103
		A.3.2 Effects of Chronic Administration of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ 107
		A.3.3 Effects of Pretreatment with MAO Inhibitors 111
	A.4	Effects on GAD, GABA-T and ALA-T 111
	A.5	Effects on α_2 -Adrenoreceptor Function
	A.6	Effects on [³ H]-Muscimol Binding 114
	A.7	Effects on [³ H]-Flunitrazepam Binding 117
В.	STUD	IES OF HYDROXYLATION AS A PATHWAY OF PLZ
	META	BOLISM
	B.1	Effects of Iprindole on PLZ and β -Phenylethylamine Levels 117
	B.2	<i>p</i> -OH-PLZ in Humans and Rats Taking PLZ
	B.3	Effects of <i>p</i> -OH-FLZ on Neurotransmitter Uptake

		and Release	127
C.	EFFE	CTS OF PLZ IN HUMAN SUBJECTS	127
	C.1	Clinical Effects	127
	C.2	Effects on 5-HT and Trace Amines	131
	C.3	Effects on Metabolites of the Classical Neurotransmitters	
		and Trace Amines	131
DISCI	USSIO	Ν	134
A.	NEUF	ROCHEMICAL EFFECTS OF PLZ AND N ² ACPLZ IN RATS	134
	A.1	Inhibition of MAO	134
	A.2	Biogenic Amines and Metabolites	134
	A.3	GABA and Alanine	136
	A.4	α ₂ -Adrenergic Receptors	145
В.	STUD	DIES OF HYDROXYLATION AS A PATHWAY OF PLZ	
	ΜΕΤΑ	BOLISM	145
	B.1	Analysis of <i>p</i> -OH-PLZ	145
	B.2	Efffects of <i>p</i> -OH-PLZ on Uptake and Release of	
		Neurotransmitter Amines	146
C.	EFFE	CTS OF PLZ IN HUMAN SUBJECTS	147
SUM	MARY		151
POSS	SIBLE	FUTURE STUDIES	154
REFERENCES			156
Public	cations	arising from the results described in this thesis	207

FIGURE LEGENDS

Figure 1:	Structures of some monoamine oxidase inhibitors (MAOIs) 13
Figure 2:	Structures of tricyclic antidepressants (TCAs)
Figure 3:	The reaction catalyzed by MAO
Figure 4:	The catabolism of NA 31
Figure 5:	The principal routes of catabolism of DA
Figure 6:	The principal routes of metabolism of 5-HT
Figure 7:	Possible routes of metabolism of PLZ 45
Figure 8:	Structures of N ¹ AcPLZ and N ² AcPLZ 51
Figure 9:	The formation and breakdown of GABA
Figure 10:	Summary of the assay procedure for <i>p</i> -OH-PLZ
Figure 11:	Effects of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ (0.05, 0.1 and 0.2 mmol/kg i.p.)
	on whole brain levels of NA, DA and 5-HT at 1 h
Figure 12:	Effects of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg i.p.) on whole brain
	levels of NA, DA and 5-HT at 1, 2, 4 and 8 h
Figure 13:	Effects of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ (0.05, 0.1 and 0.2 mmol/kg i.p.)
	on whole brain levels of GABA and ALA at 1 h post injection . 108
Figure 14:	Effects of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg i.p.) on whole brain
	levels of GABA and ALA at 1, 2, 4 and 8 h post injection 109
Figure 15:	Effects of 28 d administration of PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and
	N ² AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg/d) on whole brain levels of GABA
	and ALA

Figure 16:	The effects of 21 d administration of PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and
	N ² AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg/d) on the degree of clonidine (50 μ g/kg)-
	induced suppression of locomotor activity
Figure 17:	Reaction sequence for the derivatization of <i>p</i> -OH-PLZ 123
Figure 18:	Typical gas chromatographs obtained from extracts of human
	urine samples derivatized as described in section E.6 124
Figure 19:	Proposed mass fragmentation for the derivative of <i>p</i> -OH-PLZ 125

TABLE LEGENDS

Table 1:	Diagnostic criteria for major depression (adapted from DSM-IV,
	APA) 6
Table 2:	Diagnostic criteria for panic disorder (PD) [adapted from DSM-IV,
	APA) 8
Table 3:	Diagnostic criteria for generalized anxiety disorder (adapted from
	DSM-IV, APA)
Table 4:	Substrates and inhibitors of MAO
Table 5:	Summary of studies examining the influence of acetylator
	phenotype on response to PLZ 49
Table 6:	Levels of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ in rat blood and liver after
	intraperitoneal administration of PLZ (dose of 0.38 mmol/kg) 53
Table 7:	Chemicals used in the studies described in this thesis
Table 8:	Inhibition of MAO ex vivo at 1 h after administration of PLZ or
	N ² AcPLZ (0.05, 0.10 and 0.20 mmol/kg i.p.)
Table 9:	Inhibition of MAO ex vivo at 1, 2, 4 and 8 h after administration of
	PLZ or N ² AcPLZ (0.10 mmol/kg i.p.)
Table 10:	Effects of chronic (28 d) phenelzine (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and N ² AcPLZ
	(0.10 mmol/kg/d) administration on brain, liver and heart MAO
	activity
Table 11:	Inhibition of MAO <i>in vitro</i> by PLZ and N ² AcPLZ
Table 12:	Effects of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ (0.05, 0.1 and 0.2 mmol/kg i.p.)
	1 h post-injection on whole brain levels of HVA, DOPAC
	and 5-HIAA

Table 13:	Effects of PLZ and N ² AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg i.p.) at 1, 2, 4 and
	8 h post-injection on whole brain levels of HVA, DOPAC
	and 5-HIAA
Table 14:	Effects of chronic (28 d) PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and N ² AcPLZ
	(0.1 mmol/kg/d) administration on whole brain levels of
	neurotransmitter amines and acid metabolites
Table 15:	Effects of pretreatment (15 min) with VEH, TCP
	(0.15 mmol/kg i.p.) or PARG (0.38 mmol/kg) on the ability
	of PLZ (0.11 mmol/kg i.p.) to elevate ALA and GABA
	brain levels at 4 h post-administration 112
Table 16:	Effects of chronic (28 d) administration of PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d)
	and N ² AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg/d) on whole brain activity of GAD,
	GABA-T and ALA-T
Table 17:	Effects of chronic (28 d) administration of PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d)
	and N ² AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg/d) on [³ H]-muscimol binding to
	rat brain cortex
Table 18:	Effects of chronic (28 d) administration of PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d)
	and N ² AcPLZ (0.10 mmol/kg/d) on ³ H-flunitrazepam binding to
	membrane fractions from rat brain cortex
Table 19:	Effects of chronic (28 d) administration of PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d)
	and N ² AcPLZ (0.10 mmol/kg/d) on ³ H-flunitrazepam binding to
	membrane fractions from rat brain hippocampus
Table 20:	Effects of pretreatment with IPR (1 h previous) on rat whole
	brain levels of PLZ and PEA

Table 21:	Urinary concentrations of <i>p</i> -OH-PLZ in urine samples	
	collected from patients taking PLZ 12	:6
Table 22:	Effects of PLZ, <i>p</i> -OH-PLZ and <i>p</i> -TA on release of ³ H-neuro-	
	transmitter amines from striated or hypothalamic slices 12	28
Table 23:	Effects of PLZ and <i>p</i> -OH-PLZ on uptake of ³ H-neurotrans-	
	mitter amines into striatal or hypothalamic slices	29
Table 24:	Characteristics of the human subjects taking PLZ in this	
	study 13	30
Table 25:	Effects of administration of phenelzine on urinary excretion	
	of trace amines and 5-HT in psychiatric patients	32
Table 26:	Effects of administration of phenelzine on urinary excretion of	
	metabolites of trace amines and of classical neurotransmitter	
	amines in psychiatric patients	33

ABBREVIATIONS

ALA	alanine
ALA-T	alanine transaminase
GABA	γ-aminobutyric acid
GABA-T	γ-aminobutyric acid transaminase
AMI	amitriptyline
ANOVA	analysis of variance
APA	American Psychiatric Association
<i>m</i> -CPP	<i>m</i> -chlorophenylpiperazine
CGI-I	Clinical Global Impression of Improvement Scale
COMT	catechol 0-methyl transferase
d	day .
DA	dopamine
DCC	dicyclohexylcarbodiimide
DEHPA	di-(2-ethylhexyl)phosphate
DIG	distilled in glass
DMI	desmethylimipramine
DOPAC	3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetic acid
ECT	electroconvulsive therapy
EDTA	ethylendiamine tetraacetate disodium salt
FA	fast acetylator
g	gram
GAD	glutamic acid decarboxylase
GC	gas chromatography
GC-MS	gas chromatography/mass spectrometry
GLY	glycine
h	hou
HPLC-EC	high pressure liquid chromatography-electrochemical detection
HVA	homovanillic acid

	5 tudousindolo 2 postio poid
5-HIAA	5-hydroxyindole-3-acetic acid
p-OH-PLZ	para-hydroxyphenelzine
<i>p</i> -OHPAA	para-hydroxyphenylacetic acid
5-HT	5-hydroxytryptamine
:MI	imipramine
ip	intraperitoneal
IPR	iprindole
ILEU	isoleucine
kg	kilogram
LEU	leucine
3MT	3-methoxytyramine
MAO	monoamine oxidase
MAOI	monoamine oxidase inhibitor
MHPG	3-methoxy-4-hydroxyphenyl glycol
MPP⁺	1-methyl-4-phenyl pyridinium
MPTP	1-methyl-4 phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine
N ² AcPLZ	N ² -acetylphenelzine
NA	noradrenaline
NAD	nicotinamide adenosine dinucleotide
NME	normetanephrine
NOR	nortriptyline
NSD	no significant difference
OCD	obsessive compulsive disorder
PD	panic disorder
PAA	phenylacetic acid
PEA	β-phenylethylamine
PFBC	pentafluorobenzoyl chloride
PFP-OH	pentafluorophenol
PLZ	phenelzine (2-phenylethylhydrazine)
PTSD	posttraumatic stress disorder

- REM rapid eye movement
- SA slow acetylator
- SEM standard error of the mean
- SIQ semi-interquartile range
- SSRIs selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors
- T tryptamine
- T₃ triiodothyronine
- T₄ tetraiodothyronine
- TA tyramine
- *p*-TA *para*-tyramine
- TCA tricyclic antidepressant
- TCP tranylcypromine
- TMI trimipramine
- TRP tryptophan
- VAL valine
- VEH vehicle
- VMA vanillyImandelic acid

INTRODUCTION

A. GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Monoamine oxidase inhibitors (MAOIs) are a class of drugs which share the ability to inhibit the enzymes monoamine oxidase-A and/or -B (MAO-A, MAO-B), but vary widely in other important pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic properties. The MAOIs have found an important niche in clinical psychiatry where they are used as a key component in the multimodal therapy and rehabilitation of persons suffering from serious psychiatric illness. Patients afflicted with a wide variety of conditions may potentially benefit from an MAOI; in particular, those with affective (mood) or anxiety disorders often respond positively following several weeks of treatment (Nutt and Glue, 1989, 1991).

Phenelzine (2-phenylethylhydrazine, PLZ), an irreversible inhibitor of MAO-A and MAO-B, is a popular MAOI in clinical use at present. Despite the fact that PLZ has been utilized since 1959, there are serious gaps in our knowledge of the metabolism and neurochemical effects of this drug (Baker and Coutts, 1989). Advancing our understanding of how the MAOIs exert beneficial and deleterious effects allows the development of more specific and safer treatment approaches. A glimmer of light may also be shed on the underlying causes and pathophysiology of the affective and anxiety disorders. The neurotransmitters of greatest interest with regard to the etiology and pharmacotherapy of affective/anxiety disorders are noradrenaline (NA), dopamine (DA), 5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT) and γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA), and these have been the focus of the studies described in this thesis.

In elucidating mechanisms of therapeutic effect, awareness of the metabolic routes of a compound is an important but often ignored factor. Many psychotropic

agents have biologically active metabolites with unique properties that may contribute to the clinical effect of the parent drug (Potter and Manji, 1990; Young, 1991; Caccia and Garattini, 1992; Baker *et al.*, 1994). Genetic polymorphisms of drug-metabolizing enzymes give rise to distinct subpopulations of patients that differ in their ability to metabolize medications (Evans and White, 1964; Brosen and Gram, 1989; Coutts, 1994). For many years PLZ was considered to be metabolized by acetylation, a metabolic process known to be under genetic control (Evans and White, 1964; Baker and Coutts, 1989).

One of the possible acetylated metabolites of PLZ with biologic activity is N-2-acetylphenelzine (N²AcPLZ). Studies by Coutts *et al.* (1990, 1991) have indicated that N²AcPLZ is a very minor metabolite of PLZ but that it retains MAO-inhibiting properties and should be considered as a potential antidepressant drug in its own right. As little research has been done to date examining the neurochemical properties of N²AcPLZ, a number of the studies described in this thesis have compared the effects of PLZ and N²AcPLZ following acute and chronic administration in rodents. Similarities and differences in effects on neurotransmitter levels, enzyme activity, and neurotransmitter receptor function and density may then be related to the unique structures of these compounds.

Oxidative pathways of metabolism are also under genetic control (Brosen and Gram, 1989) and now appear to be more important in the biotransformation of PLZ than is acetylation (Robinson *et al.*, 1985). The possibility of ring hydroxylation as a metabolic route for PLZ in rodents and human subjects was examined in this thesis. The formation of such a hydroxylated metabolite could not only contribute to the pharmacokinetics and MAO-inhibiting profile of PLZ, but could affect the ability of this drug to alter the uptake and release of neurotransmitter amines. Consequently, the effects of *para*-hydroxy-PLZ (*p*-OH-PLZ) on uptake and release of NA, DA and 5-HT were examined.

A clinical project was also conducted in which a group of psychiatric patients suffering from affective or anxiety disorders were administered PLZ and urinary excretion of a number of biogenic amines and their metabolites were measured at 2 and 4 weeks after commencement of therapy with PLZ.

B. ANTIDEPRESSANT DRUGS

B.1 Affective anc. Anxiety Disorders

The affective and anxiety disorders are among the most common conditions diagnosed in clinical psychiatry (Weissman and Boyd, 1982; Myers *et al.*, 1984; Bland *et al.*, 1988a,b; Spaner *et al.*, 1994). While some patients present with a pure affective or anxiety disorder, these disorders often coexist and overlap with other serious psychiatric illnesses such as schizophrenia, anorexia nervosa, bulimia and alcohol or drug abuse. A mixture of several disorders is often seen in the same patient (Torgersen, 1990; Thompson *et al.*, 1989; Wittchen and Essau, 1989; Breier *et al.*, 1985; Wetzler and Katz, 1989) and treatments are often effective for more than one disorder, suggesting fundamental connectivity rather than discontinuity. It can be difficult to study "pure disorders" because of this pervasive overlap.

Of the classification schemes (nosology) that have been proposed in psychiatry over the years, the most popular in North America currently is the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of the APA (American Psychiatric Association, 1994); volume 4 of this manual is now available and is commonly called DGM-IV. This classification system allows multiple diagnoses and is atheoretical with regard to the etiology or origin of mental disorders. Diagnoses are made based on the symptoms experienced by the patient and the behaviour of the patient as observed by the clinician. This allows for a reliable system in which clinicians are likely to come to similar diagnoses but may be flawed by not reflecting underlying biological couses and pathophysiology. It is important to investigate the potential causes (etiology) of a disorder in addition to making the diagnosis.

The affective or mood disorders in DSM-IV include bipolar disorder, depressive disorder, cyclothymia, and dysthymia. In bipolar disorder (previously called manic depressive illness) and cyclothymia, the mood will periodically swing from euthymia (normal mood) to depression or mania. Cyclothymia refers to a milder variant where the mood swings are attenuated, causing less dysfunction and disruption of the patient's life. The essence of these disorders is the manic episode, in which the patient experiences a distinct period of an expansive, elevated mood, accompanied by increased self-esteem (grandiosity) and energy, a decreased need to sleep, the subjective sense that thoughts are racing, excess talkativeness, distractibility and an increase in the time spent in goal-directed, pleasurable and often dangerous activities. The cornerstones in the pharmacologic management of bipolar disorders are mood-stabilizing drugs which include lithium salts and the anticonvulsants valproic acid, carbamazepine and clonazepam (Ballenger and Post, 1980; Prien and Gelenberg, 1989; Jefferson, 1990; Post, 1990). Exposure to an antidepressant in the absence of a mood stabilizer may precipitate mania, an event that confirms the diagnosis of bipolar disorder.

4

Depressive and dysthymic disorders are approximately ten times more common than bipolar disorder (Myers et al., 1984; Weissman and Boyd, 1982), with reported incidences in the general population of approximately 5% or greater (Kaplan et al., 1994; Spaner et al., 1994). Depressed patients experience a sustained sadness that is not solely in reaction to adverse circumstances, an inability to experience pleasure (anhedonia), a sense of hopelessness that may lead to suicidal ideation or intent, diminished energy, impaired concentration and changes in appetite and sleep patterns (Table 1). Dysthymia is a mild form of depressive illness which never meets the full criteria for a major depression and also tends to be chronic in nature. Dysthymic patients often describe themselves as having been unhaboy for as long as they can remember in contrast to the more episodic and discrete nature of major depressive episodes. When depression is left untreated, the mortality rate due to suicide has been reported to be a staggering 15%, a rate 30 times that in the general population (Robins and Guze, 1970). The recurrence rate of depression is as high as 75-80%, leading to chronic disruption of the patient's life (Zis and Goodwin, 1979).

Misunderstandings may occur when discussing depressive illness due to the large number of meanings ascribed to the word depression. In medicine, the word is taken to mean a serious pervasive disorder that is distinctly different from normal and is not solely a reaction to unpleasant circumstances. Grief is an experience similar in phenomenology to depression but considered a normal reaction to loss. If grief becomes severe, protracted and causes significant dysfunction it would eventually be considered a depression (Zisook and Shuchter, 1991). Like the anxiety disorders, depression is a syndrome, a group of illnesses which share

 Table 1:
 Diagnostic criteria for major depression (adapted from DSM-IV, APA).

At least five of the following symptoms have been present during the same two-week period and represent a change from previous functioning; at least one of the symptoms is either (1) depressed mood, cr (2) loss of interest or pleasure.

- 1. Depressed mood.
- 2. Markedly diminished interest or pleasure (anhedonia).
- 3. Significant eight loss or weight gain.
- 4. Insomnia or *mersomnia*.
- 5. Psychomotor agitation or retardation.
- 6. Fatigue.
- 7. Feelings of worthlessness or excessive or inappropriate guilt.
- 8. Diminished ability to think or concentrate, or indecisiveness.
- Recurrent thoughts of death, recurrent suicidal ideation without a specific plan, or a suicide attempt or a specific plan for committing suicide.

common symptoms and signs. In all likelihood, patients arrive at the common syndrome through varying paths. For some, a genetic predisposition is paramount, whereas in others emotional trauma, loss, medical disorders or the use (or abuse) of drugs may be causative factors. In most cases a number of factors may be necessary to arrive at the endstate, and their relative importance remains a matter of conjecture. Regardless of the etiology, it appears that 70% of patients with depression will respond following several weeks of continual antidepressant therapy (Morris and Beck, 1974; Baldessarini, 1985).

The anxiety disorders include panic disorder [PD] (Table 2), generalized anxiety disorder (Table 3), obsessive compulsive disorder (OCD), post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) and phobic disorders. Phobic disorders are common, often mild, and involve the avoidance of specific situations (snakes, heights, enclosure). In general, the treatment of phobic disorders involves exposure and desensitization to the feared stimulus. Two specific forms of phobia require comment due to their co-morbidity with PD. Agoraphobia, a fear of being in situations where help may not be available, is often seen in patients with a history of PD (Klein and Gorman, 1987; Klein and Klein, 1989; Pollack et al., 1990). Common agoraphobic situations involve a fear of leaving home, a fear of being alone, or a fear of being in a place where help is not readily available. Social phobia, an avoidance of public situations where the patient may become the object of scrutiny or observation, is often seen in patients with PD and responds to treatment with MAOIs (Liebowitz et al., 1985a). PTSD is a heterogenous group of disorders in which the patient has disturbing symptoms of depression and anxiety following a devastating event such as war, rape or natural disaster. OCD is a serious chronic disorder in which obsessions or Table 2:Diagnostic criteria for panic disorder (PD) [adapted from DSM-IV,APA).

Recurrent, unexpected panic attacks (discrete periods of intense fear or discomfort) have occurred that lead to apprehension about having further attacks. At least four of the following symptoms occur abruptly during a panic attack and peak within 10 min:

- 1. shortness of breath (dyspnea) or smothering sensations.
- 2. dizziness, unsteady feeling, or faintness.
- 3. palpitations or accelerated heart rate (tachycardia).
- 4. trembling or shaking.
- 5. sweating.
- 6. choking.
- 7. nausea or abdominal distress.
- 8. depersonalization or derealization.
- 9. numbness or tingling sensations (paresthesias).
- 10. flushes (hot flashes) or chills.
- 11. chest pain or discomfort.
- 12. fear of dying.
- 13. fear of going crazy or of doing something uncontrolled.

- Table 3:Diagnostic criteria for generalized anxiety disorder (adapted from
DSM-IV, APA).
 - Unrealistic or excessive anxiety and worry (apprehensive expectation), for a period of 6 months or longer
 - Difficult to control the worry.
 - Three of the following:
 - (1) restless, keyed up
 - (2) easily fatigued
 - (3) difficulty concentrating
 - (4) irritability
 - (5) muscle tension
 - (6) sleep disturbance

compulsions are experienced to a degree that they interfere with normal functioning and is most amenable to behavioural treatment and antidepressants that enhance serotoninergic function (Greist, 1990; Jenike, 1990; Boyer *et al.*, 1991). These drugs include tricyclic and novel antidepressants that block the neuronal uptake pump for serotonin (5-HT; 5-hydroxytryptamine) [Perse *et al.*, 1987; Jenike *et al.*, 1989a,b; Clomipramine Collaborative Study Group, 1991; Boyer, 1992; Freeman *et al.*, 1994; Lydiard, 1994].

The most commonly observed anxiety disorders are generalized anxiety disorder and PD. These disorders share common symptoms but the time course is precipitous and time-limited in PD and sustained or unrelenting in generalized anxiety disorder. The essential feature of PD is the panic attack, characterized by the sudden onset of apprehension and fear, and associated with autonomic and cardiorespiratory symptoms (Table 2). It follows a crescendo pattern, typically peaks in minutes and quickly dissipates. These attacks tend to fluctuate and recur. The marked distress that a panic attack creates often provokes the patient to seek medical attention. PD is often complicated by the development of anticipatory anxiety and phobic avoidance including agoraphobia (Klein and Klein, 1989; Lelliot et al., 1989; Thompson et al., 1989; Buller et al., 1991). There is an extensive overlap between PD, generalized anxiety disorder, phobic disorders, depression and alcoholism (Weissman and Merikangas 1986; Thompson et al., 1989; Kushner et al., 1990; Wittchen et al., 1991; Keller, 1992; Dick et al., 1994). The benzodiazepines (particularly alprazolam), which enhance GABAergic function (Section F) and many antidepressants have been found useful in the treatment of generalized anxiety disorder and PD (Baldessarini, 1985; Liebowitz, 1989;

10

Dubovsky, 1990; Boyer 1992; Bakish *et al.*, 1993; Ballenger, 1993; Delafuente, 1993; Jonas and Cohon, 1993; Rosenberg, 1993; Shelton *et al.*, 1993; Johnson *et al.*, 1994). The splitting of PD from generalized anxiety disorder diagnostically has been controversial as they share common symptoms and treatment. The idea that generalized anxiety disorder is not amenable to treatment with antidepressants and PD does not respond to benzodiazepines has been proven wrong many times over the past decades in well controlled studies (Johnstone *et al.*, 1980; Charney *et al.*, 1986; Kahn *et al.*, 1986; Ballenger *et al.*, 1988; Noyes *et al.*, 1988; Lesser *et al.*, 1992; Schweizer *et al.*, 1993). The advantage of the benzodiazepines in the treatment of anxiety is their safety and immediate onset of clinical effect. The antidepressants will require several weeks administration prior to onset of effectiveness but are more useful when a mixture of disorders including depression is present.

B.2 Classes of Antidepressants

Until the 1950s, physical treatments for serious depression were limited to insulin-induced hypoglycemia and convulsive therapies induced by camphor or electric current (electroconvulsive therapy, ECT) [Baldessarini, 1985]. Of these, only ECT has continued to be utilized in the management of severe depression (APA Task Force on ECT, 1978; Yudofsky, 1982; Thompson *et al.*, 1994). While the psychotropic effects of naturally occurring substances have been recognized and exploited since antiquity, it is only during the past half century that a large number of effective drugs has become readily available for the treatment of major

mental disorders. These advances were initiated by a number of fortuitous discoveries, rather than the planned and rational development of drugs that would have specific biologic effects. Subsequently, attempts were made to alter compounds structurally in specific ways in order to increase the selectivity of their effects. Drugs found effective in the treatment of depression have been classified in a simple fashion into the (1) MAOIs, (2) tricyclic antidepressants (TCAs), and (3) novel (or atypical) antidepressants.

The introduction of MAOIs as antidepressants in the late 1950's resulted from an attempt to develop antibiotics. In order to eradicate tuberculosis, scientists developed isonicotinic acid 2-isopropylhydrazide (iproniazid) [Figure 1], a derivative of the tuberculostatic isonicotinoylhydrazine (isoniazid). Iproniazid unexpectedly had a psychostimulant effect in tubercular patients, leading to behaviour that was described as "dancing in the hall" (Pletscher, 1991). Patients were noted to experience insomnia, increased energy and increased appetite. These observations led to clinical trials of iproniazid in chronically depressed, institutionalized patients, resulting in a 70% improvement rate (Crane 1957; Loomer et al., 1957, 1958). Iproniazid was subsequently released and marketed as the first antidepressant, only to be recalled after being associated with a high incidence of hepatic dysfunction. The discoveries that isoniazid and iproniazid were inhibitors of the enzyme MAO (Zeller et al., 1952a,b) and reversed the depressant effects of reserpine (Chessin et al., 1956) suggested that inhibition of MAO might be important in producing the antidepressant response. This suggestion has been supported by the development of several clinically useful MAOIs, including the hydrazine compound phenelzine (PLZ) and the nonhydrazine tranylcypromine (TCP) [Figure 1]. A second generation

12







Pargyline



Phenelzine







Tranylcypromine



Amphetamine



Brofaromine



Figure 1: Structures of some monoamine oxidase inhibitors (MAOIs).

of MAOIs is currently being studied in order to develop safer and more specific compounds. Several of these such as (-)-deprenyl, brofaromine and moclobemide are now commercially available or in phase III clinical trials (Williams, 1984; Amrein *et al.*, 1989; Simpson and de Leon, 1989; Möller *et al.*, 1991; Heinze *et al.*, 1993; Paykel, 1993; Tiller, 1993; Chouinard *et al.*, 1994; Silverstone *et al.*, 1994; Verhoeven, 1994).

A parallel development in the late 1950's was the discovery that imipramine (IMI), a tricyclic compound, was efficacious in the treatment of serious depression (Kuhn, 1957). Most tricyclic antidepressants (TCAs) share a common structure consisting of two benzene rings joined by a central seven-member ring (Baldessarini, 1985). Numerous examples of this class are available, including desmethylimipramine (DMI), amitriptyline (AMI), nortriptyline (NOR), trimipramine (TMI), doxepin, protriptyline, and clomipramine (Figure 2). The TCAs possess a wide spectrum of biological activity but share the property of blocking the presynaptic uptake pump for the amines NA and/or 5-HT (with a much weaker effect on DA) [Hytell, 1982; Baker and Dewhurst, 1985]. In addition, most TCAs are antagonists of neurotransmitter receptors, including presynaptic and postsynaptic muscarinic (acetylcholine), histaminic, adrenergic and serotoninergic receptors (Baldessarini, 1985; Rudorfer and Potter, 1989). A knowledge of a TCA's antagonist potency for each type of receptor permits some insight into its propensity to cause side-effects related to receptor blockade. Common side-effects of TCAs related to blockade of receptors include dry mouth, blurred vision, urinary retention and constipation (muscarinic), sedation and weight gain (histamine) and postural hypotension (α_1 -adrenergic) [Pollack and Rosenbaum, 1987]. The N-demethylated

14



Figure 2: Structures of tricyclic antidepressants (TCAs).
metabolites of IMI and AMI, DMI and NOR respectively, are more potent NA uptake inhibitors and possess less anticholinergic properties than the parent compounds. Because of the greater selectivity and decreased toxicity, DMI and NOR are popular in elderly and medically unstable patients, who might be intolerant of side-effects. Until the advent of the novel antidepressants, the TCAs were the most commonly used drugs for the treatment of depression. In addition, the TCAs are efficacious in the treatment of the anxiety disorders such as PD, OCD and generalized anxiety disorder (Liebowitz, 1989; Dubovsky, 1990).

Novel antidepressants represent drugs that do not fall readily into one of the other two classes. A number of drugs that selectively inhibit the uptake of NA, DA or 5-HT, but are not TCAs, are now available or in development. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) such as fluoxetine, fluvoxamine, sertraline and paroxetine are rapidly becoming popular and well tolerated treatments for depression (Asberg et al., 1986; Fuller and Wong, 1989; Rudorfer and Potter, 1989; Boyer and Feighner, 1991; Richelson, 1994), PD (Liebowitz, 1989; Boyer, 1992; Bakish et al., 1993; Sheehan et al., 1993) and OCD (Jenike et al., 1989b; Goodman et al., 1990; Jenike, 1990; Boyer, 1992). Such agents have no anticholinergic or sedative properties but rather tend to be arousing and cause appetite suppression (Wernicke, 1985; Fuller and Wong, 1989; Leonard, 1993). Depressed patients with obesity find these agents useful in reducing weight as well as improving depressive symptomatology. Nefazadone selectively inhibits 5-HT uptake and antagonizes 5-HT₂ receptors (Eison et al., 1990). It may reduce anxiety and improve sleep quality independent of sedation (Sharpley et al., 1992; Fawcett, 1994). Trazodone, a triazolopyridine derivative, in addition to inhibiting 5-HT uptake, is a partial 5-HT

agonist, and its metabolite, m-chlorophenylpiperazine (m-CPP), is a potent 5-HT agonist (Coccaro and Siever, 1985; Zohar et al., 1987). Trazodone is commonly used in small doses at bedtime to induce sleep in patients treated with MAOI or SSRIs (Zimmer et al., 1984; Nierenberg and Keck, 1989; Fabre, 1990). Selective NA and DA uptake inhibitors would be potentially useful, but progress in their development has been slow. Nonselective DA uptake inhibitors such as bupropion and nomifensine have been synthesized but are not available in Canada (van Scheylen et al., 1977; Ferris et al., 1982). Nomifensine, a tetrahydroisoquinoline agent which inhibits the uptake of both NA and DA, was found to be a useful antidepressant but because of an association with fatal hemolytic anemia was discontinued (Brogden et al., 1979; Rudorfer and Potter, 1989). Bupropion only weakly inhibits the uptake of DA and its mechanism of action is controversial (Bryant et al., 1983; Golden, 1988; Nemeroff, 1994). A relatively selective NA uptake inhibitor, maprotiline, has antidepressant effects but is also associated with an increased risk of seizures (Rudorfer et al., 1984). Recent studies have reported a new class of antidepressants represented by venlafaxine (Schweizer et al., 1991; Clerc et al., 1993; Contú et al., 1994) and duloxetine (Wong et al., 1993) which are inhibitors of both NA and 5-HT reuptake but have a better side-effect profile than the TCAs (Wong et al., 1993; Cunningham et al., 1994).

Ligends of several NA and 5-HT receptor subtypes have therapeutic potential. Mianserin blocks presynaptic α_2 -adrenergic inhibitory autoreceptors, leading to enhanced NA release into the synapse (Brogden *et al.*, 1978). Agonists of the 5-HT_{1A}-receptor, including buspirone, gepirone, ipsapirone and flesinoxan, have anxiolytic and antidepressant effects (Eison, 1990; Rickels, 1990; Robinson

et al., 1990; Asberg and Martesson, 1993; Deakin, 1993; Grof *et al.*, 1993). Amphetamine, which releases intracellular stores of NA, DA and, to a lesser extent, 5-HT may have antidepressant effects but, due to the potential for abuse, this truatment is usually reserved for specific situations (Warneke, 1990) such as treatment of refractory depressions or treatment of the elderly or of medically unstable patients with prominent anergia.

A number of agents such as iprindole and S-adenosylmethionine have been reported to have antidepressant efficacy with no effects on amine uptake (Lipinski *et al.*, 1984; Damlouji *et al.*, 19₀5; Baldessarini, 1985; Kagan *et al.*, 1990; Rosenbaum *et al.*, 1990; Bell *et al.*, 1994; Bressa, 1994). No mechanism of action has been established for iprindole, while S-adenosyl-methionine is an endogenous methyl donor. The triazolobenzodiazepines adinazolam and alprazolam have apparent antidepressant efficacy in addition to the anxiolytic effects they share with all the benzodiazepines (Rickels *et al.*, 1985, 1987; Eriksson *et al.*, 1987; Mooney *et al.*, 1988; Warner *et al.*, 1988; Kravitz *et al.*, 1990; Rimón *et al.*, 1991).

Numerous antidepressants are now available for clinical use. Most of these drugs have acute enhancing effects on synaptic NA and 5-HT levels, but some unusual agents are available. The antidepressants are now known to be effective in the treatment of a wide array of mental disorders and several could also be called antipanic or antianxiety drugs. The division of antidepressants into MAOIs, TCAs and atypical (novel) drugs was based on the history of their development and is now a confusing system of classification and outdated. The MAOIs share a common biologic effect while the TCAs share structure. Numerous novel agents block the uptake of biogenic amines and are similar in effect to the TCAs. A more useful

classification would consider biologic effect, recognizing that many antidepressants, including PLZ, have multiple actions, each of which could be responsible for the remission of certain symptoms. Elucidation of the complete pharmacodynamic profile of a drug and its metabolites would facilitate our understanding of how these drugs work. The development of drugs with very selective effects would then greatly improve the specificity and safety of antidepressant therapy. The discovery of the antidepressant drugs has dramatically improved the care of patients and stimulated intensive research into the origins of mental illness, but the paucity of selective drugs has been a limiting factor.

B.3 Antidepressant Mechanisms of Action

Several hypotheses have been put forward to explain how antidepressants exert beneficial effects. Understanding antidepressant mechanisms of action may suggest which neurotransmitter systems are involved in the origin of mental illness. The biogenic amine hypothesis of depression was formulated following the serendipitous discovery that MAOIs and TCAs had therapeutic potential in the treatment of depression. Depression, it was hypothesized, resulted from a functional deficiency of NA and/or 5-HT at certain central synapses and antidepressants worked by overcoming this deficit (Bunney and Davis, 1965; Schildkraut, 1965; Lapin and Oxenkrug, 1969). This theory was also based on the observation that treatments which deplete (reserpine) or inhibit the synthesis (e.g. α -methyl-*p*-tyrosine) of the biogenic amines NA and 5-HT resulted in depression (Chessin *et al.*, 1956; Bunney and Davis, 1965; Schildkraut, 1965; Carver and

Davis, 1979). Antidepressants were thought to correct this deficit by elevating levels of the amine neurotransmitters through inhibition of their catabolism (MAOIs) or uptake mechanisms (TCAs, novel drugs). A refinement suggested that biochemically distinct subtypes of depression existed, each characterized by a dysfunctional neurotransmitter system. In some patients a disturbance in serotoninergic regulation existed, while in others noradrenergic mechanisms predominated (Maas et al., 1972; Maas, 1978). If the neurochemical profile of a particular patient could be determined, a specific antidepressant could be prescribed and the chances of a recovery would be increased. Despite intensive research (Section C.2), such a hope has not yet been realized in daily clinical practice. The biogenic amine hypothesis of depression was an elegant and useful concept but several observations mitigated against such a simple mechanism completely explaining the clinical effects of the antidepressants. In particular, the requirement for several weeks of drug administration prior to symptom remission suggests that inhibition of MAO or blockade of the uptake mechanism, which occur shortly after drug intake, are only partial explanations.

Recent theories of antidepressant mechanisms of action have emphasized the delayed effects of elevated amine levels on presynaptic and postsynaptic receptor density and on second-messenger systems (reviews: Baker and Dewhurst, 1985; Heninger and Charney, 1987; Baker and Greenshaw, 1989; Hrdina, 1993; Nestler and Duman, 1995). Neurotransmitter receptors are integral membrane proteins to which neurotransmitters bind and, through various transduction mechanisms, elicit biologic effects. Several subtypes of receptor respond to each neurotransmitter, with each subtype differing in form and effect from the others. Ionotropic (receptor-mediated ion channel) and metabotropic (affecting enzymes and second messenger systems) receptors represent the two major families of receptors.

Changes in adrenergic and serotoninergic receptor sensitivity are observed following administration of many antidepressants, and the time-course of these changes approximates the onset of clinical recovery. The most commonly reported change is a decreased sensitivity of the β-adrenoreceptor-coupled adenylate cyclase system (Vetulani and Sulser, 1975; Vetulani et al., 1976a,b; Sugrue, 1982; Maj et al., 1984a; Sulser, 1987; Baker and Greenshaw, 1989). This observation has been relatively consistent among many antidepressants studied (including ECT), regardless of their primary biologic effect. It is likely that several mechanisms are involved in this heterologous desensitization, including shared second messenger systems and receptor cross-talk. Utilizing radioligand binding assays, a eduction in the density of β-adrenoreceptors has been reported in rat cortical tissue following chronic, but not acute, administration of MAOIs, TCAs, novel antidepressants and ECT (Banerjee et al., 1977; Sellinger-Barnette et al., 1980; Kellar et al., 1981; Sugrue, 1983; Baker and Greenshaw, 1989). A notable exception is the SSRI group of drugs, where down-regulation of β-adrenergic receptors has only been observed at very high doses (Snyder and Peroutka, 1982; Wong et al., 1985; Walmsley et al., 1987; Byerley et al., 1988; Goodnough and Baker, 1994).

Assessments of β -adrenoreceptor function using electrophysiologic experiments also reveal desensitization following chronic antidepressant treatment (Aghajanian, 1982; Schultz *et al.*, 1981). Finally, salbutamol, a β -receptor agonist (Brittain *et al.*, 1968), induces behavioral hypoactivity in rodents, an effect that is

attenuated in animals treated chronically with antidepressants (Przegalinski, 1983, 1984). The effects of chronic antidepressant treatment on α -adrenergic receptors (α_1 and α_2) are less clear, but evidence supports enhanced sensitivity of α_1 receptors and diminished sensitivity of inhibitory α_2 autoreceptors (Svensson and Usdin, 1978; Cohen *et al.*, 1982a,b; Sugrue, 1983; Maj *et al.*, 1984a; Baker and Greenshaw, 1989). Clonidine, a selective α_2 agonist at low doses, suppresses rat locomotion, an effect that is attenuated following several weeks, but not days, of antidepressant treatment (Spyraki and Fibiger, 1980; Cohen *et al.*, 1982a; Greenshaw *et al.*, 1988). It has been suggested that changes in α_2 -receptor density precede and may be responsible for the decrease in β -adrenoreceptors (Reisine *et al.*, 1982).

Serotoninergic receptors are also affected by antidepressants. Radioligand binding studies reveal a reduction in 5-HT₂ receptor density following chronic treatment with many antidepressants (Peroutka and Snyder, 1980; Snyder and Peroutka, 1984; Scott and Crews, 1986; Eison *et al.*, 1991) but not ECT (Kellar and Bergstrom, 1983). Surprisingly, chronic administration of SSRIs does not result in a down-regulation of 5-HT₂ receptors except at very high doses (Eison *et al.*, 1991; Lafaille *et al.*, 1991; Goodnough and Baker, 1994). Blier and de Montigny (1994) have proposed that chronic administration of the major classes of antidepressants results in a net increase in 5-HT neurotransmission, although the different types of antidepressants act through different mechanisms or combinations of mechanisms on 5-HT receptors, e.g. on responsiveness of somatodendritic 5-HT_{1A} autoreceptors, or networks, e.g. Interactions between NA and 5-HT systems may be important in

antidepressant action (Manier *et al.*, 1987; Sulser and Sanders-Bush, 1987), but this remains a controversial area of research, particularly with regard to possible mechanisms involved (Dumbrille-Ross and Tang, 1983; Helmeste, 1986; Asakura *et al.*, 1987; Aulakh *et al.*, 1988; Nowak and Przegalinski, 1988; Hensler *et al.*, 1991; Eiring *et al.*, 1992). Combinations of noradrenaline uptake inhibitors and 5-HT uptake inhibitors have been reported to be effective in treating depressed patients (Weilburg *et al.*, 1989; Nelson *et al.*, 1991; Seth *et al.*, 1992). As mentioned previously in this thesis, a new generation of drugs which are inhibitors of both NA and 5-HT reuptake appear to be promising antidepressants (Wong *et al.*, 1993; Cunningham *et al.*, 1994).

Several other neurotransmitters, including DA, acetylcholine, GABA and neuromodulating peptides, are apparently important in the etiology and treatment of depression. Some novel antidepressants (e.g. nomifensine and bupropion) have effects on DA, and it seems probable that DA is critical in certain aspects of depression such as anhedonia and psychomotor retardation (Fibiger, 1984; Davis 1989; Osman and Potter, 1991; Brown and Gershon, 1993; Papp *et al.*, 1994b). An enhancement of behavioural responses to DA agonists has been reported following administration of TCAs and MAOIs (Martin-Iverson *et al.*, 1983; Maj *et al.*, 1984b) and ECT has been reported to increase DA metabolite levels (Zis *et al.*, 1991). The effects of antidepressants on DA receptor functions are not clear, but several researchers have found evidence of down-regulation (desensitization) of the inhibitory presynaptic DA receptor following chronic antidepressant treatment (Antelman and Chiodi, 1981; Nielsen, 1986). Tanda *et al.* (1994) have recently proposed that stimulating DA neurotransmission in the prefrontal cortex may be a

property shared by many antidepressants. The antidepressant effects of anticholinergic agents and the onset of severe depression in laboratory personnel accidently exposed to insecticides with anticholinesterase activity imply a role for acetylcholine in depression (Gershon and Shaw, 1961; Janowsky *et al.*, 1972; Janowsky and Risch, 1987). Many of the TCAs have anticholinergic activity which may be involved in their efficacy and side-effects (Maj *et al.*, 1984a). The importance of central nervous system peptides is suggested by the onset of psychiatric symptoms in patients with disorders of the thyroid and adrenal glands (Haskett and Rose, 1981). Steroid hormone administration is often complicated by depression (Kaufmann *et al.*, 1981; Ling *et al.*, 1981; Reckart and Eisandrath, 1990), and thyroid hormones (triiodothyronine [T3] and tetraiodothyronine [T4]) have some efficacy in the treatment of depression, particularly in patients already showing a partial response to an antidepressant (Joffe, 1990). A possible role for GABA in the etiology and treatment of depression and anxiety is emerging and is discussed in more detail in Section F.

The brain is a dynamic organ with multiple interacting neurotransmitter systems implicated in the etiology and treatment of depression. In all likelihood, a unitary mechanism of antidepressant action does not exist; antidepressants may potentially act through several neurotrar.smitter systems, with the bulk of evidence at present involving NA and 5-HT, but DA, acetylcholine, several peptides, and GABA also appear to be important.

C. MONOAMINE OXIDASE (MAO) AND INHIBITORS

C.1 Biology and Genetics of MAO

MAO is a flavin-containing enzyme found principally on outer mitochondrial membranes where it catalyzes the oxidative deamination of monoamines. Several of the biogenic monoamines, including NA, DA, 5-HT, tyramine (TA), tryptamine (T) and β-phenylethylamine (PEA) appear to be important in the etiology and treatment of affective/anxiety disorders (review: Baker and Dewhurst, 1985). Two discrete forms of the enzyme, MAO-A and -B, are distinguished by differences in substrate preference (Table 4), inhibitor specificity, tissue and cell distribution, immunological properties and amino acid sequence (Singer, 1987; Westlund et al., 1988; Wells and Bjorksten, 1989; Weyler et al., 1990). The presence of two distinct enzymes, originally suggested by the selective inhibition of MAO-A with clorgyline (Johnston, 1968) and MAO-B with L-deprenyl (Knoll and Magyar, 1972), has been confirmed in recent molecular genetic studies (Bach et al., 1988; Hsu et al., 1989; Grimsby et al., 1990; Kanazawa, 1994). c-DNA clones of the two enzymes have been isolated and the nucleotide sequences determined (Bach et al., 1988; Hsu et al., 1989), confirming a high degree of sequence similarity (70%) and suggesting a common progenitor gene. The two forms of MAO differ in substrate preference (Table 4), but this specificity is relative rather than absolute.

The enzyme is expressed widely through eukaryotic organisms and in all mammals studied to date. Many cells express both forms of MAO, in differing proportions, but some tissues contain only one form of the enzyme, which has expediated purification of the enzymes. In human tissue, MAO-A is found in the placenta (Weyler and Salach, 1985) while MAO-B is found in platelets (Donnelly

Table 4:Substrates and inhibitors of MAO.

	MAO-A	MIXED	MAO-B	
Substrates	adrenaline	m,p-tyramine	β-phenylethylamine	
	noradrenaline	dopamine	phenylethanolamine	
	metanephrine	octopamine	o-tyramine	
	serotonin (5-HT)	synephrine	benzylamine	
		tryptamine	МРТР	
	- -	N-methyltryptamine		
		N,N-dimethyltrypt-		
		amine		
Irreversible	clorgyline	phenelzine	(-)-deprenyl	
Inhibitors		tranylcypromine		
		isocarboxazid		
		pargyline (more B)		
		isoniazid		
		iproniazid		
Reversible	moclobemide	amphetamine		
Inhibitors	brofaromine			

and Murphy, 1977). As platelets are relatively easy to procure, the vast majority of human research has examined MAO-B. The human brain expresses both enzymes but MAO-B predominates (80-95%) [Kalaria et al., 1988], while in rat brain MAO-A predominates slightly over MAO-B. Immunohistochemical studies utilizing polyclonal or monoclonal antibodies in postmortem human brain have demonstrated that serotoninergic neurons contain predominantly MAO-B, while catecholaminergic neurons contain MAO-A (Levitt et al., 1982; Westlund et al., 1988). Both forms of MAO are present in glial and endothelial cells. These findings suggest that the two forms of MAO are independently regulated and perform different functions. The presence of MAO-B in serotoninergic neurons is a surprising finding as 5-HT is preferentially deaminated by MAO-A; MAO-B may function to degrade low levels of dietary and endogenous amines such as PEA or TA, having little effect on 5-HT unless levels of this amine are elevated. Under normal conditions the classical neurotransmitters metabolized by MAO (NA, DA, 5-HT) are preferentially stored in vesicles where they are not exposed to MAO. Free cytoplasmic and extraneuronal neurotransmitter amines would be most susceptible to MAO metabolism. The presence of high concentrations of MAO in the blood-gut and blood-brain barriers supports the idea that MAO serves a protective or detoxifying role (Blashchko, 1952; Murphy and Kalin, 1980).

In contrast, it has been suggested that MAO is responsible for the production of toxic oxidative metabolic products. 1-Methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP), a contaminant of illicitly synthesized meperidine, was reported to cause an irreversible parkinsonian-like syndrome (Davis *et al.*, 1979; Langston *et al.*, 1983). The neurotoxicity is dependent on MPTP being converted into 1-methyl-4-phenylpyridinium (MPP⁺) by vascular MAO-B. The MPP⁺ is then sequestered in nerve terminals which selectively take up NA or DA, resulting in neuronal damage. Several researchers have proposed that oxidative products of MAO may lead to neuronal damage (Cohen, 1984; Lohr, 1991; Sandler *et al.*, 1993; Knoll, 1993). Hydrogen peroxide, formed in the course of the deamination reaction, may react with transition metals (Fe²⁺, Cu²⁺) to form highly reactive hydroxyl radicals (Lohr, 1991).

MAO-A and -B are encoded by separate genes located on the short arm of the X chromosome (Pintar et al., 1981; Kochersperger et al., 1986; Lan et al., 1989). During development the MAO-A form is expressed first, followed by MAO-B, which increases in proportion through life. The complete absence of MAO and its corresponding mRNA has been described in a family of male cousins with a submicroscopic deletion of region Xp21-p11, an area including the Norrie disease gene (Sims et al., 1989; Pettanati et al., 1993). Norrie disease is a rare X-linked recessive neurologic disorder characterized by retinal dvsplasia with blindness and, in 50% of patients, mental retardation and progressive hearing loss. Clinical features in these patients that may be related to complete absence of MAO include somatic growth failure, abnormal sexual maturation, autonomic nervous system dysfunction with hypotension, sleep disturbances with a marked reduction in the amount of rapid eye movement (REM) sleep, flushing, atonic seizures, motoric hyperactivity and hyperreflexia. Large reductions in the urinary excretion of the NA metabolites 3-methoxy-4-hydroxyphenyl glycol (MHPG) and vanillylmandelic acid (VMA) and the DA metabolite homovanillic acid (HVA) were observed in these individuals (Sims et al., 1989). There was also a marked increase in the urinary excretion of PEA, a substrate of MAO-B. The neurochemical changes are dramatic and of a greater degree than seen in humans treated with MAOIs because in the case of MAOIs, complete inhibition of MAO would never be achieved.

Numerous attempts have been made to correlate hereditary variations in MAO activity with human disease. Large, as much as 50-fold, interindividual variations in platelet and fibroblast MAO activity have been described in studies of normal humans and those with psychiatric disorders (Murphy *et al.*, 1976; Breakefield *et al.*, 1981). Low MAO-B activity has been associated with stimulus seeking and suicidal behaviour (Donnelly *et al.*, 1979; Fowler *et al.*, 1980; von Knorring *et al.*, 1984), alcoholism (Sullivan *et al.*, 1979; Von Knorring *et al.*, 1984).

C.2 Biochemistry of MAO

MAO catalyzes an oxidative deamination of arylalkylamines, resulting in the formation of hydrogen peroxide and an aldehyde derivative of the amine (Figure 3). The aldehyde is then further reduced or oxidized to the corresponding alcohol or carboxylic acid respectively. Catechol O-methyl transferase (COMT) is also involved in the metabolism of the catecholamines, catalyzing the transfer of a methyl group to the OH group in the 3 position of the phenyl ring.

The catecholamine NA is metabolized by MAO and preferentially reduced to 3,4-dihydroxyphenylglycol. This is then converted to MHPG by COMT (Figure 4). NA may also be acted upon directly by COMT to form normetanephrine (NME) which is then converted by MAO to either MHPG or vanillylmandelic acid (VMA).



Figure 3: The reaction catalyzed by MAO.



Figure 4: The catabolism of NA. MAO = monoamine oxidase; COMT = catechol O-methyltransferase; AR = aldehyde reductase; ADH = aldehyde dehydrogenase; VMA = vanillylmandelic acid.

Many studies have followed changes in urinary MHPG levels as a marker of NA metabolism and attempted to correlate MHPG levels with the diagnosis, severity of the condition or ultimate clinical response. One constraint in this type of research is the fact that peripheral sources of NA such as the adrenal gland produce a considerable amount of the total MHPG excreted. Theoretically, cerebrospinal fluid concentrations of MHPG should provide the best index of central NA turnover. Low pretreatment levels of urinary MHPG have been associated with a positive treatment response to IMI, which, because it is metabolized to DMI *in vivo*, is thought to primarily affect NA uptake (Maas *et al.*, 1972, 1982; Beckman and Goodwin, 1975; Garvey *et al.*, 1990). In studies utilizing PLZ, pretreatment MHPG levels had no predictive value (Beckman and Murphy, 1977; Sharma *et al.*, 1990). The evidence at present does not justify the use of pretreatment *w* inary MHPG levels as a predictive clinical tool, but further research in this area may be worthwhile in subgroups of depressed patients classified according to the presence of specific groups of symptoms.

Whereas the aldehyde produced in the metabolism of NA by MAO is reduced, in the case of DA it is mainly oxidized to 3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetic acid (DOPAC) [Figure 5]. COMT metabolizes DOPAC to HVA and DA directly to 3-methoxy-tyramine (3MT). Low CSF levels of HVA have been associated with subsequent suicide attempts and may be a marker of severe depression or depression associated with psychotic features (Montgomery and Montgomery, 1982; Agren, 1983; Roy *et al.*, 1989). DA is also crucially involved in psychotic illnesses such as schizophrenia and delusional disorder (Seeman, 1993).



Figure 5: The principal routes of catabolism of DA.

The major product formed in 5-HT catabolism in the brain is 5-hydroxyindole-3-acetic acid (5-HIAA) [Figure 6]. There is extensive literature concerning the use of 5-HIAA as a biological marker. Several studies have reported decreased levels of CSF 5-HIAA in depressed patients and an association between low CSF 5-HIAA and suicidal behaviour (Asberg *et al.*, 1976; van Praag, 1982; Agren, 1983; Asberg *et al.*, 1987). Several research groups have reported reductions in brain 5-HIAA and 5-HT in postmortem studies of suicide victims (Cheetham *et al.*, 1989; Stanley and Stanley, 1990). Although there is a growing body of evidence regarding this link between suicidal acts and low CSF 5-HIAA, it is becoming apparent that low levels of this metabolite may relate to aggressive behaviour or impulsivity in general (Traskman *et al.*, 1981; Banki *et al.*, 1984; Golden *et al.*, 1991).

C.3 MAO Inhibitors

Compounds of several distinct classes have been reported to be inhibitors of MAO. A widely accepted classification system categorizes MAOIs into irreversible versus reversible enzyme inhibitors and selective versus nonselective in their action on the two forms of MAO. The predominant MAOIs in clinical use for the past several years (PLZ and TCF) are irreversible and nonselective in their effects on MAO-A and -B, but selective irreversible [(-)-deprenyl (MAO-B)] and reversible inhibitors [moclobemide and brofaromine (MAO-A)] are now available commercially or undergoing clinical trials (Möller *et al.*, 1991; Elsworth and Roth, 1993; Tiller, 1993).



Figure 6: The principal routes of metabolism of 5-HT. ArADD = aromatic amino acid decarboxylase; MAO = monoamine oxidase; ADH = aldehyde dehydrogenase; 5-HIAA = 5-hydroxyindole-3-acetic acid.

MAOIs have been used in the treatment of tuberculosis (isoniazid and iproniazid), but are now used primarily in the pharmacotherapy of psychiatric and neurologic disorders. A wide spectrum of mood and anxiety disorders, including depression, atypical depression and panic disorder (Dowson, 1987; Murphy et al. 1987; Norman and Burrows, 1989; Nutt and Glue, 1989; Tyrer and Shawcross, 1988; Johnson et al., 1994; Martin et al., 1994) are amenable to pharmacotherapy with available MAOIs. The requirement for dietary restrictions to reduce TA consumption in patients receiving irreversible MAOIs has restricted their use among many psychiatrists and most general practitioners. The reversible selective MAO-A inhibitors, such as moclobemide and brofaromine, promise to be safer in this regard (Bieck et al., 1989; Cooper, 1989; Möller et al., 1991; Tiller, 1993) and may prove to be more popular than the older agents. (-)-Deprenyl, a selective MAO-B inhibitor, has not proven to be a particularly effective antidepressant (Elsworth and Roth, 1993), but it has been shown to attenuate the parkinsonian-like toxicity of MPTP (Heikkila et al., 1984) and is also widely used in the treatment of idiopathic Parkinson's disease, both alone and in combination with L-DOPA (Birkmayer et al., 1985; Tetrud and Langstrom, 1989; Parkinson Study Group, 1989, 1993). Birkmayer et al. (1985) reported that Parkinson patients treated with (-)-deprenyl in addition to L-DOPA live longer than those receiving L-DOPA without the (-)deprenyl. It has also been claimed that (-)-deprenyl retards the progressive neuronal degeneration characteristic of Parkinson's disease (Tetrud and Langstrom, 1989; Parkinson Study Group, 1993). It has also been reported that (-)-deprenyl can act as a neuronal "rescue" agent (Tatton and Greenwood, 1991; Salo and Tatton, 1992) and that such effects may be unrelated to inhibition of MAO activity (Ansari *et al.*, 1993). There are also reports of dramatically increased life-spans in rats treated chronically with (-)-deprenyl (Knoll, 1988; Milgram *et al.*, 1990), suggesting a longevity effect of this drug.

D. PHENELZINE (PLZ)

D.1 Clinical Efficacy

PLZ, a potent irreversible inhibitor of MAO-A and MAO-B, is used in a variety of psychiatric disorders including major depression (McGrath *et al.*, 1986; Janicak *et al.*, 1988), atypical depression (Paykel *et al.*, 1982a; Kayser *et al.*, 1985; Liebowitz *et al.*, 1985b, 1988a; Quitkin *et al.*, 1988, 1989, 1990), PD (Sheehan *et al.*, 1980; Buiges and Vallejo, 1987), bulimia (Walsh *et al.*, 1984), social phobia (Liebowitz *et al.*, 1985a, 1988b), bulimia nervosa (Walsh *et al.*, 1988) and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD [Davidson *et al.*, 1987; Kosten *et al.*, 1991]. PLZ has been reported to have advantageous properties in the treatment of depression associated with anxiety and to be slightly superior to other agents in the treatment of PD (Sheehan *et al.*, 1980; Nies, 1984; Tyrer and Shawcross, 1988; Quitkin *et al.*, 1990).

Several issues regarding the efficacy of PLZ require comment. For many years PLZ was reported to be useful mainly in the treatment of atypical depression (Sargant, 1961; Sargant and Dally, 1962; Stewart *et al.*, 1989; Quitkin *et al.*, 1990). The concept of atypical depression varied slightly but generally referred to a depression characterized by mood reactivity, extreme sensitivity to interpersonal loss or rejection, prominent anergia, increased appetite and increased sleep

(Quitkin et al., 1990). This syndrome was known by a number of names including hysteroid dysphoria, neurotic depression, characterological depression and mixed anxiety-depression. Many patients with atypical depression also suffer from PD and anxiety symptoms. As several recent reports attest, PLZ is superior to IMI and AMI in the treatment of this conclass of depression (Quitkin et al., 1989, 1990, 1994; also been reported to be the treatment of choice for Stewart et al., 1989). PLZ PD, being slightly superior to IMI in comparative trials (Sheehan et al., 1980; Quitkin et al., 1990). In the treatment of classical depressive disorders with the symptoms of insomnia, decreased appetite and loss of reactivity to the environment, PLZ appears to be equally efficacious to other antidepressants (McGrath et al., 1986; Janicak et al., 1988). The choice of treatment in this type of depression depends on a history of prior response (or lack of response) and the side-effect profile of the drug. Several earlier studies which reported poor outcomes of MAOIs in the treatment of depression (Medical Research Council, 1965) have not been replicated in more recent investigations (McGrath et al., 1986; Murphy et al., 1987; Tyrer and Shawcross, 1988). Depressed inpatients with psychotic features (experiencing hallucinations or delusions) may be refractory to PLZ (Janicak et al., 1988), but these patients will often not respond to antidepressants of other classes and are difficult to treat in general. Other disorders, which overlap the depressive and anxiety disorders, such as bulimia, anorexia nervosa, social phobia and PTSD are often responsive to PLZ (Liebowitz, 1989; Gitow et al., 1994; Kennedy and Goldbloom, 1994).

It is generally accepted that the clinical response will improve with the degree of MAO inhibition achieved. Patients with greater than 80% inhibition of platelet MAO after 2 weeks of treatment do significantly better than patients with less than 80 % inhibition (Robinson *et al.*, 1973, 1978; Ravaris *et al.*, 1976; Davidson *et al.*, 1978a; Bresnahan *et al.*, 1990). The mean dose of PLZ necessary to achieve 80% MAO-B inhibition has been reported to be about 50-55 mg/day (Breshnahan *et al.*, 1990; Sharma *et al.*, 1990). Baseline MAO activity does not predict responsiveness to PLZ (Georgotas *et al.*, 1987; Breshnahan *et al.*, 1990). In order to determine if a patient will benefit from PLZ, the drug should be administered in a sufficient dose for 4-6 weeks. Following a positive response the drug should be taken for 6-12 months in order to reduce the risk of relapse (Baldessarini, 1985).

The most feared side-effect of MAOI administration is the TA-induced hypertensive crisis (Dally, 1962; Taylor, 1962; Rabkin *et al.*, 1984, 1985; Cooper, 1989). Once it is decided to initiate a trial of PLZ, the patient should be instructed to avoid TA-containing foods. TA, a substrate of MAO present in significant concentrations in certain fermented foodstuffs such as red wine, cheese, yeast extracts and pickled fish (Cooper, 1989), causes a vasopressor response, an effect that is dramatically accentuated in patients taking an MAOI. This response is in part due to the MAO-inhibited patient's inability to deaminate TA which displaces (releases) increased intracellular stores of NA (Cooper, 1989). When dietary restrictions are followed, the risk of a serious hypertensive problem is curtailed. There are also case reports of rare patients who develop idiosyncratic, spontaneous hypertensive episodes shortly after taking the initial doses of PLZ and TCP (Nies, 1984; Linet, 1986; Fallon *et al.*, 1988). Reports of minimal blood pressure rises in response to intravenous and oral TA administration in patients taking the newer reversible MAOIs suggest that these drugs will be safer and can be used without

stringent dietary control (Bieck and Antonin, 1989; Cooper, 1989; Schiwy et al., 1989; Stabl et al., 1989; Bieck and Antonin, 1994). Although a hypertensive crisis is the most feared, a more common cardiovascular side-effect of PLZ administration is hypotension leading to dizziness and fainting after sudden postural changes (Kronig et al., 1983; Cockhill and Remick, 1987; Remick et al., 1989). Insomnia can be problematic, ultimately necessitating discontinuation of the drug in a small number of people (Ravaris et al., 1980; Evans et al., 1982; Robinson et al., 1986); this side-effect can often be managed by lowering the PLZ dose (Schatzberg and Cole, 1986) or by adding a sedative drug to the therapeutic regimen at bedtime (Zimmer et al., 1984; Nierenberg and Keck, 1989). Paradoxically, some patients are sedated on PLZ and take the medication prior to sleep (Tyrer, 1982). Other common side-effects include weight gain, sexual dysfunction and mania (Remick et al., 1989). A discontinuation syndrome consisting of arousal, mood disturbance, and somatic symptoms has been reported with sudden cessation of PLZ administration (Tyrer, 1984; Dilsaver, 1988). It is prudent to taper the dose of PLZ over several weeks time and to avoid the administration of other antidepressants for at least 10-14 days after the PLZ is discontinued.

D.2 Biological Effects

A wide range of biologic effects is observed following acute and chronic PLZ administration. Acutely, the drug inhibits a number of enzymes including MAO-A, MAO-B, aromatic amino acid decarboxylase, tyrosine amino transferase, GABA-transaminase (GABA-T) and alanine-transaminase [ALA-T] (Popov and Matthies, 1969; Dyck and Dewar, 1986; Baker and Martin, 1989; Yu and Boulton, 1992). Such effects may result in altered levels of NA, 5-HT, DA, GABA and ALA. Endogenous and dietary amines metabolized by MAO such as PEA, TA, octopamine and tryptamine may have important roles in the central nervous system and are elevated following PLZ administration (Juorio *et al.*, 1980; Dyck and Dewar, 1986; Baker *et al.*, 1988).

In addition to blocking the metabolism of amines, PLZ is a relatively weak releaser of DA and 5-HT from nerve terminals (Baker *et al.*, 1980; Dyck, 1984). This releasing action has been hypothesized to contribute to the acute behavioural activation seen in animal studies (Dyck, 1984). The effects of PLZ are more marked on DA than 5-HT, while NA release has not been studied to date. Several of the potential metabolites of PLZ such as PEA and TA (section D.3 of this Introduction) are also potent releasers of intracellular amines (Raiteri *et al.*, 1977). It is important to take into account the biologic activity of metabolites when considering the effects of a drug *in vivo*. Electrophysiological studies indicate that PEA may be a modulator of catecholaminergic neurotransmission with important effects on the nervous system (Paterson *et al.*, 1990). PEA also blocks the uptake and stimulates the release of DA, NA and 5-HT (Horn and Snyder, 1973; Raiteri *et al.*, 1977). PLZ itself has weak to moderate inhibitory effects on the uptake of NA, DA and 5-HT in nerve terminals (Baker *et al.*, 1978; Burgen and Iversen, 1965; Hendley and Snyder, 1968).

The original description of PLZ affecting brain GABA levels was in the German scientific literature of the 1960's and is summarized in Popov and Mathies (1969). The MAOIs PLZ, phenylpropylhydrazine and phenylvalerylhydrazine

lowered GABA-T activity and elevated brain GABA following acute administration. The effects on GABA-T were blocked by pretreatment with the MAOI TCP suggesting that interaction of PLZ with MAO, perhaps resulting in formation of an active metabolite, was important in this effect on GABA-T. Time- and dose-response studies following acute administration of PLZ have reconfirmed that PLZ causes dramatic increases in whole brain levels of GABA and alanine (ALA), another amino acid metabolized by a transaminase enzyme (Wong *et al.*, 1990b; Baker *et al.*, 1991). Following acute single-dose i.p. ac.: inistration of PLZ, maximal increases in GABA and ALA whole brain levels were seen at 4 h; this increase was followed by a gradual decline over the next 24 h. The minimal dose of PLZ that produced a significant elevation in GABA and ALA levels was 5 mg/kg (0.02 mmol/kg) and 7.5 mg/kg (0.03 mmol/kg) respectively.

Stimulation of several presynaptic and postsynaptic receptors may occur subsequent to the increased synaptic levels of the amines and amino acid neurotransmitters produced by antidepressants. This has been an area of intense research in the past 2 decades. The evidence suggests that 5-HT_2 , 5-HT_{1A} , α_1 , α_2 , and β receptors are particularly important in antidepressant mechanisms of action. Following PLZ administration, down-regulation of β -adrenoreceptors (Sellinger-Barnette *et al.*, 1680; Murphy *et al.*, 1984; Koshikawa *et al.*, 1989; McManus and Greenshaw, 1991a,b) and 5-HT_2 receptors (Todd *et al.*, 1992) has been reported using *ex vivo* radioligand binding and functional tests. In these studies, down-regulation was defined as a reduction in number of binding sites or a reversal of the locondet or effects of agonists for the β -adrenergic receptor. Utilizing a subtype-specific ligand, ¹²⁵I-iodopindolol, reduction in the density of β_1 and, to a

lesser extent, $β_2$ adrenoreceptors was seen (Ordway *et al.*, 1991) following PLZ administration (0.02 mmol/kg/d i.p., 21d). The effects on $β_2$ receptors were specific to MAOIs; the tricyclic and novel antidepressants affected $β_1$ density only. These results require replication as PLZ and several tricyclic antidepressants affected $β_1$ but not $β_2$ receptors in another study, this time utilizing [³H]-CG¹ 12177 as the radioligand (Paetsch and Greenshaw, 1993). The locomotor suppressant effects of the β agonist salbutamol (3 mg/kg i.p.) were attenuated following chronic administration of PLZ at a dose of 0.043 mmol/kg/d for 21 d but not at a lower dose (0.021 mmol/kg/d, 21 d) [McManus and Greenshaw, 1991b; McManus *et al.*, 1991]. In a series of studies, PLZ did not affect GABA_B receptor density or affinity in rat cortex but did induce a decrease in density (B_{max}) of β-adrenoreceptors as measured by use of the radioligand [³H]-dihydroalprenolol (McManus and Greenshaw, 1991a); in the same studies, PLZ had no effect on a functional measure of GABA_B receptor activity (a decrease in locomotion induced by baclofen).

Using electrophysiologic experiments, PLZ administration resulted in a transient decrease in the firing rate of serotoninergic neurons followed by complete recovery (by 21 d of treatment), whereas it resulted in a persistent reduction in the firing rate of noradrenergic neurons (Blier and Montigny, 1985). This was interpreted as being due to a desensitization of the somatodendritic 5-HT autoreceptor following chronic PLZ administration (Blier and Montigny, 1985, 1994). The effects of PLZ on α_2 adrenergic, GABA_A and benzodiazepine receptor function had not been studied prior to the commencement of the research projects described in this thesis.

D.3 Metabolism of PLZ

Despite years of clinical use, the metabolism of PLZ in human is poorly understood (Robinson et al., 1985; Baker and Coutts, 1989; Mallinger and Smith, 1991). Previously it was assumed that acetylation occurred, but acetylated metabolites have not been conclusively identified in man (see Section E.1 for a discussion of acetylation). At present the evidence suggests that oxidation rather than acetvlation is the main metabolic pathway in humans (Figure 7). It appears that PLZ is both metabolized by and inhibits MAO, effects which are probably inseparable. Clineschmidt and Horita (1969a,b) demonstrated, in vitro and ex vivo, the presence of a metabolite of ¹⁴C-labelled PLZ that co-chromatographed with phenylacetic-1-14C acid (14C-PAA) on thin-layer chromatography. The amount of ¹⁴C-PAA recovered was diminished by pretreatment with other MAOIs. They concluded, from the results of this pioneering work, that PLZ is a substrate of MAO that is metabolized by oxidative dehydrazination to form PAA and hydrazine. Further they suggested that the hydrazine group may react irreversibly with the active site of MAO, preventing further function of the enzyme. The presence of substrates for MAO during incubation with PLZ prevents inhibition of the enzyme, supporting the idea that PLZ inhibits MAO by binding to the active site of the enzyme. A refinement of this hypothesis was presented by Tipton (1972) who suggested that the active intermediate was phenylethylidenehydrazine (RCH₂CH=N-NH₂). A slightly different mechanism has been proposed by Patek and Hellerman (1974), with the active intermediate being phenylethyldiazene (RCH₂CH₂N=NH), which is further converted to phenylacetaldehyde hydrazone. In a more recent study utilizing 1,1-dideuterated PLZ, Yu and Tipton (1989) reported results which



Figure 7: Possible routes of metabolism of PLZ. $RCH_2CH_2N=NH$ or $RCH_2CH=N-NH_2$ may be intermediates in going from PLZ to PAA. Hydrazine itself (H_2NNH_2) may also be an end-product of PLZ metabolism, and N-methylation of PLZ has been reported to occur *in vitro* (Yu *et al*, 1991). *p*-TA = *p*-tyramine; PAA = phenylacetic acid; *p*-OH-PAA = ∞ -hydroxyphenylacetic acid; *p*-OH-PLZ = *p*-hydroxyphenelzine.

supported the notion that the irreversible inhibition of MAO by PLZ proceeds via the phenyletholdiazene intermediate, which reacts with the enzyme to form a covalent adduct. An these hypotheses postulate that PLZ is metabolized by MAO to form an active compound which is responsible for the irreversible inhibition of MAO.

In a mass spectrometric study, Robinson *et al.* (1985) found that when 6 human subjects were administered single doses of ${}^{13}C_6$ -PLZ (30mg), 66-79% of the administered dose creted as either PAA or *p*-hydroxyphenylacetic acid (p-OHPAA). Labelled PLZ, or mono- or di-acetylated forms of PLZ were not detected in urine (Robinson *et al.*, 1985). In this study 21-34% of the labelled drug was not accounted for in the first 96 h after administration. As the label was incorporated on the phenyl ring rather than the side chain, the possibility of acetylhydrazine or hydrazine as a metabolite cannot be ruled out.

Another possible metabolite of PLZ is PEA, which could be deaminated to account for some of the elevation in PAA levels seen with PLZ administration. The situation is complicated by the fact that PEA is a substrate for MAO and would be expected to increase in concentration with MAO inhibition. In a study by Baker *et al.* (1982), large increases in rat whole brain concentrations of PEA were found on day 19 of PLZ administration, long after maximal MAO inhibition. Further, pretreatment with the MAOI pargyline (i.e. administration of pargyline + PLZ) resulted in larger increases in PEA levels compared to groups treated with pargyline + saline and pargyline + iproniazid. These data suggest that the elevation in PEA levels arises in part from the metacolism of PLZ to PEA, rather then being solely a consequence of MAO inhibition. This point is important as PEA is a substrate of MAO-B and inhibition of MAO would be expected to result in decreased catabolism

of endogenous stores. Using a deuterated analogue of PLZ (α , α , β , β -²H-PLZ) it has been confirmed in a rat model that PLZ is deaminated *in vivo* to produce PEA (Dyck *et al.*, 1985).

Yu *et al.* (1991) have reported that PLZ can be N-methylated by phenylethanolamine N-methyltransferase *in vitro*, but this route has not, to my knowledge, been investigated *ex vivo*.

The possibility of direct formation of hydroxylated metabolites of PLZ, e.g. *para*-hydroxy-PLZ (*p*-OH-PLZ) has been considered (Robinson *et al.*, 1985; Baker and Coutts, 1989), but not confirmed to date. Based on previous comparisons of PEA and its ring-hydroxylatec analogue *p*-TA (Raiteri *et al.*, 1977), the presence of a hydroxyl group may increase the tendency of PLZ to affect amine (NA, DA and 5-HT) uptake and release. This possibility was addressed in a series of experiments described in this thesis.

E. N²-ACETYLPHENELZINE

E.1 Importance as a Metabolite of PLZ

Metabolic N-acetylation is a common pathway in the metabolism of alkylamines, with acetyl coenzyme A acting as the donor and the drug as the acceptor of the acetyl group. The ability of humans to acetylate drugs in the liver is genetically determined and interindividual variation is considerable. Acetylator proficiency follows a bimodal distribution in the population, with rapid and slow acetylator groups identified (Evans *et al.*, 1960; Evans and White, 1964). In most reported studies, 50-60% of the population has the slow-acetylator phenotype. The

genotype of slow acetylators is Mendelian autosomal recessive while fast acetylators may be heterozygous or homozygous dominant. A patient's acetylator phenotype may be determined by administration of an acetylatable drug (isoniazid or sulfadimidine are often used) followed by measurement of the ratio of parent to acetylated metabolite in blood or urine. Because of the similarity of PLZ to the hydrazine derivatives isoniazid and hydralazine which are known to be acetylated *in vivo* (Testa and Jenner, 1976) and because PLZ is a substrate for human N-acetyltransferases *in vitro* (Tilstone *et al.*, 1979), it has been assumed that PLZ is acetylated *in vivo* in humans. The belief that acetylation is a major pathway of PLZ metabolism has become so widespread that it is stated as a fact in several standard textbooks (Goodman and Gilman, 1980; Baldessarini, 1985).

The acetylator status of patients requiring treatment with the MAOIs was thought to predict treatment response, the severity of side-effects, and the degree of MAO-inhibition achieved, with slow acetylators showing greater clinical improvement, an increased frequency or severity of side-effects and more extensive MAO inhibition (Evans *et al.*, 1965; Johnston and Marsh, 1973; Paykel *et al.*, 1982b). However, other studies have not confirmed these observations (Davidson *et al.*, 1978b; Marshall *et al.*, 1978; Robinson *et al.*, 1978, 1980). These studies are summarized in Table 5. A number of observations and conclusions can be drawn from this research. The predictive ability of the acetylator phenotype is weak at best and has been very difficult to replicate. Knowledge of the acetylator phenotype has not led to improved patient care despite its early promise. A methodologic shortcoming in these studies is the inability to distinguish homozygous dominant from heterozygous subjects with the fast acetylator phenotype. If the hypothesis is

Table 5:Summary of studies examining the influence of acetylator phenotypeon response to PLZ.

Study	n	%SA	PLZ (mg) daily dose	Comparisons	Results
Evans <i>et al.</i> , 1965	47	66	45 x 4 wks	clinical efficacy total side-effects severe side-effects	NSD NSD SAs>FAs
Johnstone and Marsh, 1973	72	54	90 x 3 wks	clinical efficacy	SAs>FAs
Johnstone, 1975	30	43	90 x 3 wks	clinical efficacy side-effects urinary tryptamine excretion (24 h) urinary PLZ excretion	SAs>FAs NSD SAs>FAs d 14;NSD d 21 SAs>FAs d 14
Marshall <i>et al.</i> , 1978	80	64	45-75 x 4 wks	clinical efficacy side-effects MAO activity 5-HT (blood) 5-HIAA (24 h urinary) VMA (24 h urinary)	NSD NSD NSD NSD NSD NSD
Davidson <i>et al.</i> , 1978b	16	68	up to 90 x 3 wks	clinical efficacy MAO activity	NSD NSD
Yates and Loudon, 1979	22	54	30-75 mg x 2 wks	MAO activity	NSD (d 14) SAs>FAs (d 7)
Tyrer <i>et al.</i> , 1980	60	56	45 or 90	clinical efficacy side-effects	NSD (a) NSD
Paykel <i>et al</i> ., 1982b	77	57	60-75 x 6 wks	clinical efficacy side-effects	SAs>FAs (b) NSD

SA = slow acetylator; FA = fast acetylator; d = day; h = hour; NSD = not significantly different

⁽a) high dose (90 mg) > low dose (45 mg)

 ⁽b) only when compared to acetylator status-matched placebo; when clinical scores of FAs and SAs directly compared, results were NSD

correct, heterozygous subjects would have clinical benefits and side-effects intermediate to the homozygous genotypes. Much of this research has been based on two assumptions that are questionable. Finding a correlation between acetylator status and a clinical response (treatment efficacy or side-effects) is only indirect evidence that acetylation is an important metabolic pathway in humans: there may be other explanations for the correlation. The detection of acetylated PLZ in tissue samples would constitute direct evidence of such a pathway, and yet such attempts have been generally fruitless. Secondly, the hypothesis assumes that acetylated metabolites would be clinically and biochemically inactive, not leading to MAO inhibition, side-effects or other therapeutic effects. As has become apparent in the recent past, most psychotropic drugs, with the notable exception of lithium salts, have active metabolites. These metabolites may indeed be more active than or have opposite effects from the parent compound and have different pharmaco-dynamic and pharmacokinetic properties (Rudorfer and Potter, 1987; Potter and Manji, 1990; Young, 1991; Caccia and Garattini, 1992; Baker *et al.*, 1994).

At present, acetylated metabolites of PLZ have not been conclusively demonstrated in man. There has been a preliminary report of the presence of small quantities of N-acetylPLZ in the blood and urine of humans (Narasimhachari *et al.*, 1980) but the authors conclude that it is not a clinically significant metabolite. In a rat model, 1-acetyl-2-(2-phenyleuhyl)hydrazine (N²-acetylphenelzine, N²AcPLZ) [Figure 8] has been identified, using combined gas chromatography/electron impact mass spectrometry, as a metabolite of PLZ (Mozayani *et al.*, 1988). At one hour post-injection of PLZ (0.21 mmol kg⁻¹ i.p.) small quantities of N²AcPLZ were identified in the blood (33.6 - 41.0 ng/g) and brain (84.5 - 132.0 ng/g). This work



O II CH₂CH₂NHNHCCH₃

Figure 8: Structure of N¹AcPLZ (top) and N²AcPLZ (bottom).
has since been replicated and extended, indicating that N²AcPLZ is present in rat blood and liver, albeit in extremely low quantities following PLZ (0.38 mmol kg⁻¹ i.p.) administration (Coutts *et al.*, 1991) [Table 6]. In these studies, no evidence of the other possible acetylated analogues of PLZ, i.e. 1-acetyl-1-(2-phenylethyl)hydrazine (N¹AcPLZ) or 1,2-diacetyl-1-(2-phenylethyl)-hydrazine (N¹N²-diAc-PLZ), was found. It is thus confirmed in rat that acetylation is a minor metabolic pathway of PLZ.

E.2 Neurochemical Properties

The assumption that acetylated metabolites of PLZ would be inert was disproven when studies on N²AcPLZ indicated that it is an MAOI that merits further study as a drug in its own right (Danielson *et al.*, 1984, 1988; Coutts *et al.*, 1991). Ninety min following administration of N²AcPLZ (0.1 and 0.2 mmol kg⁻¹ i.p.) greater then 80% inhibition of MAO-A and -B has been reported, resulting in significant elevations of brain levels of 5-HT (both doses), NA and DA (at a dose of 0.2 mmol kg⁻¹) [Coutts *et al.*, 1991]. It was concluded in this study that the tissue levels of N²AcPLZ were probably not sufficient to contribute significantly to the elevation in brain amines seen during PLZ administration. Metabolic conversion of N²AcPLZ to PLZ did not occur to any significant degree. N²AcPLZ was slightly weaker than PLZ act producing inhibition of MAO-A and -B, and the authors suggested that this reduced efficacy of N²AcPLZ relative to PLZ as an MAO inhibitor *in vivo* might be due to reduced potency and/or restricted entry into the brain.

Table 6:Levels of PLZ and N²AcPLZ in rat blood and liver after intraperitoneal
administration of PLZ (dose of 0.38 mmol/kg). Data reported as mean
± SEM; n = 5 (Coutts *et al.*, 1991).

	Blood Level, ng/g		Liver Level, ng/g	
Time	PLZ	N ² AcPLZ	PLZ	N ² AcPLZ
(min)				
15	187 ± 24	14 ± 2	2.22 ± 5	7±1
30	765 ± 12	25 ± 2	327 ± 17	49 ± 5
45	1144 ± 37	59 ± 3	958 ± 91	103 ± 8
60	1724 ± 15	36 ± 4	336 ± 42	82 ± 6
120	108 ± 15	20 ± 2	153 ± 9	36 ± 1
180	24 ± 5	10 ± 1	46 ± 7	28 ± 4

F. Y-AMINOBUTYRIC ACID (GABA)

F.1 Biochemistry, Metabolism and Receptors

GABA, a major inhibitory neurotransmitter in the mammalian central nervous system (Roberts *et al.*, 1976), is distributed widely through the brain and spinal cord, being used by as many as 40% of all neurons (Guidotti *et al.*, 1983) but absent in the periphery except for minute quantities (Erdö and Wolff, 1990). Most GABA-containing neurons are interneurones, but a small number of tracts, including the strio-nigral, nigro-thalamic and nigro-tectal, are observed. The concentration of GABA in the brain is 2-3 orders of magnitude larger than that of the amine neurotransmitters (Cooper *et al.*, 1991).

The metabolism of GABA is associated intimately with carbohydrate metabolism (Figure 9). One of the precursors (α -ketoglutaric acid) and the product (succinic acid) of GABA metabolism are components of the Kreb's cycle. Glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD) catalyzes the α -decarboxylation of L-glutamate to form GABA. GAD has a regional distribution that parallels that of GABA, resulting in it being a valuable marker of GABA neurons. GAD is a cytosolic enzyme that requires pyridoxal phosphate as a co-factor and is inhibited by agents that bind to the co-factor. GABA-transaminase (GABA-T), also dependent on pyridoxal phosphate, catalyzes the conversion of GABA to succinic semialdehyde and of α -ketoglutaric acid to L-glutamate. Succinic semialdehyde is then converted to succinic acid and utilized in the Kreb's cycle (DeLorey and Olsen, 1994). Endogenous levels of GABA rise rapidly postmortem due to unopposed GAD activity; GABA-T is inactivated under anaerobic conditions (Cooper *et al.*, 1991).



Figure 9: The formation and breakdown of GABA.

Two major forms of GABA receptor have been described; GABA_A and GABA_B (Bowery *et al.*, 1984). GABA_A receptors are bicuculline (antagonist)- and muscimol (agonist)-sensitive and baclofen-insensitive. They are complex heteropolymeric ionotropic receptors, composed of five subunits surrounding a chloride ion channel (Bristow and Martin, 1990; Nayeem *et al.*, 1994). The GABA_A receptor shares amino acid sequence and structural similarities with other ionotropic receptors including nicotinic acetylcholine and glycine receptors, leading to the idea of a superfamily of ligand-gated receptors. Stimulation of the receptor by GABA results in a flux of chloride ions that is dependent on local concentration and electrical gradients; this usually hyperpolarizes and stabilizes the membrane potential. Agents that inhibit GABA_A receptor function tend to induce convulsions.

The GABA_A receptor contains binding sites for benzodiazepines and barbituates (Fischer and Olsen, 1986). Benzodiazepines act upon specific subunits of the GABA_A supramolecular complex to influence the affinity of the GABA receptor for GABA, an effect known as allosteric modulation (Costa *et al.*, 1975; Haefely *et al.*, 1975; Haefely, 1989a,b; Richards *et al.*, 1991). The benzodiazepine receptor exhibits complex pharmacology, being affected by agonists, antagonists and inverse agonists (Bruun-Meyer, 1987; Costa, 1989). Agonists facilitate GABAergic function, antagonists block the effect of agonists but otherwise have no direct effect and inverse agonists inhibit GABAergic responsiveness (Zorumski and Isenberg, 1991). The benzodiazepine receptor is the only receptor hypothesized to have an inverse agonist to date, but other examples likely exist. An enhanced affinity of the benzodiazepine receptor for benzodiazepines in the presence of GABA has also been described (I "artin and Candy, 1978).

Molecular genetic and immunocytochemical studies have revealed a plethora of isoforms of the subunits of the GABA_A receptor (Wisden et al., 1988; Pritchett et al., 1989; Luddens and Wisden, 1990; Fritschy et al., 1992) but the precise subunit composition of any GABA_A receptor in vivo is presently unknown. Transient expression studies have demonstrated the importance of the subunit isoform composition to the recognition properties and functional characteristics of the Receptors containing the α_1 subunit displayed the Bz1 resulting oligomer. phenotype (high affinity for CL218872 and the β -carbolines) while those containing the α_2 or the α_3 subunit exhibited the Bz2 phenotype. Recombinant receptors containing the α_s subunit appear to exhibit the Bz2 phenotype but show a very low affinity for the imidazopyridine, zolpidem (Pritchett and Seeburg, 1990). Those containing the α_4 or α_6 subunit display a very low affinity for the classical benzodiazepine receptor agonists but a high affinity for the partial inverse agonist Ro154513 (Sieghart et al., 1987; Malminiemi and Korpi, 1989; Luddens et al., 1990; Wisden *et al.*, 1991).

The GABA_B receptor is a metabotropic receptor which affects activity of adenylate cyclase and the function of Ca²⁺ and K⁺ ion channels. It is likely that several subtypes of GABA_B receptor, each with a different transduction pathway, exist (Scherer *et al.*, 1988). The GABA_B receptor was not studied in this thesis since a series of experiments examining the effects of PLZ and other antidepressants on this receptor has recently been completed in our laboratory (McManus and Greenshaw, 1991a,b).

F.2 GABA and Psychiatric Disorders

Several neurologic and psychiatric disorders including Huntington's chorea (Peccet al., 1973), Parkinson's disease (Lloyd and Hornykiewicz, 1975), epilepsy (Morsell and Lloyd, 1983) and tardive dyskinesia (Fibiger and Lloyd, 1984) have been related to disturbed GABA function (Barchas et al., 1994). In psychiatry, GABA has been strongly associated with the anxiety disorders but recent findings also suggest a role in the affective disorders. Decreased GABA levels in cerebrospinal fluid (Gold et al., 1980; Kasa et al., 1982; Gerner and Hare, 1981; Gerner et al., 1984; Gerner and Fairbanks, 1986; Berrettini et al., 1984) and plasma (Petty and Schlesser, 1981; Petty and Sherman, 1982; Petty et al., 1990) have been reported in depressed patients. Patients suffering from bipolar affective disorder have also been reported to have lower CSF (Kasa et al., 1982) and plasma (Berrettini et al., 1982; Petty et al., 1990, 1993a,b) levels of GABA. The decrease in plasma or CSF GABA levels has been hypothesized to represent a trait (vs state) marker of mood disorders (Petty et al., 1990, 1993a,b). A number of other studies, however, have found more inconsistent results. Postmortem studies of depressed patients have not found changes in GABA levels (Korpi et al., 1988) or forebrain GABA_B binding sites (Cross et al., 1988) relative to values in normal controls. GAD activity has been found to be decreased in the frontal cortex and striatum in one study (Perry et al., 1977) but not in another (Cheetham et al., 1988). Both GAD and GABA-T activity were found to be decreased in the blood of depressed patients compared to controls (Berrettini et al., 1980; Kaiya et al., 1982).

In general, the literature examining the role of GABA in the etiology of anxiety is sparse other than documenting the efficacy of benzodiazepines in the alleviation

of symptomatology. Although an essential area of investigation, plasma and CSF levels of GABA have not been studied to date in patients with anxiety disorders. A recent line of research has examined functional responses of the benzodiazepine receptor in patients with PD. Altered sensitivity was found when patients with PD were exposed to an agonist (diazepam) or antagonist (flumazenil) of the benzodiazepine receptor (Nutt et al., 1990; ___y-Byrne et al., 1990). Marazziti et al. (1994) reported that the density of peripheral benzodiazepine receptors on platelets was significantly lower in PD patients than in controls, but Rocca et al. (1990) had earlier reported that the density of such receptors in lymphocytes was lower than control values in patients with generalized anxiety disorder but not in those with PD. There is now a relatively large body of evidence indicating that the neuropeptide cholecystokinin is a paniccgenic agent (Bradwejn and Koszycki, 1994). In this regard, it is interesting that cholecystokinin and GABA are colocalized in neurons in cortex, hippocampus and amygdala (Kosaka et al., 1985), that release of cholecystokinin from rat co ex is reduced by GABA or diazepam (Yaksh et al., 1987) and that cholecystokini, increases K*-evoked release of GABA from brain slices (Pérez de la Mora et al., 1993).

A number of drugs which directly affect GABAergic function have therapeutic potential in psychiatry. Many of the drugs used in the stabilization of bipolar patients such as carbamazepine, valproic acid and clonazepam enhance GABAergic function. The GABA agonist progabide has been reported equally efficacious to IMI in the treatment of patients with depression (Morselli *et al.*, 1981). In behavioural studies in laboratory animals, GABA agonists such as fengabine, baclofen and muscimol have been reported to have effects similar to

antide, ressants (Delina-Stula and Vassout, 1978; Lloyd *et al.*, 1983, 1987a,b, 1989; Singh *et al.*, 1986). There is considerable controversy, however, as Paykel *et al.* (1991) have not found GABA agonists to be efficacious as antidepressants clinically, and they are not used clinically at present. Baclofen, a GABA_B agonist, has been reported useful in the treatment of PD (Breslow *et al.*, 1989). The benzodiazepines are used widely in the treatment of epilepsy, drug withdrawal and the anxiety disorders. Alprazolam, a triazolobenzodiazepine, has been reported in methodologically sound studies to possess antidepressant activity (Rickels *et al.*, 1985, 1987; Eriksson *et al.*, 1987; Mooney *et al.*, 1988; Warner *et al.*, 1988; Kravitz *et al.*, 1990; Rimon *et al.*, 1991) in addition to its beneficial effects in PD and generalized anxiety disorder (Ballenger, 1993; Bradwejn, 1993).

Antidepressants of the more traditional types have also been found to affect GABA. The TCA DMI and, to a lesser extent, IMI and trimipramine (TMI) were found to increase GABA release from the rat thalamus after acute administration (Korf and Venema, 1983). Similarly, IMI has been found to increase endogenous GABA release following 4 days of continuous administration (Sherman and Petty, 1982). Of particular importance to the studies described in this thesis has been the description of the ability of MAOIs such as PLZ (Popov and Matthies, 1969; Perry and Hansen, 1973; Baker *et al.*, 1991), iproniazid (Balzer *et al.*, 1960) and pargyline (Schatz and Lal, 1971; Patel *et al.*, 1975) to elevate brain levels of GABA, presumably by inhibition of the catabolic enzyme GABA-T. Administration of hydrazine has also been found to cause GABA-T inhibition and elevated GABA levels in rat brain (Perry *et al.*, 1981).

Chronic administration of antidepressants and benzodiazepines may affect GABA and benzodiazepine receptor density. A wide range of antidepressant treatments including ECT, lithium salts, and carbamazepine have been associated with increased GABA_B density following chronic treatment (Lloyd et al., 1985, 1989; Gray and Green, 1987; Motohashi et al., 1989). This up-regulation has been disputed, however, in a number of studies (Cross and Horton, 1987; Szekely et al., 1987; McManus and Greenshaw, 1991a,b). Several antidepressant drugs, including DMI, bupropion, maprotiline, zimelidine (5-HT uptake inhibitor) and adinazolam (a triazolobenzodiazepine) have been reported to decrease the number of benzodiazepine receptors in rat cortex using [3H]-flunitrazepam as the radioligand (Suranyi-Cadotte et al., 1984, 1990; Barbaccia et al., 1986). However, Kimber et al. (1987) were unable to find an effect of chronic administration of DMI and TCP on [³H]flunitrazepam binding. Przegalinski et al. (1987) in a study in mice found no change in ³H-flunitrazepam binding after administration of IMI, DMI or AMI for 21 days. Using a microiontophoretic technique, Bouthillier and de Montigny (1987) found that 3 week treatment with DMI, TMI and citalopram reduced the effect of flurazepam application on cholycystokinin-induced activation of hippocampal pyramidal neurons, suggesting that chronic antidepressant treatment is associated with downregulation of benzodiazepine receptors. These findings have not been extensively studied and require further work to ascertain their generalizability. At the time of commencement of the research project described in this thesis, the effects of PLZ on GABA_A and benzodiazepine receptors had not been studied. Since PLZ dramatically affects GABA levels, the effect on GABAA and benzodiazepine receptor density and function following chronic treatment warrants further study.

G. OBJECTIVES

The objectives of the research described in this thesis were to examine:

(1) The neurochemical effects of acute and long-term administration of PLZ compared with N²AcPLZ in rodents. Although N²AcPLZ appears to be a very minor metabolite of PLZ, its rather strong inhibitory effects on MAO suggest that it may be a potentially useful antidepressant in its own right and worthy of further investigation. Of particular interest were the effects of both drugs on brain levels of neurotransmitters (NA, DA, 5-HT, GABA and glycine), aliphatic amino acids (ALA, valine, isoleucine, leucine), metabolites of the classical neurotransmitter amines (DOPAC, HVA and 5-HIAA), enzyme activity (MAO-A, MAO-B, GAD, GABA-T) and neurotransmitter receptor function, density and affinity (α_2 -adrenergic, GABA_A and benzodiazepice receptors).

(2) The possibility of ring hydroxylation as a metabolic pathway of PLZ metabolism in the and human subjects. The effects of *p*-OH-PLZ on amine (NA, DA, 5-HT) uptake and release compared to those of PLZ were also to be investigated.

(3) The effects of PLZ administration on urinary excretion of: 5-HT; metabolites of classical neurotransmitter amines; and trace amines (PEA, TA, tryptamine [T]) in psychiatric patients. Although there have been scattered reports on the effects of PLZ on urinary excretion of some amines or metabolites (Dewhurst, 1968; Murphy *et al.*, 1977; Bieck *et al.*, 1984; Antonin *et al.*, 1985, Baker *et al.*, 1985), no comprehensive study on its effects on several of the types of the amines thought to be important in the etiology of depression had been conducted.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A. CHEMICALS

.

Table 7:Chemicals used in the studies described in this thesis.

Chemicals	Suppliers
acetic acid, glacial	BDH Chemicals (Toronto, ON)
acetic anhydride	Caledon Laboratories (Georgetown, ON)
acetonitrile, HPLC grade, DIG	BDH
L-[2,3-3H]-alanine	Amershar, Canada Ltd. (Oakville, ON)
L-alanine	Aldrich Chemical Co. (Milwaukee, WI)
γ-aminobutyric acid	Aldrich
aminobutyric acid, γ-[2,3-³H(N)]	Dupont Canada (Mississauga, ON)
2-aminoethylisothiouronium bromide	Sigma Chemical Co. (St. Louis, MO)
ammonium hydroxide	Fisher Scientific (Mississauga, ON)
ascorbic acid	Fisher
benzylamine	Sigma
bovine serum albumin	Sigma
calcium chloride	Fisher
chloroform, reagent grade	Fisher
<i>p</i> -chlorophenylacetic acid	Aldrich
2-(4-chloropheny!)ethylamine	Sigma
citric acid	Anachemia Ltd. (Edmonton, AB)
cionazepam	Research Biochemicals Inc. (Natick, MA)
clonidine	Sigma
cupric sulfate	Fisher
cyclohexane	Fisher

dicyclohexylcarbodiimide	Aldrich
diethyl ether	BDH
di-(2-ethylhexyl)-phosphate	Sigma
3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetic acid	Sigma
dithiothrietol	Sigma
dopamine, 3,4-[7- ³ H]-	Dupont
dopamine HCI	Sigma
ethyl acetate	BDH
ethylenediamine tetraacetate, disodium salt	Fisher
flunitrazepam, [methyl- ³ H]-	Dupont
Folin phenol reagent	Sigma
glucose	Fisher
glusalase	Calbiochem (La Jolla, CA)
glutamate, sodium	Sigma
glutamic acid, L-[1- ¹⁴ C]-	Amersham
glutathione	Sigma
glycerol	Sigma
L-glycine	Sigma
hexafluoroisopropanol	Pierce Chemicals (Rockford, IL)
homovanillic acid	Sigma
hydrochloric acid, 37-38%	Fisher
<i>p</i> -hydroxybenzyl alcohol	Sigma
5-hydroxyindole-3-acetic acid	Sigma
<i>p</i> -hydroxyphenelzine	synthesized by Dr. B. Davis, University of Saskatchewan (Saskatoon, SA)
<i>m</i> -hydroxyphenylacetic acid	Sigma

[]	
<i>p</i> -hydroxyphenylacetic acid	Sigma
<i>p</i> -hydroxyphenylpropionic acid	Sigma
hydroxytryptamine binoxalate, 5-[2- ¹⁴ C]	Dupont
5-hydroxytryptamine creatinine sulfate	Sigma
5-hydroxy-[G- ³ H] tryptamine creatinine sulfate	Amersham
iprindole HCI	Wyeth Research (Taplow, U.K.)
D,L-isoleucine	Sigma
<i>iso</i> -pentane	BDH
isobutyl chloroformate	Aldrich
α-ketoglutarate	Sigma
L-leucine	Sigma
magnesium sulfate	Fisher
3-methoxy, 4-hydroxyphenyl- ethylene glycol	Calbiochem
3-methoxytyramine HCI	Sigma
5-methyltryptamine HCI	Aldrich
muscimol	Sigma
muscimol, [methylene- ³ H(N)]	Dupont
nialam ⁱ de	Sigma
nicotinamide adenosine dinuclectide	Sigma
(-)-noradrenaline HCI	Sigma
noradrenaline, levo-[7-3H]-	Dupent
D,L-norleucine	Aldrich
normetanephrine HCI	Sigma

octyl sodium sulfate	Eastman Kodak Co. (Rochester, N.Y.)
pargyline HCI	Sigma
pentafluorobenzenesulfonyl chloride	Aldrich
pentafluorobenzoyl chloride	Aldrich
pentafluorophenol	Aldrich
pentafluoropropionic anhydride	Aldrich
perchloric acid, 60%	Fisher
phenelzine sulfate	Sigma
β-phenylethylamine HCl	Sigma
phenyl-3-propylamine	Sigma
phenylacetic acid	Sigma
phenylethylamine HCl, 2[ethyl-1-¹⁴C]	Dupont
phosphoric acid, 85%	Fisher
potassium bicarbonate	Fisher
potassium biphosphate	J.T. Baker Chemical Co. (Phillipsberg, N.J.)
potassium carbonate anhydrous	Fisher
potassium chloride	Fisher
potassium dihydrogen orthophosphate	Fisher
Protosol	Dupont
pyridoxal phosphate	Sigam
saline, 9%	Fisher
scintillation fluid (Ready Safe)	Beckman Instruments Inc. (Mississauga, ON)
sodium acetate	Sigma

sodium bicarbonate	Fisher
sodium borate	Fisher
sodium carbonate anhydrous	Fisher
sodium chloride	Fisher
sodium deoxycholate	Fisher
sodium hydroxide	Fisher
sodium phosphate, dibasic, anhydrous	Fisher
sodium phosphate, monobasic	Fisher
sodium potassium tartrate	Allen & Hanbury's (Toronto, ON)
sucrose	Fisher
sulfuric acid	Fisher
toluene, DIG	BDH
toluene, reagent grade	BDH
(±)-tranylcypromine HCl	Sigma
tri-n-octylamine	Sigma
trifluoroacetic anhydride	Aldrich
TRIS (tri[hydroxymethyl]amino- methane)	Fisher
Triton X-100	Terochem Laboratories Ltd. (Edmonton, AB)
tryptamine HCl	Sigma
tryptophan	Sigina
<i>m</i> -tyramine HCl	Vega Chemicals (Tuscon, AZ)
<i>p</i> -tyramine HCl	Sigma
D,L-valine	Nutritional Biochemical Corp. (Cleveland, OH)

B. ANALYTICAL INSTRUMENTATION AND APPARATUS

B.1 Gas Chromatography (GC)

Levels of amino acids (GABA, ALA. glycine, leucine, isoleucine, and valine), trace amines (PEA, TA, T), neurotransmitter metabolites (MHPG, HVA, 5-HIAA, 3-MT, NME), drug (PLZ), and potential drug metabolites (*p*-OH-PLZ, PAA, m-OH-PAA, p-OH-PAA) were measured using a gas chromatograph following derivatization with suitable reagents (details are given in later sections). GC was performed on a Hewlett Packard (HP) 5890 gas chromatograph (Hewlett Packard, Palo Alto, CA, U.S.A.) equipped with a fused silica capillary column [cross-linked 5% phenylmethylsilicone phase, 0.31 mm I.D. x 25 m (Hewlett Packard)], an electron-capture detector values and HP 3392A integrator for recording/integrating chromatographic peaks. Helium, the carrier gas, was set at a flow rate of 2 ml/min. Argon-methane (95%-5%) at a flow rate of 35 ml/min was used as makeup gas to the detector. The injection port temperature was 200°C and the detector temperature was 325°C.

B.2 High Pressure Liquid Chromatography with Electrochemical Detection (HPLC-EC)

Brain levels of NA, DA, 5-HT, tryptophan (TRP), HVA, DOPAC and 5-HIAA were measured using reverse-phase HPLC. This methodology consisted of a solvent delivery system set at a flow rate of 1 ml/min (Model 510, Waters Associates, Milford, MA, USA) coupled to an automatic injector (WISP, Waters model 710B) which was set to inject 15 μ l samples. Compounds of interest were

separated on an Econosphere-C₁₈ column (4.6 mm x 250 mm, 5 μ m particle size, Applied Science Labs, Avondale, PA, USA). A precolumn (4.6 mm x 30 mm) with the same packing material as that in the analytical column was used routinely. Eluants from the column were detected by an electrochemical detector (model 460, Waters) with the applied potential set at 0.85 v. Chromatographic peaks were recorded and integrated using a model 750 integrator (Waters). The mobile phase for the HPLC system consisted of NaH₂PO₄.H₂O (55 mM), octyl sodium sulfate (0.85 mM), Na₂EDTA (0.37 mM) and acetonitrile (9% v/v). The solution was filtered through a type HA filter (0.45 μ m, Millipore) before being degassed and adjusted to a pH value of 3.0 with phosphoric acid.

B.3 Ultraviolet Spectrophotometer

A Pye Unicam SP 1700 (Pye-Unicam, Cambridge, UK) visible/ultraviolet spectrophotometer was used for determination of protein concentrations in receptor binding homogenates. A deuterium-tungsten lamp was used as a light source and the wavelength was set at 660 nm.

B.4 Liquid Scintillation Spectrometry

A Beckman LS 7500 (Beckman Co., Fullerton, CA, USA) liquid scintillation spectrometer coupled to a Datamex 43 printer was used for counting radioactivity ir. all radioligand-receptor bincling, radioenzymatic and uptake and release assays. The liquid scintillation cocktail used was Beckman Ready Safe®.

B.5 Locomotor Activity Monitoring System

The activity monitoring system (Acadia Insts. Ltd., Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada) consisted of six 17" x 17" x 12" plexiglass test cages each placed in a 12 x 12 beam infra-red grid system (Acadia Infra-red Grid Model 17-12 with vertical sensors). The test cage sensors were interfaced with a microcomputer system (Acadia 6502 Data Gatherer) for data-logging and temporal analysis of activity counts.

B.6 Superfusion Release Apparatus

The apparatus for the study of the release of neurotransmitters (NA, 5-HT and DA) from nerve terminals was a Brandel SF-600 Superfusion system (Biomedical Research and Development Laboratories Inc., Gaithersburg, MD). This apparatus permits superfusion of six tissue chambers simultaneously.

B.7 Uptake Apparatus

The apparatus for the study of the inhibition of uptake of neurotransmitters (NA, DA and 5-HT) consisted of a glass filtration flask (trap) attached to a vacuum line and a filtration system obtained from the Millipore Corporation (Mississauga, ON). The Millipore filtration system consisted of a 20 cm diameter tank, a cover with 12 spaces for filter papers, and a head with a screw-on compression nut.

B.8 Tissue Homogenizer

Tissue samples (brain, heart, and liver) were homogenized using a variable speed Tri-R homogenizer (Model S63C, Tri-R Instruments, Rockville, NY, USA) with

a Teflon[®] glass pestle and a glass grinding tube. The rotor shaft had a maximum speed of 12,000 rpm with a ten-speed setting (setting of 7 was used routinely).

B.9 Tissue Chopper

A McIllwain tissue chopper (Brinkman Instruments, Rexdale, ON) was used to make prisms (0.1 x 0.1 x approx. 2 mm) from hypothalamic and striatal tissue for release and uptake experiments.

B.10 Centrifuges

A Sorvall GLC-2B or Sorvall GLC-1 General Laboratory Centrifuge (Dupont Instruments) was used for low-speed, small volume centrifugations. Higher speed and/or larger volume centrifugations were carried out in a Damon-IEC B-20A (Damon/IEC, Needham Hts., MA, USA) refrigerated high-speed centrifuge or a Beckman L755 refrigerated ultracentrifuge.

B.11 Filtration

A Brandel Cell Harvester (M24R, Brandel, Gaithersburg, MD, USA) equipped with Whatman GF/C filter: was used for the filtration step in [³H]-muscimol and [³H]-flunitrazepam receptor binding assays.

B.12 Shaker-Mixer

Two types of vortex-shakers were used: Ika-Vibrax VXR2 Shaker (Janke and Kunkel Instruments, Staufer, Germany) and a Thermolyne Maxi Mix vortex mixer (Sybron/Thermolyne Instruments, Dubuque, IA, USA).

B.13 Weighing Balances

A Mettler AE 160 electronic balance was used for weighing chemicals and biological samples. Animals were weighed on a 700 series triple beam balance with a 2610 g capacity (Ohaus, Florham Park, NJ, USA).

B.14 pH Meter

The pH values of the various buffer solutions were determined with either an Accumet model 610 or model 915 pH meter (Fisher Scientific, Fairlawn, NJ, USA) standardized with a certified buffer solution (pH 7.00 \pm 0.01; Fischer Scientific).

B.15 Glass Cleaning

All glassware was rinsed with tap water and washed with biodegradable Sparkleen solution (Fisher Scientific Co., Fairlawn, NJ, USA). Further washing was accomplished with a dishwasher (Miele Electronic 6715, Miele Electronics, FRG). For test tubes, an additional cleaning step was added; test tubes were sonicated (Ultra-sonic cleaner, Mettler Electronics) in a solution of Decon 75 concentrate (BDH Chemicals) before the dishwasher wash. All glassware was then air-dried in a mechanical convection oven (Model 28, Precision Scientific Group, Baxter Corp., Edmonton, AB) at 250°C for 1 h. In the case of assays utilizing radiochemicals, the glassware was soaked for a minimum of 2 days in a solution of Conrad-70 (Baxter/Canlab, Mississauga, ON), rinsed, sonicated and cleaned as above.

C. ANIMALS

Male Sprague Dawley rats weighing 200-300 g were purchased from Bioscience Animal Services, Ellerslie, Alberta. The animals were group housed (2 per cage) under a 12 h light/dark cycle at a temperature of 20 ± 1 °C. Food and water were freely available. The animal feed (Lab-Blox Feed, Wayne Feed Division, Continental Grain Co., Chicago, USA) composition was 4.0% crude fat (min), 4.5% crude fibre (max) and 24% crude protein (min).

C.1 Surgery and Administration of Drugs

All doses of drugs administered to animals are expressed as mmol/kg of free base. During acute studies, drugs were dissolved in a suitable vehicle and administered intraperitoneally [with a 1 ml tuberculin syringe equipped with a 27G½ needle (Becton Dickson, Closter, NJ, USA)] at a concentration such that animals received 2 ml/kg. In the chronic study, each animal was deeply anesthetized with a mixture of ether and air, and an osmotic minipump (Alzet 2ML4, Alza Corp., Palo Alto, CA) was implanted subcutaneously in the dorsal thoracic region. Each pump was filled with a drug solution individually adjusted in concentration (Greenshaw, 1986) or with the distilled water vehicle according to each animal's group allocation to provide constant infusion for a total of 28 days. The incisions were sutured and, after receivery, the animals were placed in normal housing conditions. These procedures had been approved by the Health Sciences Animal Welfare Committee, University of Alberta.

C.2 Sample Collection and Storage

At a predetermined time period after drug injection, animals were killed by instant guillotine decapitation; tissues including whole brain (meninges and pineal gland removed), liver and heart were dissected out and frozen immediately in isopentane over solid carbon dioxide. Brain tissue was stored at -80°C, while heart and liver samples were stored at -20°C, until the time of analysis. Animals were sacrificed in the early afternoon (1200-1500 h) to control for diurnal variations.

D. HUMAN SUBJECTS

D.1 Administration of Phenelzine

Following explanation of the study and receipt of informed consent, human subjects with psychiatric disorders were treated with PLZ sulfate (15 mg tablets). Subjects were started at a 15 mg BID dosage that was increased slowly to therapeutic effect, or until intolerance of side effects was realized. All subjects were instructed to follow a low amine diet (Cole and Schatzberg, 1983) 48 h prior to and during treatment with PLZ. Subjects were not taking other psychotropic mediations, including antidepressants or sedatives.

D.2 Sample Collection and Storage

Prior to starting PLZ, and following 2 and 4 weeks of treatment, a 24-h urine sample was obtained from each patient. The 24-h urine sample containing EDTA (20 ml, 2%) was divided into aliquots and stored at -20°C following measurement of the total volume.

D.3 Clinical Measures

Diagnoses based on DSM-III-R were made following review of the patient's history. A Clinical Global Impression of Improvement Scale (CGI-I) was completed at 4 weeks of treatment. All procedures involving human subjects were submitted for prior approval by the Research Ethics Board, Faculty of Medicir.e, University of Alberta.

E. ANALYTICAL METHODS

E.1 Determination of MAO Activity

Activity of MAO in brain, liver and heart was determined using a modification of the radiochemical procedure of Wurtman and Axelrod (1963) with 5-HT and PEA as substrates for MAO-A and -B respectively. The tissues were homogenized in 5 vol of ice-cold isotonic KCI and then further diluted to 20 vol with isotonic KCI. Of this dilute homogenate, 25 μ l were added to each tube (for blank controls 25 μ i of isotonic KCI). All tubes were placed on ice and sodium phosphate buffer (250 μ l, O.5 M, pH=7.4) was added to each. Aliquots (25 μ l) of [¹⁴C]-5-HT and [¹⁴C]-PEA, suitably diluted with unlabelled compound, were added to each tube to give final substrate concentrations of 100 and 25 μ M, respectively. The tubes were incubated at 37°C for 20 min and the enzyme reaction was terminated with the addition of HCI (200 μ I, 2N). The acid metabolites formed ([¹⁴C]-5-HIAA and [¹⁴C]-PAA) were extracted into toluene (6 ml) by mixing for 3 min and centrifuging at 1,000g for 5 min. The tubes were stored at -80°C for not less then 1 h to freeze the aqueous (bottom) layer. The toluene (top) layer was decanted into vials containing scintillation fluid (9 ml). Radioactive content was determined with the liquid scintillation spectrophotometer. The amount of radioactivity in blank tubes was subtracted from all samples.

E.2 Analysis of Levels of NA, DA, 5-HT, 5-HIAA, HVA, DOPAC and Tryptophan in Rat Brain Using HPLC with Electrochemical Detection (HPLC-EC)

Tissues were homogenized in 5 vols of ice-cold $HClO_4$ (0.1 M) containing Na_2EDTA (10 mg%) and ascorbic acid (0.05 mM). The homogenate was centrifuged at 12,000g for 15 min (4°C) to remove the precipitated protein. The clear supernatant was decanted and directly injected onto the HPLC-EC system described in sector 4 standard curve containing known amounts of the neurochemice 5 standard curve containing known amounts of the samples 3 entification of the peaks of interest and their quantities

E.3 Analysis of Levels of GABA and Other Amino Acids

A gas chromatographic (GC) assay developed by Wong *et al.* (1990a) was used for the simultaneous analysis of GABA, ALA, glycine, valine, leucine and isoleucine concentrations in tissue samples. This involves the sequential derivatization of the amino acids with isobutyl chloroformate and pentafluorophenol, followed by extraction and quantification. Tissues were homogenized as in E.2 with HClO₄ (0.1 µM) containing Na₂EDTA (10 mg%) and ascorbic acid (0.05 ..M), and centrifuged at 12,000g for 15 min (4°C). An aliquot (10 µl) of the clear supernatant was then used for the analysis. Norleucine (0.25 μ g) was added as an internal standard to the supernatant; this was followed by the addition of potassium carbonate solution (1 ml of 2.5% w/v). Isobutyl chloroformate solution (1 ml of 5 ...I isobutyl chloroformate in 1 m2 of acetonitrile:toluene, 1:9 v/v) was added to the mixture, which was shaken on a vortex mixer for 15 min (room temperature). After a brief centrifugation, the top (organic) layer was aspirated and discarded. To the bottom (aqueous) phase was added sodium phosphate buffer (1.5 ml, 2M, pH=5.3). This was followed by the sequential addition of chloroform (2.5 ml), dicyclohexylcarbodiimide (DCC) solution (200 μ l of 5 μ l DCC in 1 ml chloroform) and pentafluorophenol solution (200 μ l of 5 μ l pentafluorophenol in 1 ml chloroform). These solutions were vortexed for 15 min (room temperature). After a brief centrifugation, the top (aqueous) layer was aspirated and discarded. The bottom chloroform layer was then evaporated (at 40°C) to dryness under a stream of nitrogen. The residue was reconstituted in toluene (300 μ l), which was then briefly washed with distilled water (0.5 ml). An aliquot (1 µl) of this toluene layer was used for GC analysis. Chromatographic separation was accomplished using the following automatic temperature program: initial temperature of 100°C for 0.5 min, increasing to 200°C at a rate of 25°C/min; after remaining at 200°C for 0.5 min, the temperature increased at a rate of 3°C/min to a final temperature of 230°C. A standard curve containing known amounts of the amino acids and the internal standard was prepared and run simultaneously with the samples.

E.4 Determination of ALA- and GABA-Transaminase Activity

ALA- and GABA-transaminase (ALA-T and GABA-T) activities were measured with a modification of the procedure of Sterri and Fonnum (1978) in which [³H]-GABA and [³H]-ALA are incubated with tissue homogenates and the anionic products, [3H]-succinate (GABA-T) and [3H]-lactate + [3H]-pyruvate (ALA-T) are extracted and quantified. Tissues were homogenized in 10 vols of a medium described by Palfrymen et al. (1978) and consisting of glycerol (20% v/v), Triton X-100 (0.13% v/v), reduced glutathione (100 μ M), pyridoxal 5'-phosphate (1 μ M), Na_2EDTA (1 mM), K_2HPO_4 (5 mM), and sufficient acetic acid to bring the pH value to 7.2-7.4. An aliquot (5 μ l for GABA-T and 10 μ l for ALA-T) of the homogenate was added to 20 μ l of incubation medium in 1.5 ml microfuge tubes placed on ice. Distilled water was used for blanks instead of tissue. The GABA-T incubation mixture consisted of [³H]-GABA (1 μ l), GABA (7.2 \square , 100 mM), α -ketoglutarate (15 μ I, 50 mM), nicotinamide adenosine dinucleotide (NAD) (15 μ I, 10 mM), 2-aminoethylisothiouronium bromide (15 μ l, 10 mM), distilled water (60 μ l) and TRIS buffer (37.5 µl, 1 µM, pH=7.9). The ALA-T incubation mixture was modified by adding [³H]-ALA (1 μ l) and ALA (7.5 μ l, 100 mM) instead of GABA and substituting NAD by NADH (15 μ l, 10 mM). The microfuge tubes were then incubated at 37°C for 30 min, before the addition of the liquid anion exchanger tri-n-octylamine (TOA) (100 μ l of 2.2 ml TOA in 22.8 ml ethyl acetate). The mixture was vortexed briefly, followed by centrifugation at 1,000 g for 2 min. An aliquot (35 μ l) of the top layer was removed and added to a counting vial containing scintillation fluid (4 ml) Radioactivity was measured in a liquid scintillation spectrometer after allowing the samples to sit overnight.

E.5 Determination of GAD Activity

GAD activity was measured using a modification of the procedure of Albers and Brady (1959) in which [14C]-glutamic acid is incubated in tissue homogenates: and the liberation of [14C]-CO2 quantified. The homogenization medium and dilution (10 vol) was the same as used in the GABA-T and ALA-T assays (Methods, E.4). The incubation medium contained the following: [14C]-glutamic acid (20 µl), potassium phosphate buffer (10 I, 1M, pH=6.5), dithiothrietol (5 µl, 10 mM), sodium glutamate (5 μ l, 500 mM) and distilled water (60 μ l). To glass tubes on ice were added incubation medium (10 μ l) and brain homogenate (5 μ l) (5 μ l distilled water to blanks). The glass tubes were connected by 7 cm lengths of polyethylene tubing to a second set of glass tubes containing 2.5 cm Whatman no. 1 filter papers and the solubilizing agent Protosol® (150 µl). The connected tubes were incubated at 37°C for 30 min. The reaction was terminated by the addition of sulfuric acid (50 μ I of 6N), and the tubes left to incubate another 40 min. Following the incubation, the glass tubes containing the filter papers were placed in vials containing scintillation fluid (9 ml) and glacial acetic acid (3 drops). Radioactivity was counted in a liquid scintillation spectrometer after allowing the samples to sit overnight.

E.6 Analysis of *p*-OH-PLZ Levels

A modification of the procedure reported by Coutts *et al.* (1980) for analysis of *p*-tyramine was employed. The samples were basified with solid sodium bicarbonate and acetylated by adding acetic anhydride (300 μ l) as described by Martin and Baker (1977). After transferring to another set of tubes (leaving behind

excess salt), the samples were extracted for 5 min with ethyl acetate (4 ml), and centrifuge for 5 min on a benchtop centrifuge to separate the layers. The organic layers were retained and to each of these layers was added ammonium hydroxide solution (500 μ l, 10 N). After mixing for 50 min, the aqueous layers were neutralized with HCI (6 N), and the mixtures were centrifuged to separate the layers. The organic layers were retained and taken to dryness under a stream of nitrogen. The residues were derivatized by adding ethyl acetate (25 μ l) and pentafluoropropionic anhydride (75 µl) and heated for 1.5 h at 60°C. At the end of this period, the samples were left at room temperature for 5 min. To each was added toluene (300 μ I) and sodium borate buffer (3 mI). The samples were mixed for 5 sec and centrifuged rapidly. An aliquot (1 µl) of the organic layer was injected on a gas chromatograph equipped with an electron-capture detector. A calibration curve consisting of varying concentrations of p-OH-PLZ and a fixed amount of internal standard (p-chlorophenylethylamine) was handled in parallel with each assay run. The procedure described above was used for analysis of free p-OH-PLZ. In order to measure totai (free + conjugated) p-OH-PLZ, samples were first boiled for 60 min after adding HCI (100 μ I, 6 N) and then carried through the procedure described above. The assay procedure and derivatization steps are summarized in Figure 10.

E.7 Confirmation of Structure of *p*-OH-PLZ using GC-MS

Mass spectra (for confirmation of structures of the derivaties) were recorded in the electron-impact mode using a VG 7070E mass spectrometer (VG Instruments, Manchester, UK) linked to a Varian Vista gas chromatograph (Varian





Instruments, Sunnyvale, CA, USA) containing a 30 m x 0.25 mm I.D. DG-5 (0.22 μ m film thickness; J & W Scientific) fused-silica capillary column. The temperature program used for separation was the same as used for the GC assay described in section E.6 above.

E.8 Analysis of PLZ and PEA Levels in Rat Brain

To measure rat brain concentrations of PLZ and PEA, an electron-capture gas chromatographic method following extraction and derivatization with pentafluorbenzoyl chloride (PFBC) was used (Rao et al., 1987). Rat brains were homogenized in 5 vol of ice-cold HClO₄ (0.1 μ M) containing Na₂EDTA (10 mg%) and ascorbic acid (0.05 mM), followed by centrifugation at 12,000g for 15 min (4°C to remove the precipitated protein. Aliquots of the supernatant (3 ml) were retained and internal standard (benzylamine. 200 ng) was added. Excess acid was neutralized with the addition of solid KHCO3, and the resultant precipitate was removed by centrifugation (3,000 μ g, 3 min). The clear supernatants were transferred to another set of tubes, phosphate buffer (300 μ l, 0.1 μ M, pH=7.8) was added, and the solution extracted by shaking for 5 min with the liquid ion-pairing agent di-(2-ethylhexyl)phosphate (DEHPA, 3 ml of 2.5 % v/v in chloroform). Following a brief centrifugation, the upper (aqueous) layer was aspirated off, and the organic layer was back-extracted with HCI (2.5 ml, 0.5 N). The samples were centrifuged briefly to separate the phases, and the aqueous layers were transferred to another set of tubes and basified with solid KHCO3. A solution of toluene:acetonitrile:PFBC (3 ml, 9:1:0.015) was added, and the tubes were shaken vigorously for 10 min. A further 2 μ l of PFBC in toluene (20 μ l) was added and shaking was continued vigorously for 10 min, after which the samples were centrifuged. The organic layers were transferred to another set of tubes and taken to dryness under a stream of nitrogen. The residues were were taken up in toluene (300 μ l) and washed rapidly with ammonium hydroxide (500 μ l, 1.0 N). An aliquot (1 μ l) of the toluene layer was injected on the gas chromatograph for analysis. A standard curve containing known amounts of PLZ and PEA was run simultaneously with tissue samples to allow quantification.

E.9 Analysis of MHPG Levels in Human Subjects

Urinary MHPG levels were quantitated using acetylation to extract MHPG into ethyl acetate followed by derivatization with trifluoroacetic anhydride under anhydrous conditions (Baker *et al.*, 1987a). To 2 ml portions of the 24 h urine samples were added sodium acetate solution (0.66 ml, 1 N, pH=6), β -glucuronidase/aryl sulfatase (glusalase, 0.066 ml), and internal standard (*p*-hydroxybenzoyl alcohol, 6 μ g). The pH was adjusted to a value of 6.0, and the mixtures were incubated for 24 h at 37°C. Portions (1.0 ml) were then added to 1.5 ml microfuge tubes on ice. HCIO₄ (100 μ l, 4 N) was added, the mixtures vortexed and centrifuged briefly, and the resultant supernatants were transferred to a set of screw-cap glass tubes. The samples were neutralized by the addition of solid potassium bicarbonate, and centrifuged at 1,000 g for 5 min. The resultant supernatants were transferred to another set of tubes and acetic anhydride (200 μ l) was added Acetylation was continued for 20 min, with solid sodium bicarbonate being added so that a small excess was maintained at the bottom of the tubes (Martin and Baker, 1977). The supernatants were transferred to another set of tubes and ethyl acetate (4.5 ml) was added. The tubes were shaken for 2 min and centrifuged for 5 min at 1,000 g. The ethyl acetate phases were transferred to another set of tubes and evaporated to dryness under a stream of nitrogen. Ethyl acetate (25μ l) and trifluoroacetic anhydride (75μ l) were added to each tube and the tubes were left standing 30 min (room temperature). Cyclohexane (300 μ l) and saturated sodium tetraborate solution (3.0 ml) were added and the tubes were analyzed using GC with an electron capture detector. A set of standards of known concentrations of MHPG was run in parallel with each assay in order to prepare a calibration curve for quantitative purposes.

E.10 Analysis of Urinary Levels of *m*- and *p*-OH-PAA, HVA and 5-HIAA in Human Subjects

The procedure described by Baker *et al.* (1987b) was employed. To an aliquot (0.5 ml) of the 24 h urine sample containing internal standard (*p*-hydroxy-phenylpropionic acid) were added HCI (100 μ l, 1 N), NaCI (675 mg) and chloroform (5 ml). The samples were shaken for 5 min and centrifuged (1,000 g for 5 min) to separate the phases. The organic layers were taken to dryness with nitrogen and the residues dissolved in ethyl acetate (25 μ l). Pentafluoropropionic anhydride (50 μ l) was added, and the tubes were left at 60°C for 25 min and cooled at room temperature for 10 min. Hexafluoroisopropanol (100 μ l) was added, and the tubes

left standing at 60°C for another 35 min. The samples were partitioned between toluene (1 ml) and sodium phosphate buffer (3.0 ml, 0.25 M, pH=6.0) for 15 sec, and the phases separated by centrifugation (1,000g) for 1 min. An aliquot (1 μ l) of the organic phase was used for injection on the gas chromatograph. Solutions of known, varying amounts of the authentic standards of the acids were carried through the procedure in parallel with the samples to allow quantification.

E.11 Analysis of Urinary Levels of 3-MT, NME, *m*-TA, *p*-TA, Tryptamine and 5-HT in Human Subjects

Analyses were conducted as described by Coutts *et al.* (1981) and Baker *et al.* (1981). To a 4 ml aliquot of each 24 h urine sample, internal standards (3-phenylpropylamine or 5-methyltryptamine, 500 ng) were added, the pH value was adjusted to 7.8 and sodium phosphate buffer (400 μ l, 0.25 M, pH=7.8) was added. The samples were shaken for 1 min with the liquid anion exchanger DEHPA (5 ml, 2.5% v/v in chloroform) and, following brief centrifugation, the upper (aqueous) layers were aspirated. The organic layer in each case was shaken with HCl (2.5 ml, 0.5 N) for 2 min. After centrifuging, the HCl phases were retained and neutralized with solid sodium bicarbonate. Samples were then acetylated with acetic anhydride (250 μ l) and extracted with ethyl acetate (4 ml). In each case, the ethyl acetate layer was divided into two portions: 1 ml for analysis of 5-HT and tryptamine, and 3 ml for analysis of *m*-TA, *p*-TA, NME and 3-MT. The 1 ml portion was taken to dryness under nitrogen, reacted with per tafluoropropionic anhydride and analyzed on the gas chromatograph (Baker *et al.*, 1981). To the 3 ml portion of ethyl acetate was

added ammonium hydroxide solution (400 μ l, 10 N). This was shaken for 40 min to hydrolyze acetylated phenolic groups, the aqueous layer was neutralized with HCl (6N), and the organic phase retained and taken to dryness under nitrogen. The residue was reacted with trifluoroacetic anhydride (75 μ l) in the presence of ethyl acetate (25 μ l) at room temperature for 30 min (Coutts *et al.*, 1980). The repotten mixture was partitioned between cyclohexane (300 μ l) and saturated sodium borate buffer (3.0 ml). An aliquot (1 μ l) of the precionexane phase was injected on the gas chromatograph for analysis.

E.12 Analysis of Urinary Levels of PAA in Human Subjects

Levels of PAA, a major metabolite of PEA and PLZ, were measured using gas chromatography following derivatization under aqueous conditions (Wong *et al.*, 1988). A portion (25 μ l) of the 24 h urine sample was added to test tubes containing internal standard (p-CI-PAA). An equal volume of HCI (25 μ l, 6 M) was added to each and the tubes left in a boiling water bath for 60 min. After cooling, the volume in each tube was made up to 200 μ l with water before the addition of sodium phosphate buffer (2 M, pH=6.0). After brief mixing, toluene (200 μ l), dicyclohexyl-carbodiimide (DCC) solution (200 μ l of 5 μ l DCC/ml toluene-acetonitrile [9:1 v/v]), and pentafluorophenoi (PFPh-OH) solution (200 μ l of 5 μ l PFPh-OH/ml toluene-acetonitrile [9:1 v/v]) were added sequentially. The two phases were shake : for 15 min. After a brief centrifugation, the organic layers were transferred to 1.5 ml microfuge tubes containing ammonium hydroxide (400 μ l, 0.5 M). The tubes were vortexed for 5 sec and centrifuged briefly to separate the phases. The

organic phases were retained for GC analysis. A standard curve containing known amounts of PAA and the same amount of internal standard as in the samples was processed in parallel with the samples to allow quantification.

E.13 Analysis of Urinary Levels of PEA in Human Subjects

Analysis of PEA was conducted using the extractive derivatization procedure described by Baker et al. (1986). Portions (4 ml) of the 24 h urine sample, with added internal standard [2-(4-chlorophenyl)ethylamine, 500 ng], were basified by addition of solid potassium hydrogen carbonate and centrifuged briefly at 1,000g for 3 min. The clear supernatants were transferred to another set of tubes, sodium phosphate buffer (400 I, 0.1 M, pH= 7.8) was added to each tube, and the urines were extracted by shaking with chloroform (4 ml) containing the liquid ion-pairing reagent DEHPA (2.5 % v/v). Following brief centrifugation, the top aqueous layer was aspirated off and the chloroform layer was shaken vigorously with HCI (2.5 ml, 0.5 M) for 5 min. The aqueous acid layer was transferred to another set of tubes following brief centrifugation. The supernatants were basified with the addition of solid potassium carbonate, and derivatized with a mixture of toluene-acetonitrilepentafluorobenzenesulfonyl chloride (4 ml, 9:1:0.01). The tubes were shaken vigorously for 2 min and, following a brief centrifugation, the top (organic) layers were transferred to a clean set of tubes and taken to dryness under a stream of nitrogen. The residue was taken up in toluene (300 μ l) and an aliquot (1 μ l) was used for GC analysis. Standard curves consisting of varying amounts of authentic PEA and the same amount of internal standard as added to the patient samples
were run in parallel with each assay run.

E.14 [³H]-Muscimol Binding Assay

 $[^{3}H]$ -Muscimol was used as the radioligand to determine the number (B_{max}) and affinity (K_D) of GABA_A binding sites in rat brain homogenates according to a modification of the procedure described by Ito et al. (1988). To prepare the membranes, rat brain cortex was homogenized in ice-cold 0.32 M sucrose (10 vol) and centrifuged at 1,000 g for 10 min. The nuclear pellet was discarded after the supernatant was collected. The supernatant was then centrifuged at 20,000 g for 26 min at 4°C . The pellet was resuspended in ice-cold double distilled-water (10 vol) and centrifuged at 8,000 g for 24 min (4°C). The pellet was washed a further 2 times with 9 vol of ice-cold water and each time centrifuged at 48,000 g for 27 min (4°C). Following the final centrifugation the pellet was stored at -20°C overnight. The next day the pellet was resuspended in 10 vol of ice-cold 50 mM TRIS buffer with 50 miv NaCI (pH = 7.1 with citric acid) and centrifuged at 48,000 g for 27 min (4°C). The pellet was resuspended in 40 vol of the TRIS buffer and incubated at 37°C for 30 m in. TRIS buffer was then added to bring the total volume to 40 ml and this was centrifuged at 25,000 g for 28 min (4°C). The resultant pellet was resuspended in 20 vol buffer to give a final membrane suspension containing approximately 0.18 to 0.26 mg protein per ml.

For the binding assay, aliquots (200 μ l) of the final membrane suspension were incubated for 60 min at 0°C in tubes containing [³H]-muscimol (20 Ci/mmol) (5 nM) and one of 6 concentrations of unlabelled muscimol (2-64 nM). Buffer was

added to a final volume of 1 ml. Non-specific binding was defined using unlabelled GABA (1 mM) and represented approximately 10-20% of total binding. The incubation was terminated by rapid filtration. Filters were washed 3 times with approximately 4 ml ice-cold buffer per wash. Following filtration, the filters were placed in vials containing scintillation fluid (5 ml) and allowed to sit for 12 h before counting in a liquid scintillation spectrometer.

E.15 [³H]-Flunitrazepam Binding Assay

[³H]-Flunitrazepam was used to define the K_D and B_{max} of benzodiazepine binding sites in rat cortex and hippocampus according to the procedure described in Kimber *et al.* (1987). Whole cortex or hippocampus was homogenized in 20 or 40 vol respectively of ice-cold 50 mM TRIS buffer (pH=7.1) and centrifuged at 40,000 g for 20 min (4°C). The pellet was resuspended in the original volume of TRIS buffer and centrifuged at 40,000 g for 20 min 5 more times for a total of 6 washes. Following the sixth wash, the pellet was was resuspended in TRIS buffer and aliquots were frozen at -20°C. On the day of the assay, the frozen suspension was thawed and centrifuged at 40,000 g for 20 min (4°C). The pellet was resuspended in 80 vol of TRIS buffer and used for binding to give a final membrane suspension containing about 0.08-0.10 mg protein per ml.

Routine binding assays were carried out using 100 μ I of tissue suspension incubated for 60 min ϵ . 0°C with appropriate drug solutions and 50 mM TRIS buffer to make a final volume of 1 ml. [³H]-Flunitrazepam at 5 concentrations ranging from

0.25 to 7.5 nM was used as the hot ligand and nonspecific binding was defined using clonazepam (3 μ M). To examine GABA-facilitation of [³H]-flunitrazepam binding, GABA (10⁻⁴ M) and NaCI (150 mM) were added to a series of tubes. The incubation was terminated by rapid filtration, followed by washing 3 times with approximately 4 ml ice-cold buffer per wash. Following filtration, the filters were placed in vials containing scintillation fluid (5 ml) and allowed to sit for 12 h before counting in a liquid scintillation spectrometer.

E.16 Functional Testing of α_2 -Adrenergic Receptors

A functional assessment of α_2 -adrenergic autoreceptors was conducted using the α_2 -agonist clonidine (Greenshaw *et al.*, 1988). The motor suppressant effects of clonidine were examined on days 21 and 22 of chronic administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ. On each day either clonidine hydrochloride (50 μ g/kg) or the 0.9% saline vehicle was injected i.p. 15 min prior to behavioural testing. At this dose clonidine is a selective presynaptic α_2 -adrenergic receptor agonist. Each animal received both saline and clonidine on alternate days. A randomly selected half of each treatment group received an injection of clonidine on day 21 followed by saline on day 22. In the other animals the order of injections was reversed. The animals were individually placed in computer-controlled infrared activity measurement systems for a period of 30 min under reduced lighting conditions in a quiet environment.

E.17 Determination of the Inhibition of Uptake of Neurotransmitter Amines from Brain Tissue

Following sacrifice of a control rat (Methods C.2), the corpus striatum (for DA or 5-HT) or hypothalamus (for NA) was dissected out and chopped into prisms (0.1 x 0.1 x 2 mm) with a tissue chopper. The tissues were dispersed in ice-cold incubation medium consisting of NaCl (123 mM), KCl (5 mM), CaCl₂ (2.7 mM), MgSO₄ (1.2 mM), glucose (10 mM), ascorbic acid (1 mM), the MAO inhibitor nialamide (12.5 μ M) and TRIS buffer (20 mM, pH=7.4) so that a final tissue concentration of 5 mg/ml was obtained.

The tissue suspensions (1 ml) were added to 25 ml flasks containing 4 ml of incubation mix (blanks contained 5 ml incubation mix). The flasks were incubated in a water bath for 15 min at 37°C. The drug solutions were then added to the appropriate flasks, followed by the addition of the radiolabelled substrate mixture (final concentration 0.02 μ M). The flasks were incubated for 5 min at 37°C, after which the contents of each were placed on a filter paper in a receptacle well of the Millipore filtration apparatus with the vacuum on. Each flask was rinsed twice with warm (37°C) incubation mix (5 ml) and the rinses poured through the filtration apparatus. The filters were removed and placed in vials containing scintillation fluid (10 ml) and counted in a liquid scintillation counter. The blanks were subtracted from all samples, and then the drug-treated samples were expressed as a percentage of control values. These values were subtracted from 100 to express the data as a percent uptake inhibition.

 IC_{50} values were determined by plotting % inhibition versus drug concentration on semilog graph paper. At least 5 experiments were used for determination of

91

the IC_{50} value in each case.

E.18 Determination of the Release of Neurotransmitter Amines from Brain Tissue

The tissue suspensions were prepared as in Methods E.16 to give a final tissue concentration of 1 mg/ml of incubation mix. The prisms were prepared from tissue dissected from the corpus striatum for DA and 5-HT experiments and hypothalamus for NA experiments.

The tissue suspensions (1 ml) were preincubated for 10 min at 37°C, at which time the radiolabelled neurotransmitter was added (final concentration 0.02 μ M). The samples were incubated for a further 10 min at 37°C and placed on a Millipore filter (#40) attached to a vacuum line in the tissue chamber of the superfusion apparatus (Methods B.6). After rapidly washing twice with incubation medium at 37°C, the tissues were superfused with incubation mix at a rate of 0.5 ml/min and superfusates were collected each successive 1 min. After 4 min, the medium in some of the chambers was replaced with medium containing varying concentrations of the drugs of interest and 5 further fractions were collected. To each fraction was added scintillation fluid (5.5 ml): the amounts of radioactivity were measured by counting with a liquid scintillation counter.

E.19 Determination Of Protein Concentrations

Protein concentrations in the rat brain homogenates used in binding studies

were determined according to the procedure of Lowry *et al.*, (1951). To an aliquot (50 μ l) of brain homogenate were added distilled water (750 μ l) and membrane digestor (200 μ l, 1 N sodium hydroxide-1% sodium deoxycholate [1:1 v/v]). The mixture was vortexed, incubated for 10 min (room temperature), and reagent A (5 ml, 2% sodium carbonate-1% cupric sulfate-2% sodium potassium tartrate [1/0.01/0.01 v/v/v]) was added. The tubes were vortexed, incubated for a further 10 min, following which folin reagent was added (500 μ l, 1N folin) and the tubes vortexed and incubated for 30 min. A standard curve containing known amounts of bovine serum albumin was run in paraliel with the tissue samples. All tubes were analyzed with a spectrophotometer set at a wave length of 660 nm.

F. STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Statistical analysis consisted of analysis of variance (one- or two-way ANOVA) followed by independent t-tests in the case of single pair comparisons or Newman-Keuls tests in the case of multiple comparisons. Data from radioligand binding assays was analyzed using EBDA (Equilibrium Binding Data Analysis) and LIGAND programs (McPherson, 1987) to determine the binding parameters, B_{max} (density of binding sites) and K_D (dissociation constant). Data from human experiments were analyzed using a repeated measures ANOVA followed by Newman-Keuls tests when appropriate. Locomotor activity data in the α_2 -adrenergic functional probe were analyzed with nonparametric statistical methods which involved a Kruskal-Wallis ANOVA followed by Mann-Whitney U-tests.

Statistical significance was designated by * P<0.05 or ** P<0.01. In certain graphs a mean SEM derived from the Mean Square error term is indicated. This represents the average SEM and is calculated following the ANOVA by taking the square root of the mean square error divided by the harmonic n.

RESULTS

A. EFFECTS OF PHENELZINE AND N²ACETYLPHENELZINE IN THE RAT

A.1 MAO Activity

A.1.1 Effects of Acute Administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ

Both PLZ and N²AcPLZ significantly inhibited MAO-A and -B at all times and doses studied. The dose response and time course studies of MAO inhibition *ex vivo* are shown in Tables 8 and 9. Phenelzine is a more potent MAO inhibitor than is N²AcPLZ, causing significantly greater inhibition of MAO-A and MAO-B at doses of 0.05 and 0.10 but not 0.20 mmol/kg, and at 1 and 2 but not 4 and 8 h. Both drugs display a tendency to inhibit MAO-A more than MAO-B, an effect which is more apparent at lower doses.

A.1.2 Effects of Chronic Administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ

The effects of chronic (28 d) PLZ and N²A. PLZ drug treatment on brain, liver and heart MAO activity are shown in Table 10. Both drugs caused more than 85% inhibition of MAO-A and -B after 28 days of administration. The drugs did not display selectivity towards either MAO-A or MAO-B.

A.1.3 Effects of PLZ and N²AcPLZ In Vitro

MAO activity was analyzed *in vitro* by adding various concentrations of PLZ and N²AcPLZ to control brain homogenates and incubating 10 min prior to adding the radiolabelled substrates (Methods E.1). Percentage inhibition versus logarithm Table 8: Inhibition of MAO ex vivo at 1 h ofter administration of PLZ or N²AcPLZ (0.05, 0.10 and 0.20 mmol/kg i.p.). Results are expressed as mean % inhibition (SEM) compared to control values, n=6. Control MAO-A activity = 70.3 ± 3.9 pmol/min/mg tissue, n=18. Control MAO-B activity = 67.5 ± 2.0 pmol/min/mg tissue, n=18. ** P<0.01 compared to control values.</p>

Dose	MAO-A		MAO-B	
(mmol/kg)	PLZ	N ² AcPLZ	PLZ	N ² AcPLZ
0.05	97.9 ± 0.5**	40.5 ± 2.3**	70.8 ± 3.2**	21.3 ± 1.6**
0.1	96.9 ± 0.4**	74.6 ± 6.0**	78.4 ± 2.3**	54.6 ± 5.1**
0.2	97.8 ± 0.3**	94.9 ± 2.5**	87.2 ± 0.9**	79.6 ± 4.0**

Table 9:Inhibition of MAO *ex vivo* at 1, 2, 4 and 8 h after administration of PLZ
or N²AcPLZ (0.10 mmol/kg i.p.). Results are expressed as mean %
inhibition (SEM) compared to control values, n=4-6. Control MAO-A
activity = 68.2 ± 3.3 pmol/min/mg tissue, n=23. Control MAO-B
activity = 62.9 ± 2.4 pmol/min/mg tissue, n=24. ** P<0.01 compared
to control values.

Time	MA	MAO-A		Э-В
(h)	PLZ	N ² AcPLZ	PLZ	N ² AcPLZ
1	96.9 ± 0.4**	74.6 ± 6.0**	78.4 ± 2.3**	54.6 ± 5.1**
2	98.7 ± 0.2**	87.5 ± 2.5**	85.2 ± 2.3**	61.9 ± 5.7**
4	96.4 ± 0.5**	93.4 ± 0.7**	77.3 ± 5.4**	74.1 ± 1.6**
8	90.0 ± 4.2**	95.8 ± 1.1**	74.1 ± 12.0**	80.7 ± 2.2**

Table 10:Effects of chronic (28 d) phenelzine (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and N²AcPLZ
(0.10 mmol/kg/d) administration on brain, liver and heart MAO activity.
Results are expressed as mean % inhibition of MAO ± SEM
compared to control values, n=10.

	BRAIN		LIV	'ER	HEA	ART
	MAO-A	MAO-B	MAO-A	MAO-B	MAO-A	MAO-B
PLZ	90 ± 2	89 ± 1	90 ± 2	91 ± 1	99 ± 0.3	94 ± 2
N ² AcPLZ	91 ± 0.7	89 ± 1	93 ± 1	98 ± 0.2	98 ± 0.4	95 ± 2

of concentration plots on semilogarithm graph paper were used to determine the concentration of each drug required to cause 50% inhibition of MAO-A or MAO-B. Each experiment was conducted 6 times.

Phenelzine is 40 times more potent then N²AcPLZ at inhibiting MAO-A [F(1,10)=52.8, (P<0.01)] and 90 times more potent at blocking MAO-B *in vitro* [F(1,9)=16.8, (P<0.01)]. The concentration of drug (M) needed to cause 50% inhibition of MAO (IC₅₀) is shown in Table 11. Both PLZ [F(1,10)=6.3, (P<0.05)] and N²AcPLZ [F(1,9)=8.0, (P<0.05)] were slightly more potent at inhibiting MAO-A than MAO-B *in vitro*.

A.2 Effects on Levels of Biogenic Amines and Metabolites

A.2.1 Effects of Acute Administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ

Phenelzine significantly elevated whole brain levels of NA, DA and 5-HT at all times and doses studied, whereas higher doses of N²AcPLZ were required to significantly elevate whole brain levels of NA, DA (0.20 mmol/kg) and 5-HT (0.10 mmol/kg) at 1 h (Figure 11). In the time course study, N²AcPLZ (0.10 mmol/kg) significantly raised 5-HT at 1, 2, 4 and 8 h, and NA and DA at 2, 4 and 8 h (Figure 12). It was observed that PLZ elevated NA and 5-HT levels significantly more than equimolar doses of N²AcPLZ at 1 h, but by 8 h post drug administration (0.10 mmol/kg) there were no significant differences in the effects of PLZ and N²AcPLZ on NA, 5-HT or DA levels. Both drug treatments induced decreases in whole brain levels of the acid metabolite DOPAC, but higher doses of N²AcPLZ were required to induce significant decreases in HVA (0.10 mmol/kg) and 5-rHAA (0.20 mmol/kg)

Table 11:Inhibition of MAO in vitro by PLZ and N²AcPLZ. Results expressed
as concentration of drug (M) needed to cause 50% inhibition of MAO
± SEM, n=6 (except N²AcPLZ -- MAO-B, n=5).

	IC ₅₀	, (M)
Drug	MAO-A	MAO-B
PLZ	3.3 ± 0.33 × 10 ⁻⁹	5.0 ± 0.60 x 10 ⁻⁹
N ² AcPLZ	1.4 ± 0.18 × 10 ⁻⁷	4.5 ± 1.2 x 10 ⁻⁷



____ PLZ 0.05

 \equiv PLZ 0.10

PLZ 0.20

Figure 11: Effects of PL₄ and N²AcPLZ (0.05, 0.1 and 0.2 mmol/kg i.p.) on whole brain levels of NA, DA and 5-HT at 1 h. Results expressed as % control, n=6. Control levels: NA = $367 \pm 9.0 \text{ ng/g}$; $\text{DA} = 721 \pm 7.9 \text{ ng/g}$; $5\text{-HT} = 460 \pm 8.7 \text{ ng/g}$; n=18. * P<0.05; ** P<0.01, values compared to controls. The line in the clear box represents the standard error derived from the MSerror term.

NA

DA

5-HT

101



Figure 12: Effects of PLZ and N²AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg i.p.) on whole brain levels of NA, DA and 5-HT at 1, 2, 4 and 8 h. Results expressed as % control, n=6. Control levels: NA = 333 ± 6.8 ng/g; DA = 689 ± 10.3 ng/g; 5-HT = 451 ± 9.5 ng/g; n=24. * P<0.05; ** P<0.01, values compared to controls. The line in the clear box represents the standard error derived from the MSerror term.

(Tables 12 and 13). Phenelzine caused significantly lower levels of 5-HIAA than did N²AcPLZ (equimolar doses).

A.2.2 Effects of Chronic Administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ

Whole brain levels of NA, DA and 5-HT were elevated by chronic (28 d) drug treatment as shown in Table 14. There were no significant differences between PLZ- and N²AcPLZ-treated rats at the doses studied. Levels of the acid metabolites DOPAC, HVA and 5-HIAA were decreased in the drug-treated groups. As in the acute study, PLZ caused a greater suppression of 5-HIAA levels than did N²AcPLZ. The effects of PLZ d N²AcPLZ on amine neurotransmitters were most pronounced in the case 5-HT (3-fold elevation) and least marked for DA. The suppression of DA metabolites HVA and DOPAC was so pronounced that they were regularly below the threshold of detection (approximately 10 ng/g of brain tissue). In contrast, 5-HIAA formation was inhibited to a lesser degree. As MAO is ubiquitous and probably never completely inhibited, the greatly elevated levels of 5-HT may result in the significant 5-HIAA formation despite high levels of MAO inhibition.

A.3 Effects on y-Aminobutyric Acid and Other Amino Acids

A.3.1 Effects of Acute Administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ

The effects of acute administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ (0.05, 0.10 and 0.20 mmol/kg at 1 h and 0.10 mmol/kg at 1, 2, 4, and 8 h) on whole brain levels of GABA

Table 12: Effects of PLZ and N²AcPLZ (0.05, 0.1 and 0.2 mmol/kg i.p.) 1 h postinjection on whole brain levels of HVA, DOPAC and 5-HIAA. Results expressed as mean concentration (SEM) in ng/g. n=6 (drug-treated groups), n=18 (vehicle). * P<0.05; ** P<0.01, values compared to controls. n.d. = not detectable (i.e. < 10 ng/g).

Drug	HVA	DOPAC	5-HIAA
Vehicle	82.7 ± 4.7	68.5 ± 2.6	322 ± 8.7
PLZ: 0.05 mmol/kg	n.d.	n.d.	142 ± 15**
PLZ: 0.1 mmol/kg	n.d.	n.d.	150 ± 8**
PLZ: 0.2 mmol/kg	n.d.	n.d.	185 ± 11**
N ² AcPLZ: 0.05 mmol/kg	65.4 ± 4.∪	42.6 ± 9.2**	306 ± 8
N ² AcPLZ: 0.1 mmol/kg	55.6 ± 13.6*	24.7 ± 7.5**	282 ± 17
N ² AcPLZ: 0.2 mmol/kg	n.d.	n.d.	254 ± 10**

Table 13: Effects of PLZ and N²AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg i.p.) at 1, 2, 4 and 8 h postinjection on whole brain levels of HVA, DOPAC and 5-HIAA. Results expressed as mean concentration (SEM) in ng/g. n=6 (drug-treated groups), n=24 (vehicle). * P<0.05; ** P<0.01, values compared to controls. n.d. = not detectable.

Drug	HVA	DOPAC	5-HIAA
Vehicle	88.7 ± 2.4	75 ± 2.0	317 ± 7.7
PLZ: 1h	n.d.	n.d.	150 ± 7.7**
PLZ: 2 h	n.d.	n.d.	142 ± 3.7**
PLZ: 4 h	6.2 ± 6.2**	n.d.	128 ± 9.0**
PLZ: 8 h	40.2 ± 4.4**	22.4 ± 6.6**	252 ± 8.5**
N ² AcPLZ: 1 h	55.6 ± 13.6*	24.7 ± 7.5**	282 ± 16.9
N ² AcPLZ: 2 h	40.7 ± 16.7**	27.3 ± 7.4**	322 ± 8.8
N ² AcPLZ: 4 h	14.9 ± 7.5**	n.d.	216 ± 10.1**
N ² AcPLZ: 8 h	21.3 ± 8.4**	n.d.	252 ± 8.5**

Table 14: Effects of chronic (28 d) PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and N²AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg/d) administration on whole brain levels of neurotransmitter amines and acid metabolites. Results are expressed as ng/g (mean ± SEM), n=6. ** P<0.01 compared to control values. n.d. = not detectable.

	VEHICLE	PLZ	N ² AcPLZ
NA	375 ± 16	707 ± 39**	729 ± 35**
DA	837 ± 36	1064 ± 36**	1128 ± 22**
5-HT	304 ± 8	946 ± 8**	894 ± 29**
DOPAC	104 ± 6	n.d.	n.d.
HVA	90 ± 10	n.d.	n.d.
5-HIAA	243 ± 11	61 ± 11**	110 ± 7**

and ALA are shown in Figures 13 and 14. At all doses and times studied PLZ induced significant elevations in whole brain levels of GABA compared to vehicleand N²AcPLZ-treated animals. Each increase in dose of PLZ caused significantly higher levels of GABA. In marked contrast to PLZ, N²AcPLZ had no effect on whole brain levels of GABA or ALA. Neither treatment had an effect on brain levels of glycine (GLY), valine (VAL), leucine (LEU) or isoleucine (ILEU). An additional study was performed in which rats (n=5) were administered a very high dose of N²AcPLZ (0.50 mmol/kg) or vehicle (DMSO at this high dose in order to get the drug into solution) and sacrificed at 2 h post-injection (i.p.). Again, there was no significant effect of N²AcPLZ on whole brain levels of GABA or ALA compared to the vehicle group.

A.3.2 Effects of Chronic Administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ

The effects of chronic (28 d) administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ on brain levels of GABA and ALA are shown in Figure 15. PLZ induced sustained elevations in the levels of GABA [F(2,15)=4.6; P<0.05] and ALA [F(2,15)=20.7; P<0.05] but to a lesser degree than observed after acute administration. N²AcPLZ had no effect on levels of GABA and ALA. There was no effect of treatment with either drug on levels of GLY, VAL, or LEU. A significantly lower level of ILEU compared to controls was seen in the N²AcPLZ treated group [F(2,15)=4.5; P<0.05]. Mean levels of ILEU in μ g/g were 7.7 ± 0.2 (VEH), 7.5 ± 0.4 (PLZ) and 6.6 ± 0.3 (N²AcPLZ).





N2AcPLZ 0.05 N2AcPLZ 0.10 N2AcPLZ 0.20

PLZ 0.05

PLZ 0.10

PLZ 0.20

🗌 N2AcPLZ 1 h 🗮 N2AcPLZ 2 h 🏼 N2AcPLZ 4 h 🖾 N2AcPLZ 8 h PLZ 1 h PLZ 2 h 🕅 PLZ 4 h PLZ 8 h



Figure 14: Effects of PLZ and N²AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg i.p.) on whole brain levels of GABA and ALA at 1, 2, 4 and 8 h post injection. Results expressed as % control, \pm SEM, n=6. Control levels of GABA = 274 \pm 8.9 μ g/g; ALA = 58.1 \pm 3.2 μ g/g; n=23. * P<0.05; ** P<0.01, values compared to controls. The line in the clear box represents the standard error derived from the MSerror term.



Figure 15: Effects of 28 d administration of PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and N²AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg/d) on whole brain levels of GABA and ALA. Results expressed as mean concentration (μ g/g), n=6. * P<0.05; ** P<0.01, values compared to controls. The line in the clear box represents the standard error derived from the MSerror term.

500 -

ug/g

400 -

N2AcPLZ

🖾 PLZ

VEH

*

A.3.3 Effects of Pretreatment with MAO Inhibitors

In order to study the role of MAO in the elevation of GABA and ALA induced by PLZ, animals were pretreated with the MAOIs tranylcypromine (0.15 mmol/kg ip) and pargyline (0.38 mmol/kg ip) 15 min prior to administration of PLZ (0.11 mmol/kg) or VEH. Four hours following the second injection, animals were sacrificed and whole brains rapidly removed. The doses of TCP and PARG chosen were high enough to cause almost complete inhibition of MAO-A and -B activity. Whole brain levels of GABA and ALA for the 6 treatment groups (VEH/VEH, VEH/PLZ, TCP/VEH, TCP/PLZ, PARG/VEH, PARG/PLZ) are shown in Table 15. Significant elev*e*tions in GABA [F(5,41)=29.1; P<0.01] and ALA [F(5,41)=16.2; P<0.01] were seen only in the VEH/PLZ group; blockade of MAO-A and -B with TCP or PARG completely blocked the effect of PLZ, while having no effect on amino acids levels on their own.

A.4 Effects on GAD, GABA-T and ALA-T

The effects of chronic (28 d) treatment with PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg) and N²AcPLZ (0.10 mmol/kg) on whole brain activity of the enzymes GAD, GABA-T and ALA-T are shown in Table 16. Chronic PLZ treatment induced a significant decrease in the activity of GAD [F(2,15)=6.5; P<0.05], GABA-T [F(2,15)=16; P<0.01] and ALA-T [F(2,15)=4.9; P<0.05] compared to N²AcPLZ- and vehicle-treated animals. The effects of PLZ on GABA-T (33% inhibition) were more pronounced than on GAD (18% inhibition). The net effect appears to be an elevation in levels of GABA (see A.3). PLZ also significantly affected ALA-T (11%

Table 15:Effects of pretreatment (15 min) with VEH, TCP (0.15 mmol/kg i.p.) orPARG (0.38 mmol/kg) on the ability of PLZ (0.11 mmol/kg i.p.) toelevate ALA and GABA brain levels at 4 h post-administration.Results expressed as mean concentration (μ g/g) ± SEM. ** P<0.01</td>compared to control (VEH/VEH) levels.

	ALA	GABA	n
VEH/VEH	58.7 ± 1.8	321 ± 10	11
VEH/PLZ	166 ± 20.0**	889 ± 77**	12
TCP/VEH	57.6 ± 4.2	316 ± 15	6
PARG/VEH	54.2 ± 7.3	318 ± 47	6
TCP/PLZ	57.2 ± 5.0	320 ± 20	6
PARG/PLZ	54.2 ± 1.2	270 ± 13	6

Table 15:Effects of chronic (28 d) administration of PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and
N²AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg/d) on whole brain activity of GAD, GABA-T
and ALA-T (μ mol/g/h ± SEM), n=6. * P<0.05 compared to VEH and
N²AcPLZ. ** P<0.01 compared to VEH and N²AcPLZ. There were no
significant differences between VEH and N²AcPLZ.

	VEH	PLZ	N ² AcPLZ
GAD	10.59 ± 0.79	8.73 ± 0.21*	11.67 ± 0.59
GABA-T	28.25 ± 1.53	19.04 ± 0.98**	25.41 ± 0.94
ALA-T	2.47 ± 0.07	2.21 ± 0.08*	2.51 ± 0.07

inhibition) but this effect was less dramatic than in the case of GABA-T and GAD. There were no significant effects of N²AcPLZ on GAD, GABA-T or ALA-T activity.

A.5 Effects on α_2 -Adrenoreceptor Function

Both PLZ and N²AcPLZ attenuated the motor suppressant effects of clonidine on days 21 and 22, suggesting a decreased α_2 -receptor sensitivity (Figure 16). Median baseline activity counts in the PLZ and N²AcPLZ groups (2132 and 2218 respectively) were significantly lower than those of the vehicle group (3332) [P<0.05]. It is possible that this baseline difference may have affected the apparent degree of attenuation of the clonidine response. Nevertheless, animals in the vehicle group exhibited lower activity counts following clonidine than the drug-treated animals, indicating the lack of a floor effect.

A.6 Effects on [³H]-Muscimol Binding

The effects of chronic (28 d) administration of PLZ, N²AcPLZ or vehicle (saline) on GABA_A high-affinity receptor binding parameters (K_d and B_{max}) in rat brain cortex were studied using the GABA_A agonist [³H]-muscimol (Methods E.14). A competition assay was utilized in which a fixed concentration of [³H]-muscimol (5 nM) was mixed with one of six concentrations of unlabelled muscimol (2-64 nM). Nonspecific binding was defined using GABA (1 mM). An analysis of the GABA_A low-affinity binding site was unsuccessful using this assay, probably because of the rapid dissociation of [³H]-muscimol from the binding site during the filtration and



Figure 16: The effects of 21 d administration of PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and N²AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg/d) on the degree of clonidine (50 μ g/kg)-induced suppression of locomotor activity. The results are expressed as % of activity exhibited on the saline control day (clonidine activity/NaCl activity x 100%), n=10. The motor suppressant effect of clonidine was attenuated by chronic exposure to PLZ and N²AcPLZ (* P<0.05).

Table 17:Effects of chronic (28 d) administration of FLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and
N²AcPLZ (0.1 mmol/kg/d) on [³H]-muscimol binding to rat brain cortex.
Results expressed as mean \pm SEM, n=6. There were no significant
effects of treatment on the K_d or B_{max}.

	K _d	B _{max}
	(nM)	(fmol/mg protein)
VEH	12.9 ± 0.9	834 ± 77
PLZ	12.1 ± 0.8	792 ± 51
N ² AcPLZ	12.2 ± 0.7	831 ± 35

washing steps.

The results are shown in Table 17. There were no significant differences in K_d or B_{max} between the treatment groups. The binding parameters are similiar to those reported by other investigators (Ito *et al.*, 1988; Kimber *et al.*, 1987; McManus, 1992).

A.7 Effects on [³H]-Flunitrazepam Binding

The effects of chronic (28 d) administration of PLZ, N²AcPLZ and vehicle (saline) on benzodiazepine receptor binding parameters (K_d and B_{max}) in rat brain cortex and hippocampus were studied using the benzodiazepine agonist [³H]-flunitrazepam as a radioligand (Methods E.15).

The results are shown in Tables 18 and 19. There were no significant differences between the treatment groups on K_d or B_{max} . The addition of GABA to the homogenates increased the affinity of the benzodiazepine receptor (lower K_d) for [³H]-flunitrazepam and increased the apparent density of binding sites (increase in B_{max}). This is in keeping with the hypothesis that GABA allosterically modulates the benzodiazepine binding site (Martin and Candy, 1978).

B. STUDIES OF HYDROXYLATION AS A PATHWAY OF PLZ METABOLISM

B.1 Effects of Iprindole on PLZ and β-Phenylethylamine Levels

In order to investigate the possibility of ring hydroxylation as a metabolic route for PLZ in the rat, iprindole, a drug known to block ring hyroxylation (Freeman

Table 18:Effects of chronic (28 d) administration of PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and
N²AcPLZ (0.10 mmol/kg/d) on ³H-flunitrazepam binding to membrane
fractions from rat brain cortex. Results expressed as mean \pm SEM
(n=6). The two columns on the right demonstrate the effects of
adding GABA to the incubation mixture. There were no significant
effects of drug treatment on K_d or B_{max}.

			+ GABA (10 ⁻⁴ M)	
	K _d	B _{max}	K _d	B _{max}
	(nM)	(fmo!/mg protein)	(nM)	(fmol/mg protein)
VEH	1.32 ± 0.08	971 ± 48	0.83 ± 0.04	1,108 ± 32
PLZ	1.45 ± 0.05	1,015 ± 29	0.85 ± 0.04	1,238 ± 36
N ² AcPLZ	1.44 ± 0.10	986 ± 36	0.80 ± 0.04	1,165 ± 35

Table 19: Effects of chronic (28 d) administration of PLZ (0.05 mmol/kg/d) and N²AcPLZ (0.10 mmol/kg/d) on ³H-flunitrazepam binding to membrane fractions from rat brain hippocampus. Results expressed as mean ± SEM (n=6). The two columns on the right demonstrate the effects of adding GABA to the incubation mixture. There were no significant effects of drug treatment on K_d or B_{max}.

			+ GABA (10 ⁴ M)	
	K _d	B _{max}	K _d	B _{max}
	(nM)	(fmol/mg protein)	(nM)	(fmol/mg protein)
VEH	1.32 ± 0.05	795 ± 47	0.48 ± 0.02	969 ± 50
PLZ	1.39 ± 0.08	826 ± 63	0.54 ± 0.02	1,039 ± 81
N ² AcPLZ	1.35 ± 0.11	812 ± 65	0.49 ± 0.07	985 ± 50

and Sulser, 1972; Callaghan et al., 1985) was administered to rats followed by PLZ injection. Rats were administered intraperitoneal (i.p.) injections of vehicle or of iprindole HCI (11.2 mg/kg) dissolved in 0.9% NaCI. One h later rats were injected i.p. with vehicle or with PLZ [sulfate salt] (0.2 mmol/kg) dissolved in 0.01 M sodium phosphate buffer (pH=7.4). Animals were sacrificed by decapitation at 1 and 3 h after this second injection and whole brains were immediately removed and frozen solid in isopentane on solid C02. The effects of treatment on brain levels of PLZ and PEA are shown in Table 20. Whole brain levels of PLZ are significantly higher at 1 h after administration than at 3 h in the VEH/PLZ treated groups. Pretreatment with iprindole results in significantly higher PLZ and PEA levels compared to controls (VEH/PLZ) at 3 h after PLZ administration. In the presence of iprindole, PLZ levels at 3 h were similiar to the levels normally seen at 1 h after administration. PEA levels also rose at 3 h, presumably due in part to metabolism of PLZ to PEA. These results show that PLZ levels in rat brain are raised following pretreatment with a drug that blocks ring hydroxylation. These observations provide indirect evidence that PLZ is ring-hydroxylated to p-OHPLZ.

Unequivocal evidence of ring hydroxylation would require identification of *p*-OH-PLZ as a metabolite following PLZ administration. In order to try and provide such evidence, I attempted to develop an assay procedure for *p*-OH-PLZ and apply it to urine samples collected from patients treated with PLZ. Attempts to use acetylation under aqueous conditions (Martin and Baker, 1977) or to derivatize with pentafluorobenzenesulfonyl chloride or pentafluorobenzoyl chloride under aqueous conditions (Rao *et al.*, 1986, 1987) followed by gas chromato-graphic analyses were not successful. A procedure developed in the Neurochemical Research Unit for

Table 20: Effects of pretreatment with IPR (1 h previous) on rat whole brain levels of PLZ and PEA. Concentrations of PLZ and PEA are expressed as ng/g (mean ± SEM), n=8. * P<0.05 compared to values in treatment group (C).

DRUG TREATMENT	PLZ	PEA
(A) VEH/PLZ, 1 h	183 ± 11	29 ± 5
(B) IPR/PLZ, 1 h	209 ± 31	27 ± 4
(C) VEH/PLZ, 3 h	109 ± 11	28 ± 4
(D) IPR/PLZ, 3 h	205 ± 34*	46 ± 6*

analysis of *p*-tyramine (Coutts *et al.*, 1980) proved to be useful for derivatization of p-OH-PLZ as well. The proposed reaction sequence for the derivatization is shown in Figure 17. Derivatization of the extracted urine samples resulted in a sharp peak (Figure 18) which had a retention time on several columns identical to that of derivatized authentic *p*-OH-PLZ. Unfortunately, attempts to unequivocally establish the structure of the derivative by combined GG/MS were unsuccessful. No molecular ion was apparent, and the proposed mass fragmentation pathway, although highly suggestive of the structure shown in Figure 19, did not provide unequivocal proof of the structure.

B.2 *p*-OH-PLZ in Humans and Rats Taking PLZ

The urinary concentrations of *p*-OH-PLZ in humans administered PLZ for the treatment of psychiatric disorders are shown in Table 21. These analyses were made on the assumption that the peak in the urine samples with the same retention time as authentic *p*-OH-PLZ was in fact *p*-OH-PLZ. As mentioned in section B.1 above, I have not be able to unequivocally identify *p*-OH-PLZ in the samples using GC/MS. Another problem encountered was that the conjugated form of the *p*-OH-PLZ appears to be unstable. When urine samples were sampled weekly over 6 weeks, the levels of conjugated *p*-OH-PLZ decreased progressively. Therefore the results given here should be considered qualitative or semiquantitative rather than quantitative.



Figure 17: Reaction sequence for the derivatization of *p*-OH-PLZ.


Figure 18: Typical gas chromatographs obtained from extracts of human urine samples derivatized as described in section E.6. The bottom trace is a derivatized extract of a urine sample for a patient pretreatment; the top trace is a derivatized extract of a urine sample from the same patient after treatment with PLZ for 2 weeks. a=derivatized added internal standard (benzylamine); b=derivatized *p*-OH-PLZ.





Table 21:Urinary concentrations of p-OH-PLZ in urine samples collected from
patients taking PLZ for 2 weeks and 4 weeks. Results are expressed
as μ g/g creatinine (mean ± SEM, n=7). ND=not detected.

Metabolite	Pretreatment	2 weeks	4 weeks
p-OH-PLZ (free)	N.D.	38 ± 8	45 ± 14
p-OH-PLZ	N.D.	277 ± 100	356 ± 84
(total=free + conjugated)			

B.3 Effects of *p*-OH-PLZ on Neurotransmitter Uptake and Release

PLZ can inhibit the uptake of, and stimulate the release of, catecholamines from nerve-ending fractions prepared from brain (Hendley and Snyder, 1968; Baker *et al.*, 1978, 1980; Dyck, 1983). In general, the addition of a *p*-hydroxy group to the aromatic ring of a phenylethylamine nucleus results in increased ability to affect the uptake and release of catecholamines and 5-HT (Raiteri *et al.*, 1977), so the effects of PLZ and *p*-OH-PLZ on the uptake and release in slices prepared from striatum (DA, 5-HT) or hypothalamus (NA) were compared. The results of the uptake and release studies are shown in Tables 22 and 23. *p*-OH-PLZ was slightly more potent than PLZ at stimulating release of [³H]-DA and [³H]-5-HT from striatal slices (Table 22). *p*-TA was included in the studies as a classical releaser of all three biogenic amines (Raiteri *et al.*, 1977) and was shown to be more potent than *p*-OH-PLZ at stimulating release of all three neurotransmitter amines. In the uptake studies (Table 23), *p*-OH-PLZ was more potent than PLZ at inhibiting uptake of all three neurotransmitter amines.

C. EFFECTS OF PLZ IN HUMAN SUBJECTS

C.1 Clinical Effects

Of the 13 subjects, 8 noticed a marked improvement in symptomatology. The subjects that responded had a mixture of anxiety (panic, agoraphobia, generalized anxiety and social phobia) and affective (major depression, dysthymia and bipolar) disorders (see Table 24). Table 22: Effects of PLZ, *p*-OH-PLZ and *p*-TA on release of ³H-neurotransmitter amines from striatal or hypothalamic slices. Values represent % increase over control values and are expressed as mean ± SEM.
Drug concentrations were 10⁻⁵M in all cases. Superscripts: significantly different (P<0.05) from: control^a; PLZ^b; *p*-OH-PLZ^c; and *p*-TA^d.

	N	³ H-DA release	³ H-NA release	³ H-5-HT release
		(striatum)	(hypothalamus)	(striatum)
PLZ	6	112.6 ^{a.c.d} ± 3.3	115.7 ^{c,d} ± 8.6	$107.7^{c,d} \pm 3.0$
p-OH-PLZ	6	156.3 ^{a,b,d} ± 8.1	126.9 ^{a,b,d} ± 9.5	141.1 ^{a,b,d} ± 7.9
p-TA	3	324.4 ^{a,b,c} ± 12.8	158.6 ^{a,b,c} ± 13.9	250.6 ^{a,b,c} ± 11.4

Table 23: Effects of PLZ and *p*-OH-PLZ on uptake of ³H-neurotransmitter amines into striatal or hypothalamic slices. Values represent mean IC_{50} values (μ M) ± SEM (n=6).

	³ H-DA	³ H-NA	³ H-5-HT
	(striatum)	(hypothalamus)	(striatum)
PLZ	18.9 ± 7.8	6.6 ± 1.2	155.0 ± 26.8
p-OH-PLZ	6.8 ± 0.4	2.6 ± 0.2	6.1 ± 1.2

Table 24: Characteristics of the human subjects taking PLZ in this study.
^aMDD (Major Depressive Disorder), MDD +P (MDD + Psychoses), BAD (Bipolar Affective Disorder), PD (Panic Disorder), PD + A (PD + Agoraphobia), GAD (Generalized Anxiety Disorder), SP (Social Phobia), D (Dysthymia), AA (Alcohol Abuse), BPD (Borderline Personality Disorder).
^bCGI-I (Clinical Global Impression-Improvement); 1=Very Much Improved, 2=Much Improved, 3=Minimally Improved, 4=No Change, 5=Minimally Worse, 6=Much Worse, 7=Very Much Worse.

	Diagnosesª	Sex	Age	Dose	CGI-l⁵
				(mg/d)	
1	MDD + P,AA	М	45	90	4
2	MDD	F	20	45	1
3	D,PD + A,AA,BPD	F	30	60	2
4	PD + A	F	32	45	3
5	BAD SP,PD + A	М	31	60	1
6	D GAD	F	31	30	4
7	SP	М	27	30	4
8	BAD,PD,BPD	F	33	45	2
9	MDD,PD + A	F	35	45	5
10	D,SP,AA	М	20	45	2
11	MDD,GAD	F	51	45	1
12	MDD,PD + A, GAD	F	31	45	1
13	MDD,SP,PD + A, GAD	F	27	45	1
	MEDIAN (SIQ)	4M,9F	31 (27-32)	45 (45-45)	2 (1-4)

C.2 Effects on 5-HT and Trace Amines

The effects of chronic PLZ administration on urinary excretion of 5-HT and the trace amines (T, TA and PEA) are shown in Table 25. The urinary levels of PEA, m- and p-TA, T and 5-HT were dramatically increased following PLZ treatment. The effects of PLZ were most marked on the excretion of PEA and T of the amines studied.

C.3 Effects on Metabolites of the Classical Neurotransmitters and Trace Amines

The effects of chronic PLZ treatment on urinary excretion of the metabolites of the classical neurotransmitters (5-HIAA, HVA, MHPG, 3-MT and NME) and trace amines (PAA, *m*- and *p*-OH-PAA) are shown in Table 26. Urinary levels of the NA metabolites NME and MHPG are increased and decreased respectively during treatment with PLZ; a similar pattern was observed with the DA metabolites 3-MT and HVA. Such effects would be expected from a drug that inhibits MAO. The 5-HT metabolite 5-HIAA was not significantly decreased in the present study. There was an elevation in levels of *m*-TA and a decrease in its acid metabolite *m*-OH-PAA. No significant changes were noted in the levels of PAA and *p*-OH-PAA.

Table 25:Effects of administration of PLZ on urinary excretion of trace amines
and 5-HT in psychiatric patients. Results expressed as mean (SEM),
 μ g/g creatinine, n=13 and represent free (unconjugated) values.
*P<0.05; **P<0.01, significantly different from pretreatment values.</th>

	Pretreatment	2 Weeks	4 Weeks
PEA	6 (1)	81 (26)**	108 (31)**
p-TA	307 (33)	848 (82)**	1136 (236)**
<i>m</i> -ТА	76 (14)	178 (21)**	232 (42)**
Т	84 (10)	730 (112)**	778 (130)**
 5-HT	79 (5)	147 (14)*	217 (44)**

Table 26:Effects of administration of phenelzine on urinary excretion of
metabolites of trace amines and of classical neurotransmitter amines
in psychiatric patients. Results are expressed as mean (SEM), μg/g
creatinine (except for PAA, where the units are mg/g creatinine),
n=13. Levels for MHPG and PAA are total (free + conjugated) values;
all others represent free (unconjugated) values. *P<0.05; **P<0.01,
significantly different from pretreatment values.

	Pretreatment	2 Weeks	4 Weeks
5-HIAA	4767 (642)	3282 (576)	3659 (771)
HVA	3286 (418)	1740 (309)**	1256 (271)**
MHPG	2476 (296)	1547 (229)**	808 (224)**
3MT	71 (32)	120 (36)**	190 (51)**
NME	48 (9)	107 (15)**	143 (22)**
PAA	74 (7)	100 (25)	118 (26)
<i>m</i> -OHPAA	5807 (1343)	3718 (807)	1574 (593)**
p-OHPAA	24682 (6125)	20035 (4708)	22767 (7643)

DISCUSSION

A. NEUROCHEMICAL EFFECTS OF PLZ AND N²AcPLZ IN RATS

A.1 Inhibition of MAO

Both PLZ and N²AcPLZ are potent inhibitors of MAO-A and -B. PLZ is more potent than N²AcPLZ following acute administration and *in vitro*, but this difference was not evident following 28 days of administration of the drugs at the doses used in this study (Table10). Both drugs are slightly more potent at inhibiting MAO-A than MAO-B *ex vivo* and *in vitro* after acute exposure. Following chronic administration at the doses used in this study, no difference was seen in the selectivity of either PLZ or N²AcPLZ.

It may be hypothesized that N²AcPLZ would have many of the neurochemical effects common to the MAOIs and may have beneficial clinical effects on the basis of its ability to nonselectively inhibit MAO. This study includes the first description of the chronic effects of N²AcPLZ on MAO activity. Previous preliminary studies in this laboratory had established that it was an MAOI *in vitro* and *ex vivo* following acute administration in rats (Danielson *et al.*, 1984, 1988), but the studies were much less comprehensive than those described here.

A.2 Biogenic Amines and Metabolites

As a consequence of nonselective MAO inhibition, it is to be expected that brain levels of the neurotransmitter amines (NA, DA and 5-HT) would increase and their acid metabolites (DOPAC, HVA, 5-HIAA) would decrease. This pattern was observed following both acute and chronic administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ in rats. A higher dose of N²AcPLZ was necessary to significantly increase whole brain levels of NA, DA (0.20 mmol/kg) and 5-HT(0.10 mmol/kg) at 1 h, but in the time course study the effects of PLZ and N²AcPLZ were quite comparable. The dose-response findings are similiar to those completed independently by Coutts *et al.* (1991). In the time-course study, at 8 h post-administration, the longest time interval studied acutely, there are no significant differences between the active treatments. N²AcPLZ may have a longer time-course of effect but the inclusion of further time-intervals (e.g. 12 and 24 h) would be necessary to demonstrate this. The increasing inhibition of MAO with time in the case of N²AcPLZ is interesting and suggests that N²AcPLZ may be highly concentrated in brain and increasing amounts are metabolized to PLZ with time. However, Coutts *et al.* (1991) did not observe such a pattern in rat blood or liver.

Following chronic (28 d) administration of PLZ and N²AcPLZ with continuous subcutaneous infusion via osmotic minipumps, sustained elevations in brain catecholamine and 5-HT levels were observed. These results are different from those of some previous studies of chronic PLZ administration that suggested the elevations in NA, 5-HT and DA were transient (Campbell *et al.*, 1977; Robinson *et al.*, 1979), but in agreement with other reports in the literature (Baker *et al.*, 1984a,b; Blier *et al.*, 1986; Juorio *et al.*, 1986). Sustained increases that are most pronounced for 5-HT (3-fold) and NA (2-fold) were observed following 28 days of treatment. By this time, each drug had inhibited MAO-A and -B by >90%. Consistent with the results of the acute studies, administration of PLZ resulted in a greater decrease in 5-HIAA levels than did N²AcPLZ following 28 d of treatment. In this regard, it is of interest that chronic administration of PLZ has also been

reported to produce a larger decrease in urinary levels of 5-HIAA in rats than does brofatomine, even though both drugs inhibited MAO-A, the isozyme that preferentially deaminates 5-HT, to a similar extent (Urichuk *et al.*, 1994). The levels of the acid metabolites of DA, namely DOPAC and HVA, were decreased so markedly that they were routinely beneath the threshold of detection (about 10 ng/g) in both groups following 28 d of drug administration.

A.3 GABA and Alanine

The most notable differences between PLZ and N²AcPLZ were observed in their effects on levels of the amino acids GABA and ALA and on the activity of GAD, GABA-T and ALA-T. PLZ had dramatic effects, elevating brain levels of both GABA and ALA following both acute and chronic administration. In marked contrast to PLZ, N²AcPLZ had no effects on brain levels of GABA or ALA. Even at a dose of 0.50 mmol/kg, no effect of N²AcPLZ on brain levels of GABA or ALA. Even at a dose of 0.50 mmol/kg, no effect of N²AcPLZ on brain levels of GABA or ALA was observed. In the acute studies, the maximal effect of PLZ on GABA and ALA levels was seen at 2 and 4 h post-dose respectively, but the effect was still pronounced at the 8 h interval. In studies completed previously by Wong *et al.* (1990b) and Baker *et al.* (1991), the minimal dose of PLZ necessary to increase brain levels of GABA and ALA (at 4 h post-dose i.p.) were 0.02 mmol/kg and 0.03 mmol/kg respectively. These workers found that the maximal effect was observed at 4 h following a single i.p. dose and the levels gradually declined over the ensuing 24 h. These findings are in agreemen* with those of the present study.

The chronic study reported in this thesis represents the first comparison of

chronic effects of PLZ and N²AcPLZ on aliphatic amino acid levels. As in the acute studies, PLZ caused a significant increase in brain GABA and ALA levels, while results with N²AcPLZ were not significantly different from control animals. Following chronic administration of PLZ, GABA and ALA levels were elevated to 128% and 163% of control levels respectively. Thus, the effects of PLZ on GABA and ALA are sustained, and the magnitude of increase in ALA levels seemed to be more pronounced than that in GABA levels.

By modifying the hydrazine group of PLZ with the addition of an acetyl moiety, a drug (N²AcPLZ) has been produced that lacks effects on GABA and ALA concentrations. Elevations of brain GABA and ALA concentrations by acute administration of PLZ have been reported by others (Popov and Matthies, 1969; Perry and Hansen, 1973; Baker et al., 1991; Wong et al., 1990b), and these increases may be due, at least in part, to inhibition of transaminases for these enzymes (Popov and Matthies, 1969; Baker and Martin, 1989). The hypothesis that inhibition of the transaminase enzymes GABA-T and ALA-T is an important mechanism through which PLZ elevates GABA and ALA levels was tested by examining the effects of PLZ on activity of these enzymes. Following chronic administration (28 d) of PLZ, a significant inhibition of the activities of GAD, GABA-T and ALA-T were observed (Table 19). This was greater for GABA-T (33% inhibition) than for ALA-T (11% inhibition) and GAD (18% inhibition). The GAD results seem paradoxical as inhibition of GAD should result in lower concentrations of GABA. The observed net effect of the GAD and GABA-T inhibition is an increase in GABA levels, indicating that the inhibition of GABA-T is the predominant effect. As both GAD and GABA-T are pyridoxal-5'-phosphate-dependent (Dakshinamurti et al., 1992), an inhibition of this cofactor would explain the simultaneous inhibition of the anabolic and catabolic GABA enzymes. In this regard, it is of interest that Yu *et al.* (1994) have recently reported a reduction in plasma pyridoxal phosphate levels in patients who have been treated with PLZ. Lydiard *et al.* (1989) did not find a change in plasma levels of pyridoxal phosphate in PD patients treated with PLZ, but indicated that some of the patients in their study took vitamin supplements during the course of the investigation [in the study by Malcolm *et al.*, (1994) the patients were not taking vitamin supplements].

Previous experiments have documented the inhibition of ALA-T (Baker and Martin, 1989) and GABA-T (Popov and Matthies, 1969; Baker and Martin, 1989) following acute treatment of rats with PLZ. GABA is catabolized in the mitochondria of neurones and in glial cells by the combined action of GABA-T and succinic semialdehyde dehydrogenase which require pyridoxal 5'-phosphate as a cofactor and NAD⁺ as a coenzyme (McGeer and McGeer, 1989). Phenelzine probably increases levels of GABA and ALA by the interaction of the hydrazine group of PLZ with pyridoxal 5'-phosphate, an effect observed in the presence of several hydrazine drugs (review; Tunnicliff, 1989) and apparently blocked by acetylation in the N²-position of PLZ. It is possible that N-acetylation of the hydrazine group will produce a compound with fewer side-effects than the parent drug. Side-effects reported with PLZ include pyridoxine deficiency (Robinson and Kurtz, 1987; Stewart et al., 1984; Malcolm et al., 1994) and a lupus-like reaction (Swartz, 1978; Uetrecht, 1988). In this regard, it is interesting that the antiarrythmmic drug procainamide is known to precipitate lupus erythematosus, while N-acetylprocainamide does not produce this toxic action (Uetrecht, 1988).

The elevations of GABA and ALA following administration of PLZ do not appear to be simply attributable to a direct inhibition of transaminase enzymes for these amino acids by PLZ. In the original description of the effects of PLZ on GABA levels (Popov and Matthies, 1969), it was noted that pretreatment with TCP blocked the effects of PLZ on GABA, thus suggesting that MAO activity was necessary for the PLZ-induced elevation of GABA. An ex vivo experiment was conducted in the present study to verify and extend these preliminary findings. The MAOI pargyline (a propargylamine) was included to ascertain that this blocking action of the GABAelevating effects of PLZ was not restricted to TCP (a phenylcyclopropylamine). Pretreatment of rats with the MAOIs TCP and pargyline (nonselective inhibitors of MAO-A and -B at the doses employed) completely blocked the elevation of GABA and ALA induced by PLZ (Table 20). These findings support the original work by Popov and Mathies and indicate that intact MAO is necessary for PLZ to raise GABA and ALA levels. This observation is most easily explained by the formation of an active metabolite of PLZ produced by the interaction of PLZ with MAO. This metabolite may then produce the elevation of GABA and ALA levels. Further work is now necessary to elucidate the metabolite involved, but a reasonable hypothesis is that a hydrazine-containing compound, perhaps even hydrazine, is responsible. Hydrazine has been reported previously to inhibit GABA-T and elevate GABA (Perry et al., 1981). A hydrazine-containing metabolite with GABA-elevating properties would explain why N²AcPLZ, which presumably would not be readily metabolized to hydrazine or to a metabolite containing a free hydrazine group has no effect on the amino acms studied.

It is well known that PLZ is a substrate for, as well as an inhibitor of, MAO

(Clineschmidt and Horita, 1969a,b; Tipton and Spires, 1971; Strolin Benedetti and Dostert, 1994), but the nature of the metabolite(s) responsible for the GABAelevating effect of PLZ is still not known. Phenylacetic acid and phydroxyphenylacetic acid are identified metabolites of PLZ (Clineschmidt and Horita, 1969b; Robinson et al., 1985), but neither of these compounds inhibits GABA-T in vitro (Baker, Leung and McKenna, unpublished). Tipton and Spires (1971) and Patek and Hellerman (1974) suggested that phenylethyiidene hydrazine or phenylethyldiazene, respectively, may be formed, but this has not been confirmed by other workers, nor are the effects of these possible metabolites on GABA known. p-OH-PLZ has some GABA-T-inhibiting properties in vitro (Baker, McKenna and Coutts, unpublished), but it is unlikely that formation of this metabolite would be decreased by prior pretreatment with MAOIs. It is also of interest that Todd et al. (1995) recently tested both (-)-deprenyl and clorgyline, at doses at which they were selective for inhibition of MAO-A and -B, respectively, and found that (-)deprenyl was more potent than clorgyline at blocking the GABA-elevating effect of PLZ. This finding suggests that MAO-B may be more important than MAO-A at mediating the formation of the GABA-elevating metabolite from PLZ.

Since inhibition of both GABA-T and ALA-T by PLZ is relatively low, it is also possible that inhibition of these enzymes may not be the sole factor responsible for the elevations of GABA and ALA levels in brain. Recent studies by Paslawski *et al.* (1994) have shown that PLZ also produces a decrease in brain levels of glutamine. GABA is formed in the metabolic pathway referred to as the GABA shunt (McGeer and McGeer, 1989), and formation of glutamine is closely associated with the GABA shunt through another loop in which GABA is taken up by glial cells and

metabolized by GABA-T. The glial cells lack GAD, so the glutamate formed in the transamination reaction is transformed by glutamine synthetase into glutamine which can be returned to the nerve ending to be converted back to glutamate b_1 , he enzyme glutaminase (McGeer and McGeer, 1989). It is thus feasible that PLZ may also be altering levels of GABA through effects on glutaminase or glutamine synthetase, but such actions have not yet, to my knowledge, been investigated.

It should also be considered that PLZ and/or its metabolite(s) may just be acting as general inhibitors of transaminase enzymes. It is of interest in this regard that Dyck and Dewar (1986) have also reported inhibition of transamination of tyrosine by PLZ. However, the amino acids leucine, isoleucine and valine are also metabolized by transaminases, and, as shown in this thesis, PLZ has no effect on their brain levels.

At present, there is a paucity of information available on the role of ALA in the central nervous system or its possible involvement in the etiology of depression or PD. ALA is present in various species at concentrations 25-60% of those of GABA. It has been reported that levels of this amino acid are increased in brain following administration of the convulsant pentamethylenetetrazole (Clarke *et al.*, 1989) and that, like glycine, ALA can activate NMDA excitatory amino acid receptors although it is weaker than glycine in this effect (Thomson, 1989).

Levels of ALA in rat cerebral cortex have been reported to be elevated during hypocapnia (Norberg, 1976), hypoxia (Norberg and Siesjo, 1975), seizures (Chapman *et al.*, 1977) and ischemia (Folbergrova *et al.*, 1974). Studies in cultured astrocytes (Yudkoff *et al.*, 1986, 1988) and cerebrocortical GABAergic neurons (Yudkoff *et al.*, 1990) suggest that ALA is a major repository of glutamate- and

141

glutamine-nitrogen. In a recent comprehensive report, Erecinska *et al.* (1994) concluded that ALA increases release of glutamate from nerve endings and that ALA-T might serve as a source of glutamate during recovery from ischemia/hypoxia.

ALA is related metabolically, via transamination, to pyruvate and lactate, and the latter substance is known to produce panic attacks in certain individuals (Shear, 1986). It is interesting to consider the possibility that the increase in brain levels of ALA may reflect some decreased lactate formation and that this may contribute to the known antipanic effects of PLZ. ALA is also known to inhibit glutamine synthetase (Stryer, 1975), and thus the ALA accumulation in brain following administration of PLZ may account for the decreased glutamine levels in brain observed by Paslawski *et al.* (1994) after PLZ administration.

A series of radioligand binding experiments was conducted to determine if the sustained elevation in GABA levels was associated with changes in GABA_A and benzodiazepine receptor binding parmeters (K_D and B_{max}). No significant differences between treatment groups were noticed in these experiments. The GABA_A high affinity binding site in cortical tissue was studied initially. The protocol did not allow characterization of the low affinity binding site due to rapid dissociation of the ligand from the receptor during the washing steps. There were no significant differences between the treatment groups. The benzodiazepine receptor was studied in cortical and hippocampal tissue and the modulating effects of GABA were also examined. The investigation of the modulating effects of GABA on [³H]flunitrazepam binding was of interes⁻ as this would reflect the function of the low attinity GABA_A binding site. It is gene ally thought that the lower affinity GABA_A site \equiv functionally linked to the GABA_A/benzodiazepine complex (Unnerstahl *et al.*, 1981). If there were no differences in the benzodiazepine binding parameters, but a difference appeared with the addition of GABA it would be suggestive that the GABA_A low finity site was being altered by the treatment. In both cortical and hippocampal tissue, there were no significant differences in benzodiazepine receptor parameters between the groups even after the addition of GABA. As previously reported, the addition of GABA and NaCI to the binding suspension resulted in a significant increase in the density of binding sites (B_{max}), but this was uniform between the treatments.

Despite the dramatic and sustained elevation in GABA levels, PLZ did not appear to significantly affect binding parameters of the GABA_A-benzodiazepine receptor complex as assayed with radioligand binding procedures. Other groups which have studied the effects of antidepressants on GABA_A and benzodiazepine binding sites have reported contradictory results. Pilc and Lloyd (1984) failed to find an effect of antidepressants on GABAA binding sites but did not distinguish between low or high affinity sites. In contrast, Suzdak and Gianutsos (1985) observed that chronic administration of IMI or nomifensine induced a significant reduction in the sites in mouse cerebral cortex. density of high and low affinity GABAA Suranyi-Cadotte and colleagues (1984) described a decrease of benzodiazepine binding site density following treatment with DMI, buproprion, maprotiline, zimelidine and adinazolam, but Kimber et al. (1987) and Przegalinski et al. (1987) were unable to find any such effects after chronic administration of a variety of antidepressants. Todd et al. (1992) did not observe down-regulation of benzodiazepine receptors with several antidepressants (including PLZ), even at doses which induced marked down-regulation of 5-HT₂ receptors.

There is a relatively large (albeit controversial) body of evidence suggesting a possible role of GABA in the actions of antidepressant and antipanic drugs (Lloyd et al., 1989; Breslow et al., 1989), and it is feasible that the increase in GABA observed with PLZ may contribute to its action in both depression and PD. Lower than normal GABA levels have been found in both cerebrospinal fluid (Gold et al., 1980; Gerner and Hare, 1981; Kasa et al., 1982) and plasma (Berrettini et al., 1982; Petty and Sherman, 1982; Petty et al., 1993) of depressed patients. This reduction in GABA was not confirmed in a study by Korpi et al. (1988) in postmortem brain tissue from depressed suicide victims, but it should be remembered there are marked postmortem changes in GABA concentrations in brain and these may have masked any changes. Reduced activity of the GABA synthetic enzyme GAD in the frontal cortex from depressed patients (as compared to controls) was reported by Perry et al. (1977). Anticonvulsant drugs such as sodium valproate (Lambert et al., 1975; Emrich et al., 1980) and carbamazepine (Okuma et al., 1973; Ballenger and Post, 1980), both of which have been used in the treatment of lithium-resistant affective disorders, induce a decrease in GABA turnover in rat brain (Bernasconi and Martin, 1979). Electroconvulsive shocks, comparable to electroconvulsive therapy used in the treatment of depression, alter the concentration and synthesis of GABA in rat nucleus accumbens and caudate nucleus when administered chronically (Green et al., 1978). Antidepressant effects have been observed with a diverse range of GABA agonists, including progabide, baclofen, fengabine and muscimol in both animal models of depression and in clinical trials (Delina-Stula and Vassout, 1978; Morselli et al., 1981; Lloyd et al., 1983, 1987a,b; Singh et al., 1986), although recent clinical reports (e.g. Paykel et al., 1991) have questioned the antidepressant efficacy of such drugs.

A.4 α₂-Adrenergic Receptors

In a functional probe used in the project described in this thesis, chronic treatment with PLZ and N²AcPLZ attenuated the motor suppressive effects of clonidine, suggesting a decreased α_2 -receptor sensitivity. A diminished sensitivity of α_2 -adrenergic autoreceptors has been found in other studies of antidepressant treatment and it has been suggested that these changes may precede the decrease in β-adrenoceptors that are thought to be correlated with antidepressant mechanisms (Spyraki and Fibiger, 1980; Reisine *et al.*, 1982; Greenshaw *et al.*, 1988). Activation of α_2 -adrenergic receptors on terminals of 5-HT-containing neurones inhibits 5-HT release, and Mongeau *et al.* (1994) have reported that long-term administration of the MAO-A inhibitor befloxatione results in a desensitization of α_2 -adrenergic receptors on terminals of 5-HT-containing neurones. The similar effects of PLZ and N²AcPLZ on α_2 -adrenergic receptors further suggest that N²AcPLZ may be worthy of further investigation as a potential antidepressant.

B. STUDIES OF HYDROXYLATION AS A PATHWAY OF PLZ METABOLISM

B.1 Analysis of *p*-Hydroxy-PLZ

A series of studies was conducted to investigate the possibility of hydroxylation as a metabolic route for PLZ. Indirect evidence of this was found

when pretreatment of rats with iprindole followed by PLZ led to higher levels of PLZ and PEA at 3 h compared to levels in rats which received vehicle pretreatment and PLZ. The blocking effect of iprindole on ring hydroxylation is certainly welldocumented (Freeman and Sulser, 1972; Fuller and Hemrick-Luecke, 1980; Steranka, 1982), but this drug may have other complex metabolic effects (Hegadoren *et al.*, 1991). More direct evidence was acquired when a peak cochromatographing with authentic *p*-OH-PLZ was identified in a series of human patients who received PLZ treatment for their psychiatric condition. As mentioned in the Results section, it has not yet been possible to unequivocally demonstrate, on the basis of mass spectral evidence, that this peak is derivatized *p*-OH-PLZ, although GC and MS evidence certainly lends strong support to this contention. Another problem with investigating this metabolite is its apparent instability, as reported in this thesis.

B.2 Effects of p-OH-PLZ on Uptake and Release of Neurotransmitter Amines

A series of uptake and release studies showed that *p*-OH-PLZ stimulated the release of ³H-NA, DA and 5-HT from striatal or hypothalamic slices and inhibited their uptake into such slices. As expected from studies on the structurally related amines PEA and *p*-TA (Raiteri *et al.*, 1977), hydroxylation of PLZ resulted in an increased effect on both inhibition of uptake and stimulation of release of such amines. Scarr *et al.* (1991) showed that *p*-OH-PLZ is also a relatively potent inhibitor of MAO, although slightly weaker than PLZ in this regard. As indicated by Dyck (1983), high levels of PLZ are attained in brains acutely after injection, and it

will be of interest in future to measure levels of *p*-OH-PLZ in brains of PLZ-treated rats. The assay developed in the present thesis is not suitable for such analysis because of the presence of an interfering peak in rat brain, and a GC-MS assay may have to be utilized in future.

If *p*-OH-PLZ is being formed in humans and rats, the present results suggest that it may make a significant contribution to the overall pharmacological profile of the parent drug. Ring hydroxylation of drugs is often mediated by cytochrome P450 2D6, an enzyme which is inhibited by a number of drugs which may be coadministerred with PLZ (Brosen, 1993; Baker *et al.*, 1994), and thus the possibility exists that there may be important drug-drug metabolic interactions between PLZ and other drugs because of the existence of this route of metabolism.

C. EFFECTS OF PLZ IN HUMAN SUBJECTS

PLZ treatment resulted in a marked clinical improvement in 8 of 13 subjects who presented with anxiety or affective disorders in the present study. In 5 of the 13 patients, no benefit was seen or only a mild improvement or worsening was noted. The treatment group, it should be noted, was characterized in many cases by multiple diagnoses and many of the patients had treatment failures to other medication trials. They were often referred for inclusion in this study because of resistance to other medication trials. Because of the small number of patients investigated, in this thesis there was no comparison of the neurochemical actions of PLZ in those patients who responded with those who were nonresponders. This study was designed to only be a relatively comprehensive neurochemical

investigation of effects of PLZ in a group of depressed patients. Future studies with a larger number of samples and in which the neurochemical results would be compared with clinical measures, as monitored with rating scales for depression and anxiety, would be of great interest.

The urinary levels of PEA, TA, T and 5-HT were dramatically increased following PLZ treatment, in agreement with a previous study from our laboratory (Baker *et al.*, 1985) in which the levels of these amines were investigated in urine samples from dysthymic disorder patients treated with PLZ (levels of the acid metabolites were not investigated in this previous study). Other workers have also found marked increases in urinary excretion of PEA and T after chronic administration of non-selective MAOIs. Dewhurst (1968) reported a dramatic increase in urinary levels of T in patients taking nialamide, and Bieck *et al.* (1984) repc. \exists d large increases in urinary excretion of PEA and T in subjects treated with TCP. In the present study, the effects of PLZ were most marked on the excretion of PEA and T of the amines investigated, similar to the finding of Baker *et al.* (1985) in dysthymic disorder patients. The increases in urinary levels of the trace amines are presumably due to inhibition of MAO but the metabolism of PLZ to PEA (Baker *et al.*, 1982; Dyck *et al.*, 1985) and possibly also to *p*-TA may also contribute to the increased levels of those two amines.

Urinary levels of the NA metabolites NME and MHPG were increased and decreased, respectively, during treatment with PLZ; a similar pattern was observed with the dopamine metabolites 3-iMT and HVA. Such patterns would be expected with a drug that is an inhibitor of MAO, and effects similar to the ones observed here for MHPG and NME have been noted by Bieck *et al.* (1984) and Antonin *et al.*

(1985) in their studies on the effects of MAOIs TCP and brofaromine (a selective, reversible MAO-A inhibitor) on urinary excretion of these metabolites. The 5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT) metabolite 5-HIAA was not significantly decreased in the present study, and it is of interest that Antonin *et al.* (1985) did not find a decrease in urinary excretion of 5-HIAA at a dose of brofaromine that caused decreased excretion of MHPG (both 5-HIAA and MHPG are metabolites formed by the action of MAO-A on their parent amines). Brofaromine is also a relatively potent inhibitor of 5-HT uptake (Waldmeier, 1993), which may counteract any decrease in 5-HIAA produced by inhibition of MAO-A, but PLZ and N²ACPLZ are considerably weaker inhibitors of 5-HT uptake than is brofaromine. There was an elevation in levels of *m*-TA and a decrease in its acid metabolite *m*-OH-PAA in the study reported here, with both effects expected as a result of inhibition of MAO by PLZ.

PLZ is both metabolized by and inhibits MAO (Clineschmidt and Horita, 1969a,b). As well as being endogenous compounds, PEA, PAA and *p*-OH-PAA are metabolites of PLZ (Clineschmidt and Horita, 1969a,b; Baker *et al.*, 1982; Dyck *et al.*, 1985; Robinson *et al.*, 1985) and *p*-TA is a putative metabolite (Figure 7 in this thesis). Urinary levels of both PEA and *p*-TA were elevated after treatment with PLZ but no significant changes in the levels of PAA or *p*-OH-PAA were noted. The elevation of PEA in PLZ-treated patients may be explained on the basis of decreased PEA metabolism by MAO-B (which is inhit ited by PLZ) and by the formation of PEA from PLZ by metabolism at the hydrazine group (Baker *et al.*, 1982; Dyck *et al.*, 1985). The major route of PEA catabolism is via oxidative deamination by MAO-B to form PAA, but in PLZ-treated patients, where this route is inhibited, ring hydroxylation of PEA to form *p*-TA (a metabolic route which has

been demonstrated by others -- Boulton *et al.*, 1975; Callaghan *et al.*, 1985) may become important. In addition, *p*-TA may be formed from *p*-OH-PLZ, a proposed metabolite of PLZ.

In the present study a trend towards increased urinary levels of PAA was noted but did not reach statistical significance. If the major route of formation of PAA was through oxidative deamination of PEA, a decrease in urinary levels of PAA would have been expected. However, it has been suggested that much of the PAA in the body comes from routes other than the one involving PEA (Karoum et al., 1984; Moises et al., 1986). The failure of MAOIs to decrease urinary excretion of PAA has been reported in other studies (Karoum et al., 1984, 1985; Baker et al., 1989). In addition, the formation of PAA from PLZ as a metabolite may be masking any decrease in PAA levels resulting from inhibition of MAO. Similarly, p-OHPAA has been reported to be a major metabolite of PLZ (Robinson et al., 1985), and this may counteract decreases in levels of this acid metabolite anticipated after inhibition of MAO. This possibility in consistent with the observation that levels of *m*-OHPAA, the acid metabolite of m-TA, were decreased by treatment with PLZ. However, Karoum (1985) has reported urinary excretion of p-OHPAA in rats was also unaltered by chronic administration of the MAOIs pargyline, clorgyline or deprenyl; at the same doses and time intervals, all three drugs decreased urinary levels of HVA and MHPG.

In summary, a comprehensive study has been conducted on urinary excretion of several important biogenic amines and their metabolites in psychiatric patients before and during treatment with PLZ. Marked increases in the urinary excretion of trace amines (PEA, T, TA), 5-HT, 3-MT and NME were observed along with decreases in the excretion of MHPG and HVA, metabolites of NA and DA, respectively, after administration of PLZ. Although PLZ treatment resulted in decreased urinary levels of *m*-OH-PAA, no such decrease in *p*-OH-PAA levels was observed. No decreases in urinary excretion of the acid metabolites PAA and 5-HIAA were noted. In the cases of PAA and *p*-OH-PAA, the lack of a decrease may be explained in part by the metabolism of PLZ to these acids (Robinson *et al.*, 1985).

SUMMARY

- 1. PLZ and N²AcPLZ were compared with regard to their neurochemical actions after both acute and chronic administration.
- (a) Like PLZ, N²AcPLZ is an inhibitor of MAO-A and -B ex vivo and in vitro and results in an increase in brain levels of catecholamines and 5-HT and a decrease in the levels of HVA, DOPAC and 5-HIAA. N²AcPLZ is somewhat weaker than PLZ in this regard, but is potent enough that it warrants further investigation as an antidepressant in its own right.
- (b) While PLZ produced a marked elevation of brain levels of both GABA and ALA, N²AcPLZ was devoid of this effect, even at doses much higher than employed for PLZ. If, as has been proposed, the antipanic effects of PLZ are due to its action on GABA (Breslow *et al.*, 1989), N²AcPLZ may be a very useful drug with which to compare PLZ to ascertain the importance of GABAergic actions in PD. Neither drug produced an effect on brain levels of GLY, VAL or LEU.

- (c) PLZ, after chronic administration, produced significant decreases in the activity of GAD, GABA-T and ALA-T in rat brain. The activity of GABA-T was reduced more than that of GAD, presumably contributing to the overall increase of GABA levels. The % inhibition of both GABA-T and ALA-T was quite small (32% and 11%, respectively), suggesting that other effects of PLZ in addition to inhibition of these transaminases may be contributing to the increases in brain levels of GABA and ALA.
- (d) In acute studies, it was demonstrated that both the GABA-elevating and the ALA-elevating effects of PLZ could be reversed by pretreatment of the rats with MAOIs of two types, namely TCP (a cyclopropylamine) and pargyline (a propargylamine). Neither TCP nor pargyline affected levels of GABA or ALA on their own. These observations provide further evidence that the elevating effects on GABA and ALA are due, at least in part, to the direct interaction of PLZ with MAO.
- (e) In a behavioural test using the α_2 -adrenergic receptor agonist as a behavioural challenge, it was demonstrated that PLZ and N²AcPLZ cause down-regulation of α_2 -receptors, a characteristic of many other antidepressants. This finding further indicates that N²AcPLZ should be tested as a potential antidepressant in its own right.
- (f) Ch. Unic administration of PLZ or N²AcPLZ resulted in no changes in K_D or B_{max} values with regard to binding to GABA_A receptors in cortex (measured using ³H-muscimol) or benzodiazepine receptors in cortex or hippocampus (measured using ³H-flunitrazepam). These findings are in agreement with those of several other researchers using other antidepressants.

- 2. Studies on hydroxylation of PLZ.
- (a) Indirect evidence for ring hydroxylation of PLZ was provided by studies in which pretreatment with IPR, a known inhibitor of ring hydroxylation, resulted in higher rat brain levels of PLZ than did pretreatment with saline vehicle.
- (b) Gas chromatographic analysis indicates a peak that co-chromatographs with p-OH-PLZ in urines taken from patients on PLZ, but unequivocal mass spectrometric evidence is still lacking. The GC results suggest that p-OH-PLZ is extensively conjugated and that it is relatively unstable upon storage.
- (c) Uptake and release experiments in slices from rat hypothalamus or striatum indicate that *p*-OH-PLZ is more potent than PLZ at stimulating release of DA and 5-HT and is more potent than PLZ at inhibiting uptake of DA, NA and 5-HT.
- 3. Effects of PLZ on excretion of amines and metabolites in human subjects. PLZ administration for 2 and 4 weeks resulted in dramatic increases in urinary levels of the amines PEA, *m*- and *p*-TA, T, 5-HT, 3-MT and NME and decreases in urinary levels of HVA, MHPG and *m*-OH-PAA. Unexpectedly, however, levels of the acid metabolites of 5-HT, PEA and *p*-TA (namely 5-HIAA, PAA and *p*-OH-PAA) did not change significantly from pretreatment levels. It is possible that increases in PAA and *p*-OH-PAA in urine as a result of metabolism of PLZ may mask any decreases in levels of the two metabolites produced by inhibition of MAO. However, a similar lack of effect on urinary levels of PAA and *p*-OH-PAA has also been reported with other MAOIs.

In summary, experiments have been performed which have provided significant novel information about the neurochemistry and metabolism of the MAOI antidepressant/antipanic drug PLZ and about the neurochemical actions of N²AcPLZ, a MAOI with potential as an antidepressant in its own right.

POSSIBLE FUTURE STUDIES

The findings from this thesis project have suggested some exciting new possibilities for research which should be pursued with PLZ:

- 1. PLZ and N²AcPLZ should be compared for their activity in animal models of depression and PD. As indicated in this thesis, N²AcPLZ may prove to be a useful antidepressant without some of the side-effects of PLZ which seem to be the result of the free hydrazine group in the latter drug. Since both drugs inhibit MAO but only PLZ elevates GABA, a comparison of the antipanic effects should indicate the relative importance of GABA in the antipanic effects of PLZ, a matter of considerable clinical interest.
- 2. Molecular biology technologies which permit investigation of expression of mRNAs for isoforms of GABA_A receptor subunits should be applied to brain areas following chronic administration of PLZ, particularly since recent reports in the literature suggest that changes in the ratios of such isoforms occur upon administration of benzodiazepines, drugs which also increase GABAergic effects in the brain. No changes in density or affinity of GABA_A receptors were observed in the current study using radioligand binding experiments, but it is possible that chronic administration of PLZ may result

In substitution of one subunit isoform with another; such a substitution could change the characteristics of the drug response without necessarily changing binding capacity. Joint studies on this aspect of GABA_A receptor function are now underway between the Departments of Pharmacology and Psychiatry at the University of Alberta.

- 3. Techniques utilizing GC-MS, tandem MS, or combined HPLC-MS should be examined as possible means for developing a suitable routine assay for *p*-OH-PLZ. Such sophisticated instrumentation was not available on a routine basis for the present investigation. These techniques could also be combined with administration of stable isotope-labelled *p*-OH-PLZ to rats to determine if this compound is converted to *p*-TA and/or *p*-OH-PAA.
- Further detailed studies to determine the metabolite(s) contributing to the GABA-elevating actions of PLZ are warranted since such metabolites may be useful drugs in their own right.

REFERENCES

- Aghajanian G.K. (1982) Tricyclic antidepressants and single-cell responses to serotonin and norepinephrine: a review of chronic studies. In: Neuroreceptors -- Basic and Clinical Aspects, Usdin E., Bunney W.E. and Davis J.M. (eds.), John Wiley and Sons, New York, pp. 27-35.
- Agren H. (1983) Life at risk: markers of suicidality in depression. Psychiat. Dev., 1: 87-104.
- Albers R.W. and Brady R.O. (1959) Th. distribution of glutamic decarboxylase in the nervous system of the rhesus monkey. J. Biol. Chem., 234: 926-928
- American Psychiatric Association: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders [Fourth Edition -- Revised] (1994). American Psychiatric Association, Washington, D.C.
- American Psychiatric Association Task Force on ECT: Task Force Report 14: Electroconvulsive Therapy (1978). American Psychiatric Association, Washington, D.C.
- Amrein R., Allen S.R., Guentert T.W., Hartmann D., Lorscheid T., Schoerlin M-P. and Vranesic D. (1989) Scie pharmacology of reversible monoamine oxidase inhibitors. Br. J. Psychi t., 155: 66-71.
- Ansari K.S., Yu P.H., Kruck T.P. A. and Tatton W.G. (1993) Rescue of axotomized immature rat-facilat movemeurons by R-(-)-deprenyl: stereospecificity and independence from moncemine oxidase inhibition. J. Neurosci., 13: 1043-1052.
- Antelman S.M. and Chiodo L.A. (1981) Dopamine autoreceptor subsensitivity: a mechanisms common to the treatment of depression and the induction of amphetamine psychosis? Biol. Psychiat. 16: 717-727.
- Antonin K.H., Nilsson E., Waldmeier P.C. and Bieck P.R. (1985) Urinary excretion of tryptamine, MHPG, HVA, VMA and HIAA by volunteers treated with CGP 4718A, a combined inhibitor of MAO-A and 5-HT uptake. In: Neuropsychopharmacology of the Trace Amines, Boulton A.A., Maitre L., Bieck P.R. and Riederer P. (eds.), Humana Press, Clifton, N.J., pp. 453-560.
- Asakura M., Tsukamoto T., Kubota H., Imafuku J., Ino M., Nishizaki J., Sato A., Shinbo K. and Hasegawa K. (1987) Role of serotonin in the regulation of βadrenoceptors by antidepressants. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 141: 95-100.

- Asberg, M. Eriksson, B., Martensson, B., Träskman-Bendz, L. and Wägner A. (1936) Therapeutic effects of serotonin uptake inhibitors in depression. J. Clin. Psychiat., 46: 23-35.
- Asberg M. and Martensson B. (1993) Serotonin selective antidepressant drugs: past, present, future. Clin. Neuropharmacol., 16: S32-S44.
- Asberg M., Schalling D., Traskman-Bendz L. and Wagner A. (1987) Psychobiology of suicide, impulsivity and related phenomena. In: Psychopharmacology: The Third Generation of Progress, Meltzer H.Y. (ed.), Raven Press, pp. 655-668.
- Asberg M., Traskman L. and Thoren P. (1976) 5-HIAA in the cerebrospinal fluid: a biochemical suicide predictor? Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 33: 1193-1197.
- Aulakh C.S., Cohen R.M., Dauphin M.M., McLellan C.A. and Murphy D.L. (1988) Role of serotonergic input in the down-regulation of β-adrenoceptors following long-term clorgyline treatment. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 156: 63-70.
- Bach A.W.J., Lan N.C., Johnson D.L., Abell C.W., Bembenek M.E., Kwan S-W., Seeburg P.H. and Shih J.C. (1988) cDNA cloning of human liver monoamine oxidase A and B: molecular basis of differences in enzymatic properties. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 85: 4934-3938.
- Baker G.B., Bieck P., Antonin K.H., Schick C. and van Muyden J. (1989) Urinary excretion of β-phenylethylamine and phenylacetic acid in volunteer subjects treated with phenelzine. J. Neurochem. 52: S155.
- Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1989) Metabolism of monoamine oxidase inhibitors. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. & Biol. Psychiat., 13: 395-403.
- Baker G.B., Coutts R.T., Bornstein R.A., Dewhurst W.G., Douglass A.B. and MacDonald R.N. (1987a) An electron-capture gas chromatographic method for analysis of urinary 3-methoxy-4-hydroxyphenylethyleneglycol (MHPG). Res. Commun. Chem. Path. Pharmacol., 54: 141-144.
- Baker G.B., Coutts R.T. and Holt A. (1994) Metabolism and chirality in psychopharmacology. Biol. Psychiat., 36: 211-213.
- Baker G.B., Coutts R.T. and Martin I.L. (1981) Measurement of amines in the central nervous system using gas chromatography with electron-capture detection. Prog. Neurobiol. 17: 1-24.

- Baker G.B., Coutts R.T., Yeung J.M., Hampson D.R., McIntosh G.J.A. and McIntosh M.G. (1985) Chronic administration of monoamine oxidase inhibitors: basic and clinical investigations. In: Neuropsychopharmacology of the Trace Amines, Boulton A.A., Maitre L., Bieck P.R. and Riederer P. (eds.), Humana Press, Clifton, N.J., pp. 317-328.
- Baker G.B. and Dewhurst W.G. (1985) Biochemical theories of affective disorders. In: Pharmacotherapy of Affective Disorders, Dewhurst W.G. and Baker G.B. (eds.), New York University Press, New York, pp. 1-59.
- Baker G.B. and Greenshaw A.J. (1989) Effects of long-term administration of antidepressants and neuroleptics on receptors in the central nervous system. Cell. Mol. Neurobiol. 9: 1-44.
- Baker G.B., Greenshaw A.J. and Coutts R.T. (1988) Chronic administration of MAO inhibitors: implications for interactions between trace amines and catecholamines. In: Progress in Catecholamine Research, Part A: Basic Aspects and Peripheral Mechanisms, Dahlstrom A., Belmaker R.H. and Sandler M. (eds.), Alan R. Liss, New York, pp. 569-572.
- Baker G.B., Hiob L.E. and Dewhurst W.G. (1980) Effects of monoamine oxidase inhibitors on release of dopamine and 5-hydroxytryptamine from rat striatum *in vitro*. Cell. Mol. Biol., 26: 182-186.
- Baker G.B., LeGatt D.F. and Coutts R.T. (1982) Effects of acute and chronic administration of phenelzine on 2-phenylethylamine levels in rat brain. Proc. West. Pharmacol. Soc., 25: 417-420.
- Baker G.B., LeGatt D.F. and Coutts R.T. (1984a) A comparison of the effects of acute and chronic administration of phenelzine and tranylcypromine on brain concentrations of 2-phenylethylamine, *p*-tyramine, and tryptamine in the rat.
 In: Neurobiology of the Trace Amines, Boulton, A.A., Baker G.B., Dewhurst W.G. and Sander M. (eds.), Humana Press, Clifton, N.J., pp. 277-282.
- Baker G.B., LeGatt D.F., Coutts R.T. and Dewhurst W.G. (1984b) Rat brain concentrations of 5-hydroxytryptamine following acute and chronic administration of MAO-inhibiting antidepressants. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiat., 8: 653-656.
- Baker G.B. and Martin I.L. (1989) The antidepressant phenelzine and metabolism of γ-aminobutyric acid and alanine in rat brain. Soc. Neurosci. Abstr. 15: 853.

- Baker G.B., McKim H.R., Calverley D.G. and Dewhurst W.G. (1978) Effects of the monoamine oxidase inhibitors tranylcypromine, phenelzine and pheniprazine on the uptake of catecholamines in slices from rat brain regions. Proc. Eur. Soc. Neurosci., 1: 536.
- Baker G.B., Rao T.S. and Coutts R.T. (1986) Electron-capture gas chromatographic analysis of β-phenylethylamine in tissues and body fluids using pentafluorobenzenesulfonyl chloride for derivatization. J. Chromatog. Biomed. Appl., 381: 211-217.
- Baker G.B., Wong J.T-F., Yeung J.M. and Coutts R.T. (1991) Effects of the antidepressant phenelzine on brain levels of γ-aminobutyric acid (GABA). J. Affect. Dis., 21: 207-211.
- Baker G.B., Yeung V.K., Dewhurst W.G., Coutts R.T., MacDonald R.N. and Wong J.T-F. (1987b) Stimultaneous analysis of urinary *m* and *p*-hydroxyphenyl-acetic acid, homovanillic acid and 5-hydroxyindole-3-acetic acid using electron-capture gas chromatography. Biochem. Arch. 3: 257-264.
- Bakish D., Saxena B.M., Bowen R. and D'Souza J. (1993) Reversible monoamine oxidase-A inhibitors in panic disorder. Clin. Neuropharmacol., 16: S77-S82.
- Baldessarini R.J. (1960) Chemotherapy in Psychiatry: Principles and Practice, Harvard University actas, Boston.
- Ballenger J.C. (Course) Panic disorder: efficacy of current treatments. Psychopharmacol. Bull., 29: 477-486.
- Ballenger J.C., Burrows G.D. and DuPort R.L. (1988) Alprazolam in panic disorder and agoraphobia: results from a multicenter trial. I. Efficacy in short term treatment. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 45: 413-422.
- Ballenger J.C. and Post R.M. (1980) Carbamazepine (Tegretol) in manicdepressive illness: a new treatment. Am. J. Psychiat., 137: 782-790.
- Balzer H., Holtz P. and Palm D. (1960) Reserpine and γ-aminobutyric acid content of the brain. Experentia 17: 38-40.
- Banerjee S.P., Kung L.S., Rigi S.J. and Chandra S.K. (1977) Development of β-adrenergic subsensitivity by antidepressants. Nature 268: 455-456.
- Banki C., Arato M., Papp Z. and Kurez M. (1984) Biochemical markers in suicidal pateints: investigations with cerebrospinal fluid amine metabolites and neuroendocrine tests. J. Affec. Dis., 6: 341-350.
- Barbaccia M.L., Ravizza L. and Costa E. (1986) Maprotiline: an antidepressant with an unusual pharmacological profile. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 236: 307-312.
- Barchas J.D., Hamblin M.W. and Malenka R.C. (1994) Biochemical hypotheses ofmood and anxiety disorders. In: Basic Neurochemistry: Molecular, Cellular and Medical Aspects, 5th Ed., Agranoff B.W., Albers R.W. and Molinoff P.B. (eds.), Raven Press, New York, NY, pp. 979-1001
- Beckmann H. and Goodwin F.K. (1975) Antidepressant response to tricyclics and urinary MHPG in unipolar patients. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 32: 17-19.
- Beckmann H. and Murphy D.L. (1977) Phenelzine in depressed patients: effects on urinary MHPG excretion in relation to clinical response. Neuropsychobiol., 3: 49-55.
- Bell K.M., Potkin S.G., Carreon D. and Plon L. (1994) S-Adenosylmethionine plasma levels in major depression: changes with drug treatment. Acta Neurol. Scand., 89: 15-18.
- Bernasconi R. and Martin P. (1979) Effects of antiepileptic drugs on the GABA turnover rate. Arch. Pharmacol., 307: 251.
- Berrettini W.H., Goldin L.R., Nurnberger J.I. Jr. and Gerson E.S. (1984) Genetic factors in affective illness. J. Psychiat. Res., 18: 329-350.
- Berettini W.H., Nurnberger J.I., Hare T., Gershon E.S. and Post R.M. (1982) Plasma and CSF GABA in affective illness. Br. J. Psychiat., 141: 483-487.
- Berrettini W.H., Umberkoman-Wiita B., Nurnberger J.I. Jr., Vogel W.H., Gershon E.S. and Post R.M. (1980) Platelet GABA-transaminase in affective illness. Psychiatry Res., 7: 255-260.
- Bieck P.R. and Antonin K.H. (1989) Tyramine potentiation during treatment with MAO inhibitors: brofaromine and moclobemide vs irreversible inhibitors. J. Neural Transm., 28: 21-31.
- Bieck P.R. and Antonin K.H. (1994) Tyramine potentiation during treatment with MAOIs. In: Clinical Advances in Moncamine Oxidase Inhibitor Therapies, Kennedy S.H. (ed.), Am. Psychiat. Press, Washington, DC, pp. 83-110.

- Bieck P.R., Firkusny L., Schick C., Antonin K-H., Nilsson E., Schulz R. Schwenk M. and Wollmann H. (1989) Monoamine oxidase inhibition by phenelzine and brofatomine in healthy volunteers. Clin. Pharmacol. Ther., 45: 260-269.
- Bieck P.R., Nilsson E., Schick C., Waldmeier P.C. and Lauber J. (1984) Urinary excretion of tryptamine in comparison to normetanephrine and β-phenyl-ethylamine in human volunteers after subchronic treatment with different monoamine oxidase inhibitors. In: Neurobiology of the Trace Amines, Boulton, A.A., Baker G.B., Dewhurst W.G. and Sander M. (eds.), Humana Press, Clifton, N.J., pp. 525-539.
- Birkmayer W., Knoll J., Riederer P., Hars V. and Marton J. (1985) Increased life expectancy resulting from addition of L-deprenyl to Madopar treatment in Parkinson's disease: a long-term study. J. Neural Transm., 64: 113-127.
- Bland R.C., Newman S.C. and Orn H. (1988a) Period prevalence of psychiatric disorders in Edmonton. Acta Psychiat. Scand. 77: 33-42.
- Bland R.C., Orn H. and Newman S.C. (1988b) Lifetime prevalence of psychiatric disorders in Edmonton. Acta Psychiat. Scand. 77: 24-32.
- Blashchko H. (1952) Amine oxidase and amine metabolism. Pharmacol. Rev., 4: 415-458.
- Blier P. and de Montigny C. (1935) Serotoninergic but not noradrenergic neurons in rat central nervous system adapt to long-term treatment with monoamine oxidase inhibitors. Neurosci., 16: 949-955.
- Blier P. and de Montigny C. (1994) Current advances and trends in the treatment of depression. Trends Pharmacol. Sci., 15: 220-226.
- Blier P., de Montigny C. and Azzaro A.J. (1986) Modification of serotonergic and noradrenergic neurotransmissions by repeated administration of monoamine oxidase inhibitors. J. Pharmacol. Exp. THer., 237: 987-994.
- Boulton A.A., Dyck L.E. and Durden D.A. (1975) Hydroxylation of β-phenylethylamine in the rat. Life Sci. 15: 1673-1683.
- Bouthillier A. and de Montigny C. (1987) Long-term antidepressant treatment reduces neuronal responsiveness to flurazepam: an electrophysiological study in the rat. Neurosci Lett. 73: 271-275.

- Boyer W.F. (1992) Potential indications for the selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors. Int. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 6(Suppl.5): 5-12.
- Boyer W.F. and Feighner, J.P. (1991) Other potential indications for selective serotonin re-uptake inhibitors. In: Selective Serotinin Uptake Inhibitors, Feigner J.P. and Boyer W.F. (eds.), John Wiley & Sons, New York, NY, pp. 119-134.
- Boyer W.F., McFadder, G.A. and Feighner J.P. (1991) The efficacy of selective serotonin re-uptake inhibitors in anxiety and obsessive-compulsive disorder. In: Selective Serotinin Uptake Inhibitors, Feigner J.P. and Boyer W.F. (eds.), John Wiley & Sons, New York, NY, pp. 109-118.
- Bowery N.G., Price G.W., Hudson A.L., Hill D.R., Wilkin G.P. and Turnbull M.J. (1984) GABA receptor multiplicity. Visualization of different receptor types in the mammalian CNS. Neuropharmacoi., 23: 219-231.
- Bradwejn J. (1993) Focus on alprazolam in the treatment of panic disorders. Pharm. Rev., 5: 1-8.
- Bradwejn J. and Koszycki D. (1994) The cholecystokinin hypothesis of anxiety and panic disorder. Cholecystokinin, 713: 273-282.
- Breakefield X.O., Edelstein S.B., Grossman M.H. and Schwartz J.P. (1981) Variations in MAO and NGF in cultured human skin fibroblasts. In: Genetic Research Strategies in Psychobiology and Psychiatry, Gershon E.S., Matthysse S., Breakefield X.O. and Ciaranello R.D. (eds.), Boxwood Press, Pacific Grove, CA, pp. 129-142
- Breier A., Charney D.S. and Heninger G.R. (1985) The diagnostic validity of anxiety disorders and their relationship to depressive illness. Am. J. Psychiat., 142: 787-797.
- Breslow M.F., Fankhauser M.P., Potter R.L., Meredith K.E., Misiaszek J. and Hope D.G. (1989) Role of γ-aminobutyric acid in antipanic drug efficacy. Am. J. Psychiat., 146: 353-356.
- Bresnahan D.B., Pandey G.N., Janicak P.G., Sharma R., Boshes R.A., Change S.S., Gierl B.L. and Davis J.M. (1990) MAO inhibition and clinical response in depressed patients treated with phenelzine. J. Clin. Psychiat., 51: 47-50.
- Bressa G.M. (1994) S-Adenosyl-1-methionine (SAMe) as antidepressant: metaanalysis of clinical studies. Acta Neurol. Scand., 89: 7-14

- Bristow D.R. and Martin I.L. (1990) Biochemical characterization of an isolated and functionally reconstituted γ-aminobutyric acid/benzodiazepine receptor. J. Neurochem., 54: 751-761.
- Brittain R.T., Farmer J.B., Jack D., Martin L.E. and Simpson W.T. (1968) [Butylamino)methyl]-4-hydroxy-m-xylene-^{1,3}-diol (AH. 3365): a selective β-adrenergic stimulant. Nature, 219: 862-863.
- Brogden R.N., Heel R.C. and Speight R.M. (1978) Mianserin: a review of its pharmacological properties and therapeutic efficacy in depressive illness. Drugs, 16: 273-301.
- Brogden R.N., Heel R.C. and Speight R.M. (1979) Nomifensine: a review of its pharmacological properties and therapeutic efficacy in depressive illness. Drugs, 18: 1-24.
- Brøsen K. (1993) The pharmacogenetics of the selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors. Clin. Invest., 71: 1002-1009.
- Brøsen K. and Gram L.F. (1989) Clinical significance of the sparteine/debrisoquine oxidation polymorphism. Eur. J. Clin. Pharmacol., 36: 537-547.
- Brown A.S. and Gershon S. (1993) Dopamine and a son. J. Neural Transm., 91: 75-109.
- Bruun-Meyer S.E. (1987) The GABA/benzodiazepine receptor-chloride ionophore complex: nature and modulation. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiat., 11: 365-387.
- Bryant S.G., Guernsey B.G. and Ingrim N.B. (1983) Review of bupropion. Clin. Pharm., 2: 525-537.
- Buchstaller A., Fuchs K. and Sieghart W. (1991) Identification of α_1 -, α_2 and α_3 subunit isoforms of the GABA_A-benzodiazepine receptor in the rat brain. Neurosci. Lett. 129: 237-241.
- Buiges J. and Vallejo J. (1987) Therapeutic response to phenelzine in patients with panic disorder and agoraphobia with panic attacks. J. Clin. Psychiat., 48: 55-59.
- Buller R., Maier W., Goldenberg I.M., Lavori P. and Benkert O. (1991) Chronology of panic and avoidance, age of onset in panic disorder, and prediction of treatment response. Eur. Arch. Psychiat. Clin. Neurosci., 240: 163-168.

- Bunney W.E. and Davis J.M. (1965) Norepinephrine in depressive reactions. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 13: 483-494.
- Burgen A.S.V. and Iversen L.L. (1965) The inhibition of noradrenaline uptake by sympathomimetic amines in the rat isolated heart. Br. J. Pharmacol., 25: 34-49.
- Byerley W.F., McConnell E.J., McCabe R.T., Dawson T.M., Grosser B.I. and Wamsley J.K. (1988) Decreased beta-adrenergic receptors in rat brain after chronic administration of the selective serotonin uptake inhibitor fluoxetine. Psychopharmacol. (Berl.), 94: 141-143.
- Caccia S. and Garattini S. (1992) Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic significance of antidepressant drug metabolites. Pharmacological Res. 26: 317-329.
- Callaghan O., Mosnaim A., Chevesch J. and Wolf M.E. (1985) The kinetics of hydroxylation of phenylethylamine, amphetamine and phenylalanine in rodent tissues. In: Neurobiology of the Trace Amines, Boulton, A.A., Baker G.B., Dewhurst W.G. and Sander M. (eds.), Humana Press, Clifton, N.J., pp. 307-312.
- Campbell I.C., Colbourn R.W., Walker R.W., Lovenberg W. and Murphy D.L. (1977) Norepinephrine and serotonin metabolism in the rat brain effects of chronic phenelzine administration. In: Proc. Xth Cong. of the College Int. Neuro-Psychopharmacol., Deniker P, Radouco-Thomas C. and Villeneuve A. (eds.), 1st Edn., Pergamon Press, Oxford, pp. 629-640.
- Cassano G.B. and Savino M. (1993) Pharmacologic treatment of panic disorder. Curr. Ther. Res., 54: 820-824.
- Chapman A.G., Meldrum B.S. and Siesjo B.K. (1977) Cerebral metabolic changes during prolonged epileptic seizures in rats. J. Neurochem. 28: 1025-1035.
- Charney D.S., Woods S.W. and Goodman Wi.K. (1986) Drug treatment of panic disorder: the comparative efficacy of imipramine, alorazolam and trazodone. J. Clin. Psychiat., 47: 580-586.
- Cheetham S.C., Cromptom M.R. and Czudek C. (1989) Serotonin concentrations and turnover in brains of depressed suicides. Brain Res., 502: 332-340.

- Cheetham S.C., Cromptom M.R., Katona C.L.E., Parker S.J. and Horton R.W. (1988) 3rain GABA_A/benzodiazepine binding sites and glutamic acid decarboxylase activity in depressed suicide victims. Brain Res., 460: 114-123.
- Chessin M., Dubnick B., Kramer E.R. and Scott C.C. (1956) Modification of pharmacology of reserpine and serotonin by iproniazid. Fedn. Proc., 15: 409.
- Chouinard G., Saxena B.M., Nair N.P.V., Kutcher S.P., Bakish D., Bradwejn M., Kennedy S.H., Sharma V., Remick R.A., Kukho-Mohamad S.A., Belanger M.C., Snaith J., Beauclair L., Pohlmann H. and D'Souza J. (1994) A Canadian multicentre placebo-controlled study of a fixed dose of brofaromine, a reversible selective MAO-A inhibitor, in the treatment of major depression. J. Affec. Dis., 32: 105-114.
- Clarke D.D., Lajtha A.L. and Maker H.S. (1989) Intermediary metabolism. In: Basic Neurochemistry, 4th Edition, Seigel G.J., Agranoff B.W., Albers R.W., Molinoff P.B. (eds.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 541-551.
- Clerc G.E., Ruimy P. and Vera and Peraillès J. (1994) A double-blind comparison of venlafaxine and fluoxetine of patients hospitalized for major depression and melancholia. Int. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 9: 139-143.
- Clineschmidt B.V. and Horita A. (1969a) The monoamine oxidase catalyzed degration of phenelzine-1-¹⁴C, an irreversible inhibitor of monoamine oxidase I. Studies *in vitro*. Biochem. Pharmacol., 18: 1011-1020.
- Clineschmidt B.V. and Horita A. (1969b) The monoamine oxidase catalyzed degration of phenelzine-1-¹⁴C, an irreversible inhibitor of monoamine oxidase II. Studies *in vivo*. Biochem. Pharmacol., 18: 1021-1028.
- Clomipramine Collaborative Study Group, The (1991) Clomipramine in the treatment of patients with obsessive-compulsive disorder. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 48: 730-738.
- Coccaro E.F. and Siever L.J. (1985) Second generation antidepressants: a comparative review. J. Clin. Pharmacol., 25: 241-260.
- Cockhill L. and Remick R.A. (1987) Blood pressure effects of monoamine oxidase inhibitors the highs and lows. Can. J. Psychiat., 32: 803-808.

- Coffman J.A. and Petty F. (1986) Plasma GABA: a potential indicator of altered GABAergic function in psychiatric illness. In: GABA and Mood Disorders, Bartholini G., Lloyd K.G. and Morselli P.L. (eds.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 179-185.
- Cohen G. (1984) Oxy-radical toxicity in catecholamine neurons. Neurotoxicol., 5: 77-82.
- Cohen R.M., Campbell I.C., Dauphin M., Tallman J.F. and Murphy D.L. (1982b) Changes in α- and β-receptor densities in rat brain as result of treatment with monoamine oxidase inhibiting antidepressants. Neuropharmacol., 21: 293-298.
- Cohen R.M., Ebstein R.P., Daly J.W. and Murphy D.L. (1982a) Chronic effects of a monoamine oxidase-inhibiting antidepressant: decreases in functional α-adrenergic autoreceptors preceded the decrease in norepinephrine-stimulated cyclic adenosine 3':5'-monophosphate systems in rat brain. J. Neurosci., 2: 1588-1595.
- Cole J.O. and Schatzberg A.F. (1983) Antidepressant drug therapy. In: Psychiatry Update, Vol. II, Grinspoon L. (ed.), American Psychiatric Press, Washington, DC, pp. 472-491.
- Contú T.G., Korek J.S. and Ramemoski A.J. (1994) Focus on venlafaxine. Hosp. Formul., 20: 25-33.
- Cooper A.J. (1989) Tyramine and irreversible monoamine oxidase inhibitors in clinical practice. Br. J. Psychiat., 155: 38-45.
- Cooper J.R., Bloom F.E. and Roth R.H. (1991) The Biochemical Basis of Neuropharmacology, 6th Ed., Oxford University Press, Oxford, U.K.
- Costa E. (1989) Allosteric modulatory centers of transmitter amino acid receptors. Neuropsychopharmacol., 2: 167-174.
- Costa E., Guidotti A., Mao C. and Suia A. (1975) New concepts on the mechanism of action of benzodiazepines. Life Sci., 17: 167-186.
- Coutts R.T. (1994) Polymorphism in the metabolism of drugs, including antidepressant drugs: comments on phenotyping. J. Psychiat. Neurosci., 19: 30-44.

- Coutts R.T., Baker G.B. and Calverley D.G. (1980) A rapid, sensitive method of measuring *meta-* and *para-*tyramine levels in urine using electron-capture gas chromatography. Res. Commun. Chem. Path. Pharmacol. 28: 177-184.
- Coutts R.T., Baker G.B., LeGatt D.F., McIntosh G.J., Hopkinson G. and Dewhurst W.G. (1981) Screening for amines of psychiatric interest in urine using gas chromatography with electron-capture detection. Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. 5: 565-568.
- Coutts R.T., Mozayani A., Danielson T.J. and Baker G.B. (1991) Tissue levels and some pharmacological properties of an acetylated metabolite of phenelzine in the rat. J. Pharm. Sci., 80: 765-767.
- Coutts R.T., Mozayani A., Pasutto F., Baker G.B. and Danielson T.J. (1990) Synthesis and pharmacological evaluation of acyl derivatives of phenelzine. Res. Commun. Chem. Path. Pharmacol., 67: 3-15.
- Crane G.E. (1957) Iproniazid (Marsilid) phosphate, a therapeutic agent for mental disorders and debilitating disease. Psychiat. Res. Rep. Am. Psychiat. Assoc., 8: 142-152.
- Cross J.A., Cheetham S.C., Cromptom M.R., Katona C.L.E. and Horton R.W. (1988) Brain GABA_B binding sites in depressed suicide victims. Psychiatry Res., 26: 119-129.
- Cross J.A. and Horton R.W. (1987) Are increases in GABA_B receptors consistent findings following chronic antidepressant administration? Eur. J. Pharmacol. 141: 159-162.
- Cunningham L.A., Borison R.L., Carman J.S., Chouinard G., Crowder J.E., Diamond B.I., Fischer D.E. and Hearst E. (1994) A comparison of venlafaxine, trazodone, and placebo in major depression. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 14: 99-106.
- Dakshinamurti K., Sharma S.K. and Lal K.J. (1992) Pyridoxine deficiency: animal models for CNS serotonin and GABA depletion. In: Neuromethods, Vol. 22, Animal Models of Neurological Disease II, Boulton A.A., Baker G.B. and Butterworth R. (eds.), Humana Press Inc., Totowa, NJ, pp. 299-327.
- Dally P.J. (1962) Fatal reaction associated with tranylcypromine and methylamphetamine. Lancet, i: 1235-1236.

- Damlouji N.F., Feighner J.P. and Rosenthal M.H. (1985) Recent advances in antidepressants. In: Pharmacotherapy of Affective Disorders, Theory and Practice, Dewhurst W.G. and Baker G.B. (eds.), Croom Helm, London.
- Danielson T.J., Coutts R.T., Baker G.B. and Chan M.C. (1988) Potential prodrugs of phenelzine: N²-acetylphenelzine and N²-ethoxycarbonylphenelzine. J. Pharm. Sci., 77: 498-499.
- Danielson T.J., Coutts R.T., Baker G.B. and Rubens M. (1984) Studies in vivo and in vitro on N-acetylphenelzine. Proc. West Pharmacol. Soc., 27: 507-510.
- Davidson J., McLeod M.N. and Blum M. (1978b) Acetylation phenotype, platelet monoamine oxidase inhibition and the effectiveness of phenelzine in depression. Am. J. Psychiat., 135: 467-469.
- Davidson J., McLeod M.N. and White H.L. (1978a) Inhibition of platelet monoamine oxidase in depressed subjects treated with phenelzine. Am J. Psychiat., 135: 470-472.
- Davidson J., Walker J.F. and Kilts C. (1987) A pilot study of phenelzine in the treatment of post traumatic stress disorder. Br. J. Psychiat., 150: 252-255.
- Davis B.A. (1989) Biogenic amines and their metabolites in body fluids of normal, psychiatric and neurological subjects. J. Chromatography 466: 89-218.
- Davis G.C., Williams A.C., Markey S.P., Ebert M.H., Caine C.D., Reichert C.M. and Kopin I.J. (1979) Chronic Parkinsonism secondary to intravenous injection of meperidine analogues. Psychiatry Res., 1: 249-254.
- Deakin J.F.W. (1993) A review of clinical efficacy of 5-HT_{1A} agonists in anxiety and depression. J. Psychopharmacol., 7: 283-289.
- Delafuente J.R. (1993) Long-ærm management of panic disorder. Curr. Ther. Res., 54: 838-843.
- Delina-Stula A. and Vassout A. (1978) Influence of baclofen and GABA-mimetic agents on spontaneous and olfactory-bulb-ablation-induced muricidal behaviour in the rat. Arzneim-Forsch. 28: 1508-1509.
- DeLorey T.M. and Olsen R.W. (1994) GABA and glycine. In: Basic Neurochemistry: Molecular, Cellular and Medical Aspects, 5th Edn., Siegel G.J., Agranoff B.W., Alberta R.W. and Molinoff P.B. (eds.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 389-399.

- Dewhurst W.G. (1968) New theory of cerebral amine function and its clinical application. Nature (Lond.) 218: 1130-1133.
- Dick C.L., Bland R.C. and Newman S.C. (1994) Panic disorder. Acta Psychia. Scand., 376: 45-53.
- Dilsaver S.C. (1988) Monoamine oxidase inhibitor withdrawal phenomena: symptoms and pathophysiology. Acta. Psychiat. Scand., 78: 1
- Donnelly C.H. and Murphy D.L. (1977) Substrate- and inhibitor-related characteristics of human platelet monoamine oxidase. Biochem. Pharmacol., 26: 853-858.
- Donnelly E.F., Murphy D.L., Waldman I.N., Buchsbaum M.S. and Coursey R.D. (1979) Psychological characteristics corresponding to low versus high platelet monoamine oxidase activity. Biol. Psychiat., 14: 375-383.
- Dowson J.H. (1987) MAO inhibitors in mental disease: their current status. J. Neural Transm., 23: 121-138.
- Dubovsky S.L. (1990) Generalized anxiety disorder: new concepts and psychopharmacologic therapies. J. Clin. Psychiat., 51: 3-10.
- Dumbrille-Ross A. and Tang S.W. (1983) Noradrenergic and serotonergic input necessary for imipramine-induced changes in beta but not S₂ receptor densities. Psychiat. Res. 9: 207-215.
- Dyck L.E. (1983) Release of monoamines from striatal slices by phenelzine and βphenylethylamine. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiat., 7: 797-800.
- Dyck L.E. (1984) The behavioural effects of phenelzine and phenylethylamine may be due to amine release. Brain Res. Bull., 12: 23-28.
- Dyck L.E. and Dewar K.M. (1986) Inhibition of aromatic l-amino acid decarboxylase and tyrosine aminotransferase by the monoamine oxidase inhibitor phenelzine. J. Neurochem., 46: 1899-1903.
- Dyck L.E., Durden D.A. and Boulton A.A. (1985) Formation of β-phenylethylamine from the antidepressant, β-phenylethylhydrazine. Biochem. Pharmacol., 34: 1925-1929.

- Eiring A., Manier D.H., Bieck P.R., Howells R.D. and Sulser F. (1992) The 'serotonin/norepinephrine link' beyond the β adrenoceptor. Mol. Brain Res. 16: 211-214.
- Eison A.S. (1990) Azapirones: history of development. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 10: 2S-5S.
- Eisen A.S., Eison M.S., Torrente J.R., Wright R.N. and Yocca F.D. (1990) Nefazadone: preclinical pharmacology of a new antidepressant. Psychopharmacol. Bull., 3: 311.
- Eison A.S., Yocca F.D. and Gianutsos G. (1991) Effect of chronic administration of antidepressant drugs on 5-HT2-mediated behavior in the rat following noradrenergic or serotonergic denervation. J. Neural Transm., 84: 19-32.
- Elsworth J.D. and Roth R.H. (1993) Deprenyl: pharmacological aspects of its clinical effects. Biogenic Amines, 9: 381-394.
- Emrich H.M., Zerssen D., Kissling W., Moller H.J. and Windorfer A. (1980) Effect of sodium valproate on mania. Arch. Psychiat. Nervenkr., 229: 1-21.
- Erdö S.L. and Wolff J.R. (1990) γ-Aminobutyric acid outside the mammalian brain. J. Neurochem., 54: 363-372.
- Erecinska M., Nelson D., Nissim I., Daikhin Y. and Yudkoff M. (1994) Cerebral alanine transport and alanine aminotransferase reaction: alanine as a source of neuronal glutamate. J. Neurochem., 62: 1953-1964.
- Eriksson B., Nagy A., Starmark J-E. and Thelander U. (1987) Alprazolam compared to amitriptyline in the treatment of major depression. Acta Psychiat. Scand., 75: 656-663.
- Evens D.A.P., Davison K. and Pratt R.T.C. (1965) The influence of acetylator phenotype on the effects of treating depression with phenelzine. Clin. Pharmacol. Ther., 6: 430-435.
- Evans D.A.P., Manley K.A. and McKusick V.A. (1960) Human isoniazid metabolism -- a genetically determined phenomenon. Brit. Med. J., 2: 485-491.
- Evans D.A.P. and White T.A. (1964) Human acetylation polymorphism. J. Lab. Clin. Med., 63: 394-403.

- Evans D.L., Davison J. and Raft D. (1982) Early and late side effects of phenelzine. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 2: 208-210.
- Fabre L.F. (1990) Trazodone dosing regimen: experiment with single daily administration. J. Clin. Psychiat., 51: 23-26.
- Fallon B., Foote B., Walsh B.T. and Roose S.P. (1988) "Spontaneous" hypertensive episodes with monoamine oxidase inhibitors. J. Clin. Psychiat., 49: 163-165.
- Fawcett J. (1994) The relative efficacy of nefazadone in the treatment of symptoms of anxiety and agitation in major depression. J. Clin. Psychiat. (in press).
- Ferris R.M., Maxwell R.A., Cooper B.R. and Soroko F.E. (1982) Neurochemical and neuropharmacological investigations into the mechanisms of action of buproprion HCI - a new atypical antidegressant agent. In: Typical and Atypical Antidepressants: Molecular Mechanisms, Costa E. and Racagni G. (eds.), Raven Press, New York, Avances in Biochemical Psychopharmacology, Vol. 31, pp. 277-286).
- Fibiger H.C. (1984) The neurobiological substrates of depression in Parkinson's disease: a hypothesis. Can. J. Neurol. Sci. 11: 105-107.
- Fibiger H.C. and Lloyd K.G. (1984) Neurobiological substrates for tardive dyskinesia: the GABA hypothesis. Trends Neurosci., 7: 462-464.
- Fischer J.B. and Olsen R.W. (1986) Biochemical aspects of GABA/benzodiazepine receptor function. In: Benzodiazepine/GABA Receptors and Chloride Channels: Structural and Functional Properties, Olsen R.W. and Venter J.C. (eds.), Alan R. Liss Inc., New York, pp. 241-259.
- Folbergrova J., Ljungren, Siesjo B.K. (1974) Influence of complete ischemia on glycolytic metabolites, citric acid cycle intermediates, and associated amino acids in rat cerebral cortex. Brain Res., 80: 265-279.
- Fowler C.J., von Knorring L. and Oreland L. (1980) Platelet monoamine oxidase activity in sensation seekers. Psychiatry Res., 3: 273-279.
- Freeman C.P.L., Trimble M.R., Deakin J.F.W., Stokes T.M. and Ashford J.J. (1994) Fluvoxamine versus clomipramine in the treatment of obsessive compulsive disorder: a multicenter, randomized, double-bline, parallel group comparison. J. Clin. Psychiat., 55: 301-305.

- Freeman J.J. and Sulser F. (1972) Iprindole-amphetamine interactions in the rat: the role of aromatic hydroxylation of amphetamine in its mode of action. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 183: 307-315.
- Fritschy J-M., Benke D., Mertens S., Oertei W.H., Bachi T. and Mohler H. (1992) Five subtypes of type A γ-aminobutyric acid receptors identified in neurons by double and triple immunoflucrescence staining with subunit-specific antibodies. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 89: 6726-6730.
- Fuller R. and Hemrick-Luecke S. (1980) Long-lasting depletion of striatal dopamine by a single injection of amphetamine in iprindole-treated rats. Science, 209: 305-307.
- Fuller R.W. and Wong D.T. (1989) Fluoxetine: a serotonergic appetite suppressant drug. Drug Dev. Res., 17: 1-15.
- Garver D.L. and Davis J.M. (1979) Biogenic amine hypothesis of affective disorders. Life Sci., 24: 383-394.
- Garvey M., Hollon S.D., DeRubeis R.J., Evans M.D. and Tuason V.B. (1990) Does 24-h urinary MHPG predict treatment response to antidepressants? I. A review. J. Affec. Dis., 20: 173-179.
- Georgotas A., McCue R.E., Friedman F. and Cooper T. (1987) Prediction of response to nortriptyline and phenelzine by platelet MAO activity. Am. J. Psychiat. 144: 338-340.
- Gerner R.H. and Fairbanks L. (1986) Discriminate function of CSF neurochemistry among normals, depressed, schizophrenia, mania and anorexia subjects. In: Biological Psychiatry, 1985, Shagass C., Josiassen R.C., Bridger W.H., Weiss K.J., Staff D.S. and Simpson G.M. (eds.), Elsevier, Amsterdam, p. 853.
- Gerner R.H., Fairbanks L., Anderson G.M., Young J.G., Scheinin M., Linnoila M., Hare T.A., Shaywitz B.A. and Chen D.J. (1984) CSF neurochemistry in depressed, mania and schizophrenia patients compared with that of normal controls. Am. J. Psychiat., 141: 1533-1540.
- Gerner R.H. and Hare T.A. (1981) CSF GABA in normal subjects and patients with depression, schizophrenia, mania and anorexia nervosa. Am. J. Psychiat., 138: 1098-1101.

- Gershon E.S., Targum S.D. and Leckman J.F. (1979) Platelet monoamine oxidase (MAO) activity and genetic vulnerability to bipolar affective illness. Psychopharmacol. Bull., 15: 27-30.
- Gershon S. and Shaw F.H. (1961) Psychiatric sequelae of chronic exposure to organophosphorus insecticides. Lancet, i: 1371-1374.
- Gitow A., Liebowitz M.R. and Schneier F.R. (1994) MAOI therapy of social phobia.
 In: Progress in Psychiatry, Vol. 43, Clinical Advances in Monoamine Oxidase Inhibitor Therapies, Kennedy S.H. (ed.), American Psychiatric Press Inc., Washington, DC, pp. 225-254.
- Gold B.I., Bowers M.B., Roth R.H. and Sweeney D.W. (1980) GABA levels in CSF of patients with psychiatric disorders. Am. J. Psychiat. 137: 362-364.
- Golden R.N., DeVane D.L., Laizure S.C., Rudorfer M.V., Sherer M.A. and Potter W.Z. (1988a) Bupropion in depression. II. The role of metabolites in clinical outcome. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 45: 145-149.
- Golden R.N., Gilmore J.H., Corrigan M.H.N., Ekstrom R.D., Knight B.T. and Garbutt J.C. (1991) Serotonin, suicide and agression: clinical studies. J. Clin. Psychiat., 52: 61-69.
- Goodman Gilman L.S. and Gilman A. (eds.) [1980] The Pharmacolor erapeutics, MacMillan Publishing Co. Inc., New York.
- Goodman V D P.L., Palumbo J., Krystal J.H., Nagy L.M., Rasr S.R and Charney D.S. (1990) Specificity of n the treatment of obsessive-compulsive disord , 47: 577-585.
- Goodnough D._____ker G.B. (1994) 5-Hydroxytryptamine2 and β-adrenergic receptor regulation in rat brain following chronic treatment with desipramine and fluoxetine alone and in combination. J. Neurochem., 62: 2262-2268.
- Gray J.A. and Green A.R. (1987) Increased GABA_B receptor function in mouse frontal cortex after repeated administration of antidepressant drugs or electroconvulsive shocks. Br. J. Pharmacol., 92: 357-362.
- Green A.R., Peralta E., Hong J.S., Mao C.C., Atterwill C.K. and Costa E. (19778) Alterations in GABA metabolism and met-enkephalin content in rat brain following repeated electroconvulsive shocks. J. Neurochem., 31: 607-618.

- Greenshaw A.J. (1986) Osmotic minipumps: a convenient program for weightadjusted filling concentrations. Brain Res. Bull. 16: 759-761.
- Greenshaw A.J., Nazarali A.J., Rao T.S., Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1988) Chronic tranylcypromine treatment induces functional noradrenaline receptor down-regulation in rats. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 154: 67-72.
- Greist J.H. (1990) Treatment of obsessive compulsive disorder: psychotherapies, drugs, and other somatic treatment. J. Clin. Psychiat., 41: 44-50.
- Grimsby J., Lan N.C., Neve R., Chen K. and Shih J.C. (1990) Tissue distribution of human monoamine oxidase A and B mRNA. J. Neurochem., 55: 1166-1169.
- Grof P., Joffe R., Kennedy S., Persad E., Syrotiuk J. and Bradford D. (1993) An open study of oral flesinoxan, a 5-HT1A receptor agonist, in treatment-resistant depression. Int. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 8: 167-172.
- Guidotti A., Corda M.G. and Wise B.C. (1983) GABAergic synapses. Neuropharmacol., 22: 1471-1479.
- Haefely W.E. (1989a) Pharmacology of the benzodiazepine receptor. Eur. Arch. Psychiat. Neurol. Sci., 238: 294-301.
- Haefely W.E. (1989b) Pharmacology of the allosteric modulation of GABA_A receptors by benzodiazepine receptor ligands. In: Allosteric Modulation of Amino Acid Receptors: Therapeutic Implications, Barnard E.A. and Costa E. (eds.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 47-69.
- Haefely W.E., Kulcsar A., Mohler H., Pieri L., Polc P. and Schaffner R. (1975) Possible involvement of GABA in the central actions of benzodiazepines. In: Mechanisms of Action of Benzodiazepines, Raven Press, New York, pp. 131-152.
- Haskett R.F. and Rose R.M. (1981) Neuroendocrine disorders and psychopathology. Psychiat. Clin. North Am., 4: 239-252.
- Hegadoren K.M., Baker G.B., Coutts R.T. and Dewhurst W.G. (1991) Interactions of iprindole with fenfluramine metabolism in rat brain and liver. J. Psychiat. Neurosci., 16: 5-11.

- Heikkila R.E., Hess A. and Duvoisin R.C. (1984) Dopaminergic neurotoxicity of 1methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine in mice. Science, 224: 1451-1453.
- Heinze G., Rossel L., Bagelic I., Galeano-Munoz J., Stable M. and Allen S.R. (1993) Double-blind comparison of moclobemide and tranylcypromine in depression. Pharmacopsychiat., 26: 240-245.
- Helmeste D.M. (1986) Rapid down-regulation of S₂ serotonin receptors by antidepressants: noradrenergic-serotonergic interactions. Life Sci. 39: 223-227.
- Hendley E.D. and Snyder S.H. (1968) Relationship between the action of monoamine oxidase inhibitors on the noradrenaline uptake system and their antidepressant efficacy. Nature, 220: 1330-1331.
- Heninger G.R. and Charney D.S. (1987) Mechanism of action of antidepressant treatments: implications for the etiology and treatment of depressive disorders. In: Psychopharmacology: The Third Generation of Progress, H.Y. Meltzer (ed.), Raven Press, New York, 535-544.
- Herb A., Wisden W., Luddens H., Puia G., Vicini S. and Seeburg P.H. (1992) The third γ subunit of the γ-amino⁻⁻ utyric acid type A receptor family. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 89: 1433- 37.
- Hensler J.G., Ordway G.A., Gambarana C., Areso P. and Frazer A. (1991) Serotonergic neurons do not influence the regulation of β adrenoceptors induced by either desipramine or isoproterenol. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 256: 656-664.
- Horn A.S. and Snyder S.H. (1973) Steric requirements for catecholamine uptake by rat brain synaptosomes: studies with rigid analogs of amphetamine. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 180: 523-530.
- Hrdina P.D. (1993) Is there action beyond receptors? J. Psychiat. Neurosci., 18: 57-60.
- Hsu Y-P.P., Powell J.F., Sims K.B. and Breakefield X.O. (1989) Molecular genetics of the monoamine oxidases. J. Neurochem., 53: 12-18.
- Hyttel J. (1982) Citalopram: pharmacological profile of a specific serotonin reuptake inhibitor with antidepressant activity. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiat. o 277-295.

- Ito Y., Lim D.K., Hoskins B. and Ho I.K. (1988) Bicuculline up-regulation of GABA_A receptors in rat brain. J. Neurochem. 51: 145-152.
- Janicak P.G., Ghanshyam N.P., Davis J.M., Boshes R., Bresnahan D. and Sharma R. (1988) Response of psychotic and nonpsychotic depression to phenelzine. Am. J. Psychiat., 145: 93-95.
- Janowsky D.S., El-Youseff M.K., Davis J.M. and Sekerke H.J. (1972) A cholinergic-adrenergic hypothesis of mania and depression. Lancet ii: 632-635.
- Janowsky D.S. and Risch S.C. (1987) Role of acetylcholine mechanisms in the affective disorders. In: Psychopharmacology: The Third Generation of Progress, Meltzer H.Y. (ed.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 527-533.
- Jefferson J.W. (1990) Lithium: the present and the future J. Clin. Psychiat., 51: 4-8.
- Jenike M.A. (1990) Approaches to the patient with treatment-refractory obsessive compulsive disorder. J. Clin. Psychiat., 41: 15-21.
- Jenike M.A., Baer L. and Summergrad P. (1989a) Obsessive-compulsive disorder: a double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of clomipramine in 30 patients. Am. J. Psychiat., 146: 1328-1330.
- Jenike M.A., Buttolph L. and Baer L. (1989b) Fluoxetine in obsessive-compulsive disorder: a positive open trial. Am. J. Psychiat., 146: 909-911.
- Joffe R.T. (1990) A perspective on the thyroid and depression. Can. J. Psychiat., 35: 754-758.
- Johnson M.R., Lydiard R.B. and Ballenger J.C. (1994) MAOIs in panic disorder and agoraphobia. In: Progress in Psychiatry, Vol. 43, Clinical Advances in Monoamine Oxidase Inhibitor Therapies, Kennedy S.H. (ed.), American Psychiatric Press Inc., Washington, DC, pp. 205-224.
- Johnston J.P. (1968) Some observations upon a new inhibitor of monoamine oxidase in brain tissues. Biochem. Pharmacol., 17: 1285-1297
- Johnstone E.C. (1975) The relationship between acetylator status and inhibition of monoamine oxidase, excretion of free drug and antidepressant response in depressed patients on phenelzine. Psychopharmacologia (Berl.), 46: 289-294.

- Johnstone E.C. and Marsh W. (1973) Acetylator status and response to phenelzine in depressed patients. Lancet, i: 567-570.
- connstone E.C., Owens D.G. and Frith C.D. (1980) Neuroleptic illness and its response to anxiolytic and antidepressant treatment. Psychol. Med., 10: 231-328.
- Jonas J.M. and Cohon M.S. (1993) A comparison of the safety and efficacy of alprazolam versus other agents in the treatment of anxiety, panic, and depression: a review of the literature. J. Clin. Psychiat., 54: 25-45.
- Juorio A.V., Davis B.A. and Boulton A.A. (1980) The effect of phenelzine and some of its *para*-halogenated derivatives on the levels of brain tyramine and octopamine in the mouse. Res. Comm. Psychol. Psychiat. Behav., 5: 255-264.
- Juorio A.V., Greenshaw A.J. and Boulton A.A. (1986) Effects of acute and chronic phenelzine on regional monoamine metabolism in rats and its potentiation by deuterium substitution. Naunyn-Schmied. Arch. Pharmacol., 333: 240-245.
- Kagan B.L., Sultzer D.L., Rosenlicht N. and Gerner R.H. (1990) Oral S-adenosylmethionine in depression: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Am. J. Psychiat., 147: 591-595.
- Kahn R.J., McNair D.M. and Lipman R.S. (1986) Imipramine and chlordiazepoxide in depression and anxiety disorders. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 43: 79-85.
- Kaiya H., Namba M., Yoshida H. and Nakamura S. (1982) Plasma glutamate decarboxylase activity in neuropsychiatry. Psychiatry Res., 6: 335-343.
- Kalaria R.N., Mitcheil M.J. and Harik S.I. (1988) Monoamine oxidases of the human brain and liver. Brain, 111: 1441-1451.
- Kanazawa I. (1994) Short review on monoamine oxidase and its inhibitors. Eur. Neurol., 34: 36-39.
- Kaplan H.I., Sadock B.J. and Grebb J.A. (1994) Kaplan and Sadock's Synopsis of Psychiatry, 7th Edition. Williams & Wilkins, Baltimore, pp. 556-559.
- Karoum F., Potkin S.D., Chuang L.W., Murphy D.L., Liebowitz M.R. and Wyatt R.J. (1984) Phenylacetic acid excretion in schizophrenia and depression: the origins of PAA in man. Biol. Psychiat. 19: 546-550.

- Karoum F., Torry E.F. and Murphy D.L. (1985) The origin drug interaction, urine, plasma and CSF concentrations of phenylacetic acid in normal and psychiatric subjects. In: Neurobiology of the Trace Amines, Boulton, A.A., Baker G.B., Dewhurst W.G. and Sander M. (eds.), Humana Press, Clifton, N.J., pp. 457-573.
- Kasa K., Otsuki S., Yamamoto M., Sato M., Kuroda H. and Ogawa N. (1982) Cerebrospinal fluid γ-aminobutyric acid and homovanillic acid in depressive disorders. Biol. Psychiat. 17: 877-883.
- Kaufmann M.W., Casadonte P.E. and Peselow E.D. (1981) Steroid psychosis: treatment advances. N.Y. State J. Med., Nov.: 1795-1797
- Kayser A., Robinson D.S., Nies A. and Howard D. (1985) Response to phenelzine among depressed patients with features of hysteroid dysphoria. Am. J. Psychiat., 142: 486-488.
- Kellar K.J. and Bergstrom D.A. (1983) Electroconvulsive shock: effects on biochemical correlates of neurotransmitter receptors in rat brain. Neuropharmacology 22: 401-406.
- Kellar K.J., Cascio C.S., Bergstrom D.A., Butler J.A. and Iadarola P. (1981) Electroconvulsive shock and reserpine: effects on β-adrenergic receptors in rat brain. J. Neurochem. 37: 830-836.
- Keller M.B. (1992) The naturalistic course of anxiety and depressive disorders. Clin. Neuropharm., 15: 171A-173A.
- Kennedy S.H. and Goldbloom D.S. (1994) MAOIs in the treatment of bulimia servosa. In: Clinical Advances in Monoamine Oxidase Inhibitor Therapies, Kennedy S.H. (ed.), Am. Psychiat. Press, Washington, DC, pp. 255-264.
- Kimber J. Closs J.A. and Horton R.W. (1987) Benzodiazepine and GABA_A reception in rat brain bollowing chronic antidepressant drug administration. Biochem Pharmacol. 36: 4175-4176.
- Klein D.F. and Gorman J.M. (1987) A model of panic and agoraphobic development. Acta. Psychiat. Scand., 76: 87-96.
- Klein D.F. and Klein H.M. (1989) The utility of the panic disorder concept. Eur. Arch. Psychiat. Neurol. Sci., 238: 268-279.

- Knoll J. (1988) The striatal dopamine dependency of life span in male rats. Longevity study with (-)-deprenyl. Mech. Ageing Dev., 46: 237-262.
- Knoll J. (1993) The pharmacological basis of the therapeutic effect of (-)-deprenyl in age-related neurological diseases. In: Inhibitors of Monoamine Oxidase B -- Pharmacology and Clinical Use in Neurodegenerative Disorders, Szelenys I. (ed.), Birkhauser Verlag, Basel, Switzerland, Chapter 7.
- Knoll J. and Magyar K. (1972) Some puzziing pharmacological effects of monoamine oxidase inhibitors. In: Advances in Biochemical Psychopharmacology, Vol. 5, Mcnoamine Oxidases - New Vistas, Costa E. and Sandler M. (eds.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 393-408.
- Kochersperger L.M., Parker E L., Siciliano M., Darlinton G.J. and Denny R.M. (1986) Assignment of genes for human monoamine oxidase A and B to the X chromosome. J. Neurosci. Res., 16: 601-616.
- Korf J. and Venema K. (1983) Desmethylimipramine enhances the release of endogenous GABA and other neurotransmitter amino acids from the rat thalamus. J. Neurochem., 40: 946-950.
- Korpi E.R., Kleinman J.E. and Wyatt R.J. (1988) GABA concentrations in forebrain areas of suicide victims. Biol. Psychiat. 23: 109-114.
- Kosaka T., Kosaka K., Tateishi K., Hamaoka Y., Yanaihara N., Wu J.Y. and Hama K. (1985) GABAergic neurons containing CCK-8-like and/or VIP-like immunoreactivities in the rat hippocampus and dentate gyrus. J. Comp. Neurol., 239: 420-430.
- Koshikawa N., Maruyama Y., Kobayashi M. and Campbell I.C. (1989) Rapid development of brain β-adrenoceptor down-regulation induced by phenelzine: subcellular studies. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 170: 101-104.
- Kosten T.R., Frank J.B., Dan E., McDougle C.J. and Giller E.L. (1991) Pharmacotherapy for posttraumatic stress disorder using phenelzine or imipramine. J. Nerv. Ment. Dis., 179: 366-370.
- Kravitz H.M., Fogg L., Fawcett J. and Edwards J. (1990) Antidepressant or antianxiety? A study of the efficacy of antidepressant medication. Psychiatry Res., 32: 141-149.

- Kronig M.H., Roose S.P., Walsh B.T., Woodring S. and Glassman A.H. (1983) Blood pressure effects of phenelzine. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 3: 304-310.
- Kuhn R. (1957) Uber die behandlung depressiver zustande mit einem iminodibenzylderivat (G 22355). Schweiz. Med. Wschr., 87: 1135-1140.
- Kuschner M.G., Sher K.J. and Beitman B.D. (1990) The relation between alcohol problems and the anxiety disorders. Am. J. Psychiat., 147: 685-695.
- Lafaille F., Welner S.A. and Suranyi-Cadotte B.E. (1991) Regulation of serotonin type 2 (5-HT2) and β-adrenergic receptors in rat cerebral cortex following novel and classical antidepressant treatment. J. Psychiat. Neurosci., 16: 2(9-214.
- Lambert P-A., Carraz G., Borselli S. and Bouchardy M. (1975) Dipropylacetamide in the treatment of manic-depressive psychosis. Encephale 1: 25-37.
- Lan N.C., Heinzmann C., Gal A., Klisak I., Orth U., Lai E., Grimsby J., Sparkes R.S., Mohandas T. and Shih J.C. (1989) Human monoamine oxidase A and B genes map to Xp11.23 and are deleted in a patient with Norris disease. Genomics, 4: 552-555.
- Langston J.W., Ballard P., Tetrud J.W. and Irwin I. (1983) Chronic Parkinsonism in humans due to a product of meperidine-analog synthesis. Science, 219: 979-980.
- Lapin I.P. and Oxenkrug G.F. (1969) Intensification of the central serotoninergic processes as a possible determinant of the thymoleptic effect. Lancet, i: 132-136.
- Lelliott P., Marks I., McNamee G. and Tobeña A. (1989) Onset of panic disorder with agoraphobia. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 46: 1000-1004.
- Leonard B.E. (1993) The comparative pharmacology of new antidepressants. J. Clin. Psychiat., 54: 3-15.
- Lesser I.M., Lydiard R.B., Antal E., Rubin R.T., Ballenger J.C. and DuPont R. (1992) Alprazelam plasma concentrations and treatment response in panic disorder and agoraphobia. Am. J. Psychiat., 149: 1556-1562.

- Levitt P., Pintar J.E. and Breakefield X.O. (1982) Immunocytochemical demonstration of monoamine oxidase B in brain astrocytes and serotonergic neurons. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. USA, 79: 6385-6389.
- Liebowitz M.R. (1989) Antidepressants in panic disorders. Br J. Psychiat., 155: 46-52.
- Liebowitz M.R., Byer A.J., Gorman J.M., Campeas R., Levin A., Davies S.R., Goetz D. and Klein D.F. (1986) Alprazolam in the treatment of panic disorders. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 6: 13-20.
- Liebowitz M.R., Gorman J.M., Campeas R., Levin A.P., Sandberg D., Hoilander E., Papp L. and Goetz D. (1988b) Pharmacology of social phobia: an interim report of a placebo-controlled comparison of phenelzine and atenolol. J. Clin. Psychiat., 49: 252-257.
- Liebowitz M.R., Gorman J.M. and Fyer A.J. (1985a) Social phobia: review of a neglected anxiety disorder. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 42: 729-736.
- Liebowitz M.R., Karoum F., Quitkin F.M., Davies S.O., Schwartz D., Levitt M. and Linnoila M. (1985c) Biochemical effects of L-deprenyl in atypical depressives. Biol. Psychiat. 20: 558-565.
- Liebowitz M.R., Quitkin F.M. and Stewart J.W. (1985b) Effect of panic attacks on the treatment of atypical depressives. Psychopharmacol. Bull., 21: 558-561.
- Liebowitz M.R., Quitkin F., Stewart J.W., McGrath P., Harrison W.M., Markowitz J.S., Rabkin J.G., Tricamo E., Goetz D.M. and Klein D.F. (1988a) Antidepressant specificity in atypical depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 45: 129-137.
- Linet L. (1986) Mysterious MAOI hypertensive episodes. J. Clin. Psychiat., 47: 563-565.
- Ling M.H.M., Perry P.J. and Tsuang M.T. (1981) Side effects of corticosteroid therapy: psychiatric aspects. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 38: 471-477.
- Lipinski J.F., Cohen B.M., Frankenburg F., Tohen M. and Waternaux C. (1984) Open trial of S-adenosylmethionine for treatment of depression. Am. J. Psychiat., 141: 448-450.
- Lloyd K.G. and Hornykiewicz O. (1975) *L*-Glutamic acid decarboxylase in Parkinson's disease: effect of *L*-dopa therapy. Nature, 253: 521-523.

- Lloyd K.G., Morselli P.L. and Bartholini G. (1987a) GABA and affective disorders. Med. Biol. 65: 159-165.
- Lloyd K.G., Morselli P.L., Depoortere H., Fournier V., Zivkovic B., Scatton B., Broekkamp C., Worms P. and Bartholini G. (1983) The potential use of GABA agonists in psychiatric disorders: evidence from studies with progabide in animal models and clinical trials. Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav. 18: 957-966.
- Lloyd K.G., Thuret F. and Pilc A. (1985) Upregulation of γ-aminobutyric acid GABA_B binding sites in rat frontal cortex: a common action of repeated administration of different classes of antidepressants and electroshock. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 235: 191-199.
- Lloyd K.G., Zivkovic B., Sanger D.J., Depoortere H. and Bartholini G. (1987b) Fengabine, a novel antidepressant GABAergic agent. I. Activity in models for antidepressant drugs and psychopharmacological profile. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 241: 245-250.
- Lloyd K.G., Zivkovic B., Scatton B., Morselli P.L. and Bartholini G. (1989) The GABAergic hypothesis of depression. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. & Biol. Psychiat., 13: 341-351.
- Lohr, J.B. (1991) Oxygen radicals and neuropsychiatric illness: some speculations. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 48: 1097-1106.
- Loomer H.P., Saunders J.C. and Kline N.S. (1957) Iproniazid, an amine oxidase inhibitor, as an example of a psychic energizer. Congr. Rec., 1382-1390.
- Loomer H.P., Saunders J.C. and Kline N.S. (1958) A clinical and pharmacodynamic evaluation of iproniazid as a psychic energizer. Psychiat. Res. Resp. Am. Psychiat. Ass., 8: 129-141.
- Lowry O.H., Rosenbrough N.J., Farr A.L. and Randall R.J. (1951) Protein measurements with the Folin phenol reagent. J. Biol. Chem., 193: 265-275.
- Lüddens H., Pritchett D.B., Köhler M., Killisch I., Keinänen K., Monyer H., Sprengel R. and Seeburg P.H. (1990) Cerebellar GABA_A receptor selective for a behavioural alcohol antagonist. Nature 346: 648-651.
- Lüddens H. and Wisden J. (1990) Function properties of recombinant rat GABA_A receptors depend upon subunit composition. Trends Pharmacol. Sci., 12: 49-51.

- Lydiard R.B. (1994) Obsessive-compulsive disorder: a new perspective in diagnosis and treatment. Int. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 9: 33-37.
- Lydiard R.B., Laraia M.T., Howell E.F., Fossey M.D., Reynolds R.D. and Ballenger J.C. (1989) Phenelzine treatment of panic disorder: lack of effect on pyridoxal phosphate levels. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 9: 428-431.
- Maas J.W. (1978) Clinical and biochemical heterogeneity of depressive disorders. Ann. Intern. Med. 88 556-663.
- Maas J.W., Fawcett J.A. and Dekirmenjian H. (1972) Catecholaritine metabolism, depressive illness and drug response. Arch. Gen. Psychiat, 25: 252-262.
- Maas J.W., Kocsis J.H den C.L., Davis J.M., Redmond D.E., Hanin I. and Robins E. (198' eatment neurotransmitter metabolites and response to imipramine or triptyline treatment. Psychol. Med., 12: 37-43.
- Maj J., Przegalinski E. and Mogilnicka E. (1984a) Hypotheses concerning the mechanism of action of antidepressant drugs. Rev. Physiol. Biochem. Pharmacol. 100: 2-74.
- Maj J., Rogoz Z., Skuza G. and Sowinska H. (1984b) Repeated treatment with antidepressant drugs increases the behavioural response to apomorphine. J. Neural Transm. 60: 273-282.
- Malcolm D.E., Yu P.H., Bowen R.C., O'Donovan C., Hawkes J. and Hussein M. (1994) Phenelzine reduces plasma vitamin B₆. J. Psychiat. Neurosci., 19: 332-334.
- Mallinger A.G. and Smith E. (1991) Pharmacokinetics of monoamine oxidase inhibitors. Psychopharmacol. Bull., 27: 493-502.
- Malminiemi O. and Korpi E.R. (1989) Diazepam-insensitive [³H]-Ro15-4513 binding in intact cultured cerebellar granule cells. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 169: 53-60.
- Manier D.H., Gillespie D.D., Sanders-Bush E. and Sulser F. (1987) The serotonin/noradrenaline-link in brain. I. The role of noradrenaline and serotonin in the regulation of density and function of beta adrenoceptors and its alteration by desipramine. Naunyn-Schmied. Arch. Pharmacol., 335: 109-114.

- Marazziti D., Rotondo A., Martini C., Giannaccini G., Lucacchini A., Pancioliguadagnucci M.L., Diamond B.I., Borison R. and Cassano G.B. (1994) Changes in peripheral benzodiazepine receptors in patients with panic disorder and obsessive-compulsive disorder. Neuropsychobiol. 29: 8-11.
- Marshall E.F., Mountjoy C.Q., Campbell I.C., Garside R.F., Leitch I.M. and Roth M. (1978) The influence of acetylator phenotype on the outcome of treatment with phenelzine, in a clinical trial. Br. J. Clin. Pharmacol., 6: 247-254.
- Martin I.L. and Baker G.B. (1977) A gas-liquid chromatographic method for the estimation of 2-phenylethylamine in rat brain tissue. Biochem. Pharmacol., 26: 1513-1516.
- Martin I.L. and Candy J.M. (1978) Facilitation of benzodiazepine binding by sodium chloride and GABA. Neuropharmacol., 17: 993-998.
- Martin L., Bakish D. and Joffe R. (1994) MAOI treatment of depression. In: Progress in Psychiatry, Vol. 43, Clinical Advances in Monoamine Oxidase Inhibitor Therapies, Kennedy S.H. (ed.), American Psychiatric Press Inc., Washington, DC, pp. 147-180.
- Martin-Iverson M.T., Leclere J-F. and Fibiger H.C. (1983) Cholinergic-dopaminergic interactions and the mechanisms of action of antidepressants. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 94: 193-201.
- McGeer P.L. and McGeer E.G. (1989) Amino acid neurotransmitters. In: Basic Neurochemistry: Molecular, Cellular and Medical Aspects, 4th Edn., Seigel G.J., Agranoff B.W., Alberta R.W. and Molinoff P.B. (eds.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 311-332.
- McGrath P.J., Stewart J.W., Harrison W., Wager S. and Quitkin F.M. (1986) Phenelzine treatment of melancholia. J. Clin. Psychiat., 47: 420-422.
- McManus D.J. and Greenshaw A.J. (1991a) Differential effects of antidepressants on GABA_B and β-adrenergic receptors in rat cerebral cortex. Biochem. Pharmacol., 42: 1525-1528.
- McManus D.J. and Greenshaw A.J. (1991b) Differential effects of chronic antidepressants in behavioural tests of β-adrenergic and GABA_B receptor function. Psychopharmacol., 103: 204-208.

- McManus D.J., Mousseau D.D., Paetsch P.R., Wishart T.B. and Greenshaw A.J. (1991) β-Adrenoceptors and antidepressants: possible mediation of chronic phenelzine effects by 2-phenylethylamine. Biol. Psychiat., 30: 1122-1130.
- McPherson G.A. (1987) Kinetic, EBDA, Ligand, Lowry. A Collection of Radioligand Binding Analysis Programs. Elsevier-Biosoft, U.K.
- Medical Research Council (1965) Report of clinical psychiatry committee. Clinical trial of the treatment of depressive illness. Br. Med. J., 1: 881-886.
- Milgram N.W., Racine R.J., Nellis P., Mendoca A. and Ivy G. (1990) Maintenance on *I*-deprenyl prolongs life in aged male rats. Life Sci., 47: 415-420.
- Moises H.W., Waldmeier P. and Beckmann H. (1986) Urinary phenylethylamine correlates positively with hypomania, and negatively with depression, paranoia and social introversion on the MMPI. Eur. Arch. Psychiat. Neurol. Sci., 236: 83-87.
- Möller H-J., Wendt G. and Waldmeier P. (1991) Brofaromine -- a selective, reversible, and short-acting MAO-A inhibitor: review of the pharmacological and clinical findings. Pharmacopsychiat., 24: 50-54.
- Mongeau R., de Montigny C. and Blier P. (1994) Electrophysiological evidence for the desensitization of α_2 -adrenoceptors on serotonin terminals following longterm treatment with drugs increasing norepinephrine synaptic concentration. Neuropsychopharmacol., 10: 41-51.
- Montgomery S. and Montgomery D. (1982) Pharmacological prevention of suicidal behaviour. J. Affec. Dis., 4: 291-298.
- Mooney J.J., Schatzberg A.F., Cole J.O., Kizuka P.P., Salomon M., Lerbinger J., Pappalardo K.M., Gerson B. and Schildkraut J.J. (1988) Rapid antidepressant response to alprazolam in depressed patients with high catecholamine output and heterologous desensitization of platelet adenylate cyclase. Biol. Psychiat., 23: 543-559.
- Morris J.B. and Beck A.T. (1974) The efficacy of antidepressant drugs. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 30: 667-674.
- Morselli P.L., Henry J.F., Macher J.P., Bottin P., Huber J.P. and van Landeghem V.H. (1931) Progabide and mood. In: Biological Psychiatry, Perris C., Struwe G. and Jansson B. (eds.), Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 440-443.

- Morselli P.L. and Lloyd K.G. (1983) Clinical pharmacology of GABA agonists. In: The GABA Receptors, Enna S.J. (ed.), Humana Press, Clifton, N.J., pp. 305-336.
- Motohashi N., Ikawa K. and Kariya T. (1989) GABA₆ receptors are up-regulated by chronic treatment with lithium or carbamazepine. GABA hypothesis of affective disorders? Eur. J. Pharmacol. 166: 95-99.
- Mozayani A., Coutts R.T., Danielson T.J. and Baker G.B. (1988) Metabolic acetylation of phenelzine in rats. Res. Commun. Chem. Path. Pharmacol., 62: 397-406.
- Murphy D.L., Aulakh C.S., Garrick N.A. and Sunderland T. (1987) Monoamine oxidase inhibitors as antidepressants: implications for the mechanism of action of antidepressants and the psychobiology of the affective disorders and some related disorders. In: Psychopharmacology: The Third Generation of Progress, Meltzer H.Y. (ed.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 545-552.
- Murphy D.L., Brand E., Goldman T., Baker M., Wright C., van Kammen D. and Gordon E. (1977) Platelet and plasma amine oxidase inhibition and urinary amine excretion changes during phenelzine treatment. J. Nerv. Ment. Dis., 164: 129-134.
- Murphy D.L., Garrick N.A., Aulakh C.S. and Cohen R.M. (1984) New contributions from basic science to understanding the effects of monoamine oxidase inhibiting antidepressants. J. Clin. Psychiat., 45: 37-43.
- Murphy D.L. and Kalin N.H. (1980) Biological and behavioral consequences of alterations in monoamine oxidase activity. Schizophr. Bull., 6: 356-369.
- Murphy D.L., Wright C., Buchsbaum M., Nichols A., Costa J.L. and Wyatt R.J. (1976) Platelet and plasma amine oxidaes activity in 680 normals: sex and age differences and stability over time. Biochem. Med., 16: 254-265.
- Myers J.K., Weissman M.M. and Tischler G.L. (1984) Six-month prevalence of psychiatric disorders in three communities. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 41: 959-967.
- Narasimine that N., Chang S. and Davis J.M. (1980) A test for "acetylator status" hypothesis for antidepressant response to phenelzine. Res. Commun. Psychol. Psychiat. Behav., 5: 199-204.

- Nayeem N., Green T.P., Martin I.L. and Barnard E.A. (1994) Quaternary structure of the native GABA_A receptor determined by electron microscopic image analysis. J. Neurochem., 62: 815-8181.
- Nelson J.C., Mazure C.M., Bowers M.B. and Jatlow P.I. (1991) A preliminary, open study of the combination of fluoxetine and desipramine for rapid treatment of major depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 48: 303-307.
- Nemeroff C.B. (1994) Evolutionary trends in the pharmacotherapeutic management of depression. J. Clin. Psychiat., 55(Suppl.): 3-17.
- Nestler E.J. and Duman R.S. (1995) Intracellular messenger pathways as mediators of neural plasticity. In: Psychopharmacology: The Fourth Generation of Progress, Bloom F.E. and Kupfer D.J. (eds.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 695-704.
- Nielsen J.A. (1986) Effects of chronic antidepressant treatment on nigrostriatal and mesolimbic dopamine autoreceptors in the rat. Neurochem. Int. 9: 61-67.
- Nierenberg A.A. and Keck P.E. (1989) Management of monoamine oxidase inhibitor-associated insomnia with trazodone. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 9: 42-45.
- Nies A. (1984) Differential response patterns to MAO inhibitors and tricyclics. J. Clin. Psychiat., 45: 70-77.
- Norberg K. (1976) Changes in the cerebral metabolism induced by hyperventillation at different blood glucose levels. J. Neurochem. 26: 353-359.
- Norberg K. and Siesjo B. (1975) Cerebral metabolism in hypoxic hypoxia. II. Citric acid cycle intermediates and associated amino acids. Brain Res., 86: 45-54.
- Norman T.R. and Burrows G.D. (1989) Monoamine oxidase, monoamine oxidase inhibitors, and panic disorder. J. Neural Transm., 28: 53-63.
- Nowak G. and Przegalinski E. (1988) Long-term effect of antidepressant drugs and electroconvulsive shock on brain α₁-adrenoceptors following destruction of noradrenergic or serotonergic nerve terminals. Pol. J. Pharmacol. Pharm. 40: 393-400.
- Noyes R., DuPont R.L. and Pecknold J.C. (1988) Alprazolam in panic disorder and agoraphobia: results from a multicenter trial. II. Patient acceptance, side effects, and safety. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 45: 423-428.

- Nutt D. and Glue P. (1989) Monoamine oxidase inhibitors: rehabilitation from recent research? Br. J. Psychiat., 154: 287-291.
- Nutt D. and Glue P. (1991) Clinical pharmacology of anxiolytics and antidepressants: a psychopharmacological perspective. In: Psychopharmacology of Anxiolytics and Antidepressants, File S.E. (ed.), pp. 1-28.
- Nutt D.J., Glue P., Lawson C. and Wilson S. (1990) Flumazemil provocation of panic attacks. Arch. Gen. Psychiat. 47: 917-925.
- Okuma T., Kishimoto A. and Inoue K. (1973) Anti-manic and prophylactic effects of carbamazepine on manic-depressive psychosis. Folia Psychiat. Neurol. Jpn., 27: 283-289.
- Ordway G.A., Gambarana C., Tejani-Butt S.M., Areso P., Hauptmann M. and Frazer A. (1991) Preferential reduction of binding of ¹²⁵I-iodopindolol to *beta*-1 adrenoceptors in the amygdala of rat after antidepressant treatments. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 257: 681-690.
- Osman O.T. and Potter W.Z. (1991) Potentiation of dopamine in the treatment of refractory depression. In: Advances in Neuropsychiatry and Psychopharmacology, Vol. 2, Refractory Depression, Amsterdam J.D. (ed.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 41-52.
- Paetsch P.R. and Greenshaw A.J. (1993) Effects of chronic antidepressant treatment on β-adrenoceptor subtype binding in the rat cerebral cortex and cerebellum. Mol. Chem. Neuropathol., 20: 21-31.
- Pandey G.N., Dorus E., Shaughnessy R., Gaviria M., Val E. and Davis J.M. (1980) Reduced platelet MAO activity and vulnerability to psychiatric disorders. Psychiat. Res., 2: 315-321.
- Papp M., Klimek V. and Willner P. (1994a) Effects of imipramine on serotonergic and β-adrenergic receptor binding in a realistic animal model of depression. Psychopharmacol., 114: 309-314.
- Papp M., Klimek V. and Willner P. (1994b) Parallel changes in dopamine D₂ receptor binding in limbic forebrain associated with chronic mild stressinduced anhedonia and its reversal by imipramine Psychopharmacol., 115: 441-446.
- Parkinson Study Group (1989) Effect of deprenyl on the progression of disability in early Parkinson's disease. N. Engl. J. Med., 321: 1364-1371.

- Parkinson Study Group (1993) Effects of tocopherol and deprenyl on the progression of disability in early Parkinson's disease. New Engl. J. Med. 328: 176-183.
- Paslawski T.M., Sloley D.G. and Baker G.B. (1994) Effects of the MAO inhibitor phenelzine on glutamine and GABA concentrations in rat brain. Prog. Brain Res. (in press).
- Patek D.R. and Hellerman L. (1974) Mitochondrial monoamine oxidase. Mechanism of inhibition by phenylhydrazine and by aralkylhydrazines. Role of enzymatic oxidation. J. Biol. Chem., 249: 2373-2380.
- Patel G.J., Schatz R.A., Constantinides S.M. and Lai H. (1975) Effect of desipramine and pargyline on brain γ-aminobutyric acid. Biocnem. Pharmacol. 24: 57-60.
- Paterson I.A., Juorio A.V. and Boulton A.A. (1990) 2-Phenylethylamine: a modulator of catecholamine transmission in the mammalian central nervous system? J. Neurochem., 55: 1827-1837.
- Paykel E.S. (1993) Recent developments in antidepressants. Curr. Ther. Res., 54: 811-819.
- Paykel E.S., Rowan P.R., Parker R.R. and Bhat A.V. (1982a) Response to phenelzine and amitriptyline in subtypes of outpatient depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 39: 1041-1049.
- Paykel E.S., Van Woerkom A.E., Walters D.E., White W. and Mercer J. (1991) Fengabine in depression: a placebo-controlled study of a GABA agonist. Human Psychopharmacol. 6: 147-154.
- Paykel E.S., West P.S., Rowan P.R. and Parker R.R. (1982b) Influence of acetylator phenotype on antidepressant effects of phenelzine. Br. J. Psychiat., 141: 243-248.
- Pérez de la Mora M., Hernandez-Gómez A-M., Méndez-Franco J. and Fuxe K. (1993) Cholecystokinin-8 increases K⁺-evoked [³H]-γ-aminobutyric acid release from various brain areas. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 250: 423-430.
- Peroutka S.J. and Snyder S.H. (1980) Long-term antidepressant treatment decreases spiroperidol-labelled serotonin receptor binding. Science, 210: 88-90.

- Perry E.K., Gibson P.H., Blessed G., Perry R.H. and Tomlinson B.E. (1977) Neurotransmitter abnormalities in senile dementia. J. Neurol. Sci., 34: 247-265.
- Perry T.L. and Hansen S. (1973) Sustained drug-induced elevation of brain GABA in the rat. J. Neurochem. 21: 1167-1175.
- Perry T.L., Hansen S. and Klosler S. (1973) Huntington's chorea: deficiency of y-aminobutyric acid in brain. N. Eng. J. Med., 288: 337-342.
- Perry T.L., Kish S.J., Hansen S., Wright J.M., Wall R.A., Dunn W.L. and Bellward G.D. (1981) Elevation of brain GABA content by chronic low-dosage administration of hydrazine, a metabolite of isoniazid. J. Neurochem., 37: 32-39.
- Perse T., Greist J.H., Jefferson J.W. *et al.* (1987) Fluvoxamine treatment for obsessive-compulsive disorder. Am. J. Psychiat., 144: 1543-1548.
- Pettenati M.J., Rao P.N., Weaver Jr. R.G., Thomas I.T. and McMahan M.R. (1993) Inversion (X) (p11.4a22) associated with norrie disease in a four generation family. Am. J. Med. Genetics, 45: 577-580.
- Petty F., Kramer G.L., Dunnam D. and Rush A.J. (1990) Plasma GABA in mood disorders. Psychopharmacol. Bull., 26: 157-161.
- Petty F., Kramer G.L., Fulton M., Moeller F.G. and Rush A.J. (1993b) Low plasma GABA is a trait-like marker for bipolar illness. Neuropsychopharmacol., 9: 125-132.
- Petty F., Kramer G.L. and Hendrickse W. (1993a) GABA and depression. In: Biological of Depressive Disorders, Part A: A Systems Perspective, Mann J.J. and Kupfer D.J. (eds.), Plenum Press, New York, Chapter 4.
- Petty F. and Schlesser M.A. (1981) Plasma GABA in affective illness preliminary investigation. J. Affect. Disord. 3: 339-355.
- Petty F. and Sherman A.D. (1982) Plasma GABA: a blood test for bipolar affective disorder trait? Res. Commun. Psychol. Psychiat. Behav. 7: 431-440.
- Pilc A. and Lloyd K.G. (1984) Chronic antidepressant and GABA "B" receptors: a GABA hypothesis of antidepressant drug action. Life Sci., 35: 2149-2154.

- Pintar J.E., Barbosa J., Francke U., Castiglione C.M., Hawkins M. and Breakfield X.O. (1981) Gene for monoamine oxidase type A assigned to the X chromosome. J. Neurosci., 1: 136-175.
- Pletscher A. (1991) The discovery of antidepressants: a winding path. Experientia, 47: 4-8.
- Pollack M.H., Otto M.W., Rosenbaum J.F., Sachs G.S., O'Neil C., Asher R. and Meltzer-Brody S. (1990) Longitudinal course of panic disorder: findings from the Massachusetts General Hospital naturalistic study. J. Clin. Psychiat., 51: 12-16.
- Pollack M.H. and Rosenbaum J.F. (1987) Management of antidepressant-induced side effects: a practical guide for the clinician. J. Clin. Psychiat., 48: 3-8.
- Popov N. and Matthies H. (1969) Some effects of monoamine oxidase inhibitors on the metabolism of γ-aminobutyric acid in rat brain. J. Neurochem., 16: 899-907.
- Post R.M. (1990) Non-lithium treatment for bipolar disorder. J. Clin. Psychiat., 51: 9-16.
- Potter W.Z. and Manji H.K. (1990) Antidepressants, metabolites and apparent drug resistance. Clin. Neuropharmacol., 13: S45-S53.
- Prien R.F. and Gelenberg A.J. (1989) Alternatives to lithium for preventive treatment of bipolar disorder. Am. J. Psychiat., 146: 840-848.
- Pritchett D.B. and Seeburg P.H. (1990) γ-Aminobutyric acid_A receptor α₅-subunit creates novel type II benzodiazepine receptor pharmacology. J. Neurochem., 54: 1802-1804.
- Pritchett D.B., Sontheimer H. and Shivers B.D. (1989) Importance of a novel GABA_A receptor subunit for benzodiazepine pharmacology. Nature, 338: 582-585.
- Przegalinski E., Baran L. and Siwanowicz J. (1983) The effect of chronic treatment with antidepressant drugs on salbutamol-induced hypoactivity in rats. Psychopharmacol., 80: 355-359.
- Przegalinski E., Baran L., Siwanowicz J. and Bigajska K. (1984) Repeated treatment with antidepressant drugs prevents salbutamol-induced hypoactivity in rats. Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav., 21: 695-698.

- Przegalinski E., Rokosz-Pelc A., Baran L. and Vetulani J. (1987) Repeated treatment with antidepressant drugs does not affect the benzodiazepine receptors in preincubated membrane preparations from mouse and rat brain. Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav., 26: 35-36.
- Quitkin F.M., McGrath P.J., Stewart J.W., Harrison W., Tricamo E., Wager S.G., Ocepek-Welikson K., Nunes E., Rabkin J.G. and Klein D.F. (1990) Atypical depression, panic attacks, and response to imipramine and phenelzine. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 47: 935-941.
- Quitkin F.M., McGrath P.J., Stewart J.W., Harrison W., Wager S.G., Nunes E., Rabkin J.G., Tricamo E., Markowitz J. and Klein D.F. (1989) Phenelzine and imipramine in mood reactive depressives. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 46: 787-793.
- Quitkin F.M., Rothschild R., Stewart J.W., McGrath P.J. and Harrison W.M. (1994) Atypical depression: a unipolar depressive subytpe with preferential response to MAOIs (Columbia University Depressive Studies). In: Progress in Psychiatry, Vol. 43, Clinical Advances in Monoamine Oxidase Inhibitor Therapies, Kennedy S.H. (ed.), American Psychiatric Press Inc., Washington, DC, pp. 181-204.
- Quitkin F.M., Stewart J.W., McGrath P.J. and Liebowitz M.R. (1988) Phenelzine versus impramine in the treatment of probable atypical depression: defining syndrome boundaries of selective MAOI responders. Am. J. Psychiat., 145: 306-311.
- Rabkin J., Quitkin F., Harrison W., Tricamo E. and McGrath P. (1984) Adverse reactions to monoamine oxidase inhibitors. Part I. A comparative study. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 4: 270-278.
- Rabkin J., Quitkin F., McGrath P., Harrison W. and Tricamo E. (1985) Adverse reactions to monoamine oxidase inhibitors. Part II. Treatment correlates and clinical management. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 5: 2-9.
- Raiteri M., Del Carmine R., Bertolini A. and Levi G. (1977) Effect of sympathomimetic amines on the synaptosomal transport of noradrenaline, doapmine and 5-hydroxytryptamine. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 41: 133-143.
- Rao T.S., Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1986) Pentafluorobenzenesulfonyl chloride as a sensitive reagent for the rapid gas chromatographic analysis of tranylcypromine in tissues and body fluids. Biochem. Pharmacol., 35: 1925-1928.

- Rao T.S., Baker G.B., Coutts R.T., Yeung J.M., McIntosh G.J.A. and Torok-Both C:A. (1987) Analysis of the antidepressant phenelzine in brain tissue and urine using electron-capture gar chromatography. J. Pharmacol. Methods, 17: 297-304.
- Ravaris C.L., Nies A. and Robinson D.S. (1976) A multiple dose controlled study of phenelzine in depression-anxiety states. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 33: 347-352.
- Ravaris C.L., Robinson D.S., Ives J.O., Nies A. and Bartlett D. (1980) Phenelzine and amitriptyline in the treatment of depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 37: 1075-1080.
- Reckart M.D. and Eisendrath S.J. (1990) Exogenous corticosteroid effects on mood and cognition: case presentations. Int. J. Psychosom., 37: 57-61.
- Reisine T.D., Johnson R., Wiech N., Ursillo R.C. and Yamamura H.I. (1982) Rapid desensitization of central α-receptors and up-regulation of β-receptors following antidepressant treatment. Adv. Biochem. Psychopharmacol., 31: 63-67.
- Remick R.A., Froese C. and Keller F.D. (1989) Common side effects associated with monoamine oxidase inhibitors. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. & Biol. Psychiat., 13: 497-504.
- Richards G., Schoch P. and Haefely W. (1991) Benzodiazepine receptors: new vistas. Sem. Neurosci., 3: 191-203.
- Richelson E. (1994) Pharmacology of antidepressants -- characteristics of the ideal drug. Mayo Clin. Proc., 69: 1069-1081.
- Rickels K. (1990) Buspirone in clinical practice. J. Clin. Psychiat., 51: 51-54.
- Rickels K., Chang H.R., Csanalosi I.B., Hurowitz A.M., London J., Wiseman K., Kaplan M. and Amsterdam J.D. (1987) Alprazolam, diazepam, imipramine, and placebo in outpatients with major depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 44: 862-866.
- Rickels K., Feighner J.P. and Smith W.T. (1985) Alprazelam, amitriptyline, doxepin, and placebo in the treatment of depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 42: 134-141.

- Rimón R., Kultalahti E-R., Kalli A., Koskinen T., Kepola U., Naarala M. and Tick E. (1991) Alprazolam and oxazepam in the treatment of anxious out-patients with depressive symptoms: a double-blind multicenter study. Pharmacopsychiat., 24: 81-84.
- Roberts E., Chase T.N. and Tower D.G. [eds.] (1976) GABA in Nervous System Function, Raven Press, New York.
- Robins E. and Guze S.B. (1970) Suicide and primary affective disorder. Am. J. Psychiat., 126: 107-111.
- Robinson D.S., Campbell I.C., Walker M., Statham N.J., Lovenberg W. and Murphy D.L. (1979) Effects of chronic monoamine oxidase inhibitor treatment on biogenic amine metabolism in rat brain. Neuropharmacol., 18: 771-776.
- Robinson D.S., Cooper T.B., Jindal S.P., Corcella J. and Lutz T. (1985) Metabolism and pharmacokinetics of phenelzine: lack of evidence for acetylation pathway in humans. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 5: 333-337.
- Robinson D.S., Kayser A. and Bennett B. (1986) Maintenance phenelzine treatment of major depression: an interim report. Psychopharmacol. Bull., 22: 553-557.
- Robinson D.S. and Kurtz N.M. (1987) Monoamine oxidase inhibiting drugs: pharmacologic and therapeutic issues. In: Psychopharmacology: The Third Generation of Progress, Meltzer H.Y. (ed.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 1297-1304.
- Robinson D.S., Nies A. and Cooper T.B. (1980) Relationships of plasma phenelzine levels to platelet MAO inhibition, acetylator phenotype and clinical outcome in depressed outpatients. Clin. Pharmacol. Ther., 27: 280.
- Robinson D.S., Nies A., Ravaris C.L., Ives J.O. and Bartlett D. (1978) Clinical pharmacology of phenelzine. Arch. Gen. Psychiat. 35: 629-635.
- Robinson D.S., Nies A., Ravaris C.L. and Lamborn K.R. (1973) The monoamine oxidase inhibitor, phenelzine, in the treatment of depressive-anxiety states: a controlled clinical trial. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 29: 407-413.
- Robinson D.S., Rickels K., Feighner J., Fabre L.F., Gammans R.E., Shrotriya R.C., Alms D.R., Andary J.J. and Messina M.E. (1990) Clinical effects of the 5-HT_{1A} partial agonists in depression: a composite analysis of buspirone in the treatment of depression. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 10: 67S-76S.

- Rocca P., Ferrero P., Gualerzi A., Zanalda E., Maina G., Bergamasco B. and Ravizza L. (1991) Peripheral-type benzodiazepine receptors in anxiety disorders. Acta Psychiat. Scand., 84: 537-544.
- Rosenbaum J.F., Fava M., Falk W.E., Pollack M.H., Cohen L.S., Cohen B.M. and Zubenko G.S. (1990) The antidepressant potential of oral S-adenosyl-1methionine. Acta Psychiat. Scand., 81: 432-436.
- Rosenberg R. (1993) Drug treatment of panic disorder. Pharmacol. Toxicol., 72: 344-353.
- Roy A., De Jong J. and Linnoila M. (1989) Cerebrospinal fluid monoamine metabolites and suicidal behavior in depressed patients. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 46: 609-612.
- Roy-Byrne P.P., Cowley D.S., Greenblatt D.J., Shader R.I. and Hommer D. (1990) Reduced benzodiazepine sensitivity in panic disorder. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 47: 534-538.
- Rudorfer M.V., Golden R.N. and Potter W.Z. (1984) Second-generation antidepressants. Psychiat. Clin. N. Am., 7: 519-533.
- Rudorfer M.V. and Potter W.Z. (1987) Pharmacokinetics of antidepressants. In: Psychopharmacology: The Third Generation of Progress, Meltzer H.Y. (ed.), Raven Press, New York, pp. 1353-1363.
- Rudorfer M.V. and Potter W.Z. (1989) Antidepressants: a comparative review of the clinical pharmacology and therapeutic use of the `newer' versus the 'older' drugs. Drugs, 37: 713-738.
- Salo P.T. and Tatton W.G. (1992) Deprenyl reduces the death of motoneurons caused by axotomy. J. Neurosci. Res. 31: 394-400.
- Sandler M., Glover V., Clow A. and Jarman J. (1993) Monoamine oxidase-B, monoamine oxidase-B inhibitors, and Parkinson's disease -- a role for superoxide dismutase? In: Advances in Neurology, Vol. 60, Natabayashi H., Nagtsu I, Yamagasawa N. and Mizuno Y. (eds.), Raven Press, New York, Chapter 35.

Sargant W. (1961) Drugs in the treatment of depression. Br. Med. J., 1: 225-227.

Sargant W. and Dally P. (1962) Treatment of anxiety states by antidepressant drugs. Br. Med. J., 1: 6-9.
- Scarr E., Yu P.H., Davis B.A. and Boulton A.A. (1991) Studies on the properties of some peripheral MAO inhibitors. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. & Biol. Psychiat., 15: 297-301.
- Schatz R.A. and Lal H. (1971) Elevation of brain GABA by pargyline: a possible mechanism for protection against oxygen toxicity. J. Neurochem. 18: 2553-2555.
- Schatzberg A.F. and Cole J.O. (1986) Manual of Clinical Psychopharmacology, Washington, D.C., American Psychiatric Press.
- Scherer R.W., Ferkany J.W. and Enna S.J. (1988) Evidence for pharmacologically distinct subsets of GABA_B receptors. Brain Fies. Bull., 21: 439-443.
- Schildkraut J.J. (1965) The catecholamine hypothesis of affective disorders: a review of supporting evidence. Am. J. Psychiat., 122: 509-522.
- Schiwy W., Heath W.R. and Delini-Stula A. (1989) Therapeutic and side-effect profile of a selective and reversible MAO-A inhibitor, brofaromine: results of dose-finding trials in depressed patients. J. Neural Transm. 28: 33-44.
- Schultz J.E., Siggins G.R. and Schocker F.W. (1981) Effects of prolonged treatment with lithium and tricyclic antidepressants on discharge frequency, norepinephrine responses and receptor binding in rat cerebellum: electrophysiological and biochemical comparison. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 216: 28-38.
- Schweizer E., Rickels K., Weiss S. and Zavodnick S. (1993) Maintenance drug treatment of panic disoder. I. Results of a prospective, placebo-controlled comparison of alprazolam and imipramine. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 50: 51-60.
- Schweizer E., Weise C., Clary C., Fox I. and Rickels K. (1991) Placebo-controlled trial of venlafaxine for the treatment of major depression. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 11: 233-236.
- Scott J.A. and Crews F.T. (1986) Down-regulation of serotonin₂, but not of adrenergic receptors during chronic treatment with amitriptyline is independent of stimulation of serotonin₂ and adrenergic receptors. Neuropharmacology 25: 1301-1306.
- Seeman P. (1993) Schizophrenia as a brain disease: the dopamine receptor story. Arch. Neurol., 50: 1093-1095.

- Sellinger-Barnette M.M., Mendels J. and Frazer A. (1980) The effect of psychoactive drugs on β-adrenergic receptor binding sites in rat brain. Neuropharmacol., 19: 447-454.
- Seth R., Jennings A.L., Bindman J., Phillips J. and Bergmann K. (1992) Combination treatment with noradrenaline and serotonin reuptake inhibitors in resistant depression. Br. J. Psychiat., 161: 562-565.
- Sharma R.P., Janicak P.G., Javaid J.I., Pandey G.N., Gierl B. and Davis J.M. (1990) Platelet MAO inhibition, urinary MHPG, and leukocyte β-adrenergic receptors in depressed patients treated with phenelzine. Am. J. Psychiat., 147: 1318-1321.
- Sharpley A.L., Walsh A.E.S. and Cowen P.J. (1992) Nefazadone -- a novel antidepressant may increase REM sleep. Biol. Psychiat., 31: 1070-1073.
- Shear M.K. (1986) Pathophysiology of panic: a review of pharmacologic provocative tests and naturalistic monitoring data. J. Clin. Psychiat., 47: 18-26.
- Sheehan D.V. Ballenger J. and Jacobsen G. (1980) Treatment of endogenous anxiety with phobic, hysterical and hypochondriacal symptoms. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 37: 51-59.
- Sheehan D.V., Raj A.B., Harnett-Sheehan K., Soto S. and Knapp E. (1993) The relative efficacy of high-dose buspirone and alprazolam in the treatment of panic disorder -- a double-blind placebo-controlled study. Acta Psychiat. Scand. 88: 1-11.
- Shelton R.C., Harvery D.S., Steward P.M. and Loosen P.T. (1993) Alprazolam in panic disorder: a retrospective analysis. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiat., 17: 423-434.
- Sherman A.D. and Petty F. (1982) Additivity of neurochemical changes in learned helplessness and imipramine. Behav. Neural Biol., 35: 344-353.
- Sieghart W., Eichinger A., Richards J.G. and Möhler H. (1987) Photoaffinity labeling of benzodiazepine receptor proteins with the partial inverse agonist [³H]-Ro 15-4513: a biochemical and autoradiographic study. J. Neurochem., 48: 46-52.

- Silverstone T., Abousaleh M.T., Pathak R., Lock T., Bennie E., Mohammed Y., Chakravartie S.K., Jauhar P., Katona C., Shamash K., Khan M.C., Livingston M., Cahill C., Sharma V.K., Singh V., Cookson J., Sireling L.I., Morgan J. and Suri A.K. (1994) A multicentre comparative trial of moclobemide, impramine and placebo in major depressive disorder. Int. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 9: 109-113.
- Simpson G.M. and De Leon J. (1989) Tyramine and new monoamine oxidase inhibitor drugs. Br. J. Psychiat., 155: 32-37.
- Sims K.B., de la Chapelle A., Norio R., Sankila E-M., Hsu Y-P.P., Rinehart W.B., Corey T.J., Ozelius L., Powell J.F., Bruns G., Gusella J.F., Murphy D.L. and Breakefield X.O. (1989) Monoamine oxidase deficiency in males with an X chromosome deletion. Neuron, 2: 1069-1076.
- Singer T.P. (1987) Perspectives in MAO: past, present and future. J. Neural Transm., 23: 1-23.
- Singh L., Heaton J.C.P., Rea P.J. and Handley S.L. (1986) Involvement of noradrenaline in potentiation of the head-twitch response by GABA-related drugs. Psychopharmacol., 88: 315-319.
- Snyder S.H. and Peroutka S.J. (1982) A possible role of serotonin receptors in antidepressant drug action. Pharmacopsychiat., 80: 131-134.
- Snyder S.H. and Peroutka S.J. (1984) Antidepressants and neurotransmitter receptors. In: Neurobiology of Mood Disorders, Post R.M. and Ballenger J.C. (eds.), Williams and Wilkins, Baltimore, pp. 686-697.
- Spaner D., Bland R.C. and Newman S.C. (1994) Major depressive disorder. Acta Psychiat. Scand. 376(Suppl.): 7-15.
- Spyraki C. and Fibiger H.C. (1980) Functional evidence for subsensitivity of noradrenergic α-receptors after chronic desipramine treatment. Life Sci. 27: 1863-1867.
- Stabl M., Bizière K., Schmid-Burgk W. and Amrein R. (1989) Review of comparative clinical trials: moclobemide vs tricyclic antidepressants and vs placebo in depressive states. J. Neural Transm. 28: 77-89.
- Stanley M. and Stanley B. (1990) Postmortem evidence for serotonin's role in suicide. J. Clin. Psychiat., 51: 22-28.

- Steranka L.R. and Sanders-Bush E. (1979) Long-term effects of fenfluramine on central serotonergic mechanisms. Neuropharmacol., 18: 895-903.
- Sterri S.H. and Fonnum F. (1978) Isolation of organic anions by extraction with liquid anion exchangers and its application to micromethods for acetylcholinesterase and 4-aminobutyrate aminotransferase. Eur. J. Biochem., 91: 215-222.
- Stewart J.W., Harrison W., Quitkin F. and Liebowitz M.R. (1984) Phenelzine-induced pyridoxine deficiency. J. Clin. Psychopharmacol., 4: 225-226.
- Stewart J.W., McGrath P.J., Quitkin F.M., Harrison W., Markowitz J., Wager S. and Leibowitz M.R. (1989) Relevance of *DSM-III* depressive subtype and chronicity of antidepressant efficacy in atypical depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 46: 1080-1087.
- Strolin Benedetti M. and Dostert P. (1994) Contribution of amine oxidases to the metabolism of xenobiotics. Drug Metab. Rev., 26: 507-536.
- Stryer L. (1975) Biochemistry, 2nd Edition. W.H. Freeman and Company, San Francisco p. 502.
- Sugrue M.F. (1982) A study of the sensitivity of rat brain β-adrenoceptors during chronic antidepressant treatments. Naunyn-Schmied. Arch. Pharmacol. 320: 90-96.
- Sugrue M.F. (1983) Do antidepressants possess a common mechanism of action? Biochem. Pharmacol. 32: 1811-1817.
- Sullivan J.L., Cavenar J.O., Maltbie A.A., Lister P. and Zung W.W.K. (1979) Familial biochemical and clinical correlates of alcoholics with low platelet monoamine oxidase activity. Biol. Psychiat., 14: 385-394.
- Sulser F. (1987) Serotonin-norepinephrine interactions in the brain: implications for the pharmacology and pathophysiology of affective disorders. J. Clin. Psychiat., 48: 12-18.
- Sulser F. and Sanders-Bush E. (1987) The serotonin-norepinephrine link hypothesis of affective disorders: receptor-receptor interactions in brain. In: Molecular Basis of Neuronal Responsiveness, Ehrlich Y.H., Lenox R.H., Kornecki E. and Berry W.O. (eds.), Plenum Press, New York, pp. 439-502.

- Suranyi-Cadotte B.E., Bodnoff S.R. and Welner S.A. (1990) Antidepressantanxiolytic interactions: involvement of the benzodiazepine-GABA and serotonin systems. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiat., 14: 633-654.
- Suranyi-Cadotte B.E., Dam T.V. and Quirion R. (1984) Antidepressant-anxiolytic interaction density of benzodiazepine receptors in rat brain following chronic administration of antidepressants. Eur J. Pharmacol., 106: 673-675.
- Suzdak P.D. and Gianutsos G. (1985) Parallel changes in the sensitivity of γ-aminobutyric acid and noradrenergic receptors following chronic administration of antidepressant and GABAergic drugs. A possible role in affective disorders. Neuropharmacol., 24: 217-222.
- Svensson T.H. and Usdin T. (1978) Feedback inhibiton of brain noradrenaline neurons by tricyclic antidepressants: α-receptor mediation. Science 202: 1089-1091.
- Swartz C. (1978) Lupus-like reaction to phenelzine. JAMA, 239: 2693.
- Szekely A.M., Forbaccia M.L. and Costa E. (1987) Effect of a protracted antidepreso of treatment on signal transduction and [³H]-(-)-baclofen binding at GABA_B rooptors. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 243: 155-159.
- Tanda G., Carboni E., Frau R. and Di Chiara G. (1994) Increase of extracellular dopamine in the prefrontal cortex: a trait of drugs with antidepressant potential? Psychopharmacol., 115: 285-288.
- Tatton W.G. and Greenwood C.E. (1991) Rescue of dying neurons: a new action for deprenyl in MPTP Parkinsonism. J. Neurosci. Res., 30: 666-672.
- Taylor D.C. (1962) Alarming reaction to pethidine in patients on phenelzine. Lancet, ii: 401-402.
- Testa B. and Jenner P. (1976) Drug metabolism: chemical and biochemical aspects. Marcel Dekker, New York, pp. 180-186.
- Tetrud J.W. and Langston J.W. (1989) The effect of deprenyl (selegiline) on the natural history of Parkinson's disease. Science, 245: 519-522.
- Thompson A.H., Bland R.C. and Orn H.T. (1989) Relationship and chronology of depression, agoraphobia, and panic disorder in the general population. J. Nerv. Ment. Dis., 177: 456-463.

- Thompson J.W., Weiner R.D. and Myers C.P. (1994) Use of ECT in the United States in 1975, 1980 and 1986. Am. J. Psychiat., 151: 1657-1661.
- Thomson A.M. (1989) Glycine modulation of the NMDA receptor/channel complex. Trends in Neurosci., 12: 349-353.
- Tiller J.W.G. (1993) Clinical overview on moclobemide. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiat., 17: 703-712.
- Tilstone W.J., Margot P. and Johnstone E.C. (1979) Acetylation of phenelzine. Psychopharmacol., 60: 261-263.
- Tipton K.F. (1972) Inhibition of monoamine oxidase by substituted hydrazines. Biochem. J., 128: 913-919.
- Tipton K.F. and Spires I.P.C. (1971) Oxidation of 2-phenylethylhydrazine by monoamine cxidase. Biochem. Pharmacol. 21: 268-270.
- Todd K.G. and Baker G.B. (1995) GABA-elevating effects of the antidepressantantipanic drug phenelzine in brain: effects of pretreatment with tranylcypromine, (-)-deprenyl and clorgyline (submitted).
- Todd K.G., McManus D.J. and Baker G.B. (1992) Effects of chronic administration of antidepressants on ³H-flunitrazepam binding in rat brain. Neurochem. Int., 21(Suppl): C2.
- Torgersen S. (1990) Comorbidity of major depression and anxiety disorders in twin pairs. Am. J. Psychiat., 147: 1199-1202.
- Traskman L., Asberg M., Bertilsson L. and Sjostrand L. (1981) Monoamine metabolites in CSF and suicidal behavior. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 38: 631-636.
- Tunnicliff G. (1989) Inhibitors of brain GABA aminotransferase. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 93A: 247-254.
- Tyrer P.J. (1982) Monoamine oxidase inhibitors and amine precursors. In: Drug Psychiatric Practice, Tyrer P.J. (ed.), Butterworths, London, pp. 249-279.
- Tyrer P. (1984) Clinical effects of abrupt withdrawal from tricyclic antidepressants and monoamine oxidase inhibitors after long-term treatment. J. Affect. Dis., 6: 1-7.

- Tyrer P., Gardner M., Lambourn J. and Whitford M. (1980) Clinical and pharmacokinetic factors affecting response to phenelzine. Br. J. Psychiat., 136: 359-365.
- Tyrer P. and Shawcross C. (1988) Monoamine oxidase inhibitors in anxiety disorders. J. Psychiat. Res., 22: 87-98.
- Uetrecht J.P. (1988) Mechanisms of drug-induced lupus. Chem. Res. Toxicol., 1: 133-143.
- Unnerstahl J.R., Kuhar M.J., Niehoff D.L. and Palacios J.M. (1981) Benzodiazepine receptors are coupled to a subpopulation of γ-aminobutyric acid (GABA) receptors: evidence from a quantitative autoradiographic study. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 218: 797-804.
- Urichuk L., Allison K., Holt A., Greenshaw. A.J. and Baker G.B. (1994) Comparison of the effects of long-term administration of phenelzine and brofaromine on tryptamine and 5-HT₂ binding sites in rat cortex. Proc. 17th Ann. Meet. Can. Coll. Neuropsychopharmacol., Québec City, PQ.
- van Praag H. (1982) Depression, suicide and the metabolism of serotonin in the brain. J. Affec. Dis., 4: 275-290.
- van Scheylen J.D., van Praag H.M. and Korf J. (1977) Controlled study comparing nomifensine and clomipramine in unipolar depression, using the probenecid technique. Br. J. Clin. Pharmacol. 4: 1795-1845.
- Verhoeven W.M.A. (1994) Brofaromine in endogenous depression. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiat., 18: 235-241.
- Vetulani J., Stawarz R.J., Dingell J.V. and Sulser F. (1976a) A possible common mechanism of action of antidepressant treatments. Reduction in the sensitivity of the noradrenergic cyclic AMP generating system in the rat limbic forebrain. Naunyn-Schmied. Arch. Pharmacol. 293: 109-114.
- Vetulani J., Stawarz R.J. and Sulser F. (1976b) Adaptive mechanisms of the noradrenergic cyclic AMP generating system in the limbic forebrain of the rat: adaptation to persistent changes in the availability of norepinephrine. J. Neurochem. 27: 661-666.
- Vetulani J. and Sulser F. (1975) Action of various antidepressant treatments reduces reactivity of noradrenergic cyclic AMP-generating system in limbic forebrain. Nature 257: 495-496.

- von Knorring L., Oreland L. and Winblad B. (1984) Fersonality traits related to monoamine oxidase activity in platelets. Psychiat. Res., 12: 11-26.
- Waldmeier P.C. (1993) Newer aspects of the reversible inhibitor of MAO-A and serotonin reuptake, brofaromine. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiat., 17: 183-198.
- Walsh B.T., Gladis M., Roose S.P. *et al.* (1988) Phenelzine vs placebo in 50 patients with bulimia. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 45: 471-475.
- Walsh B.T., Stewart J.W., Roose S.P., Gladis M. and Glassman A.H. (1984) Treatment of bulimia with phenelzine. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 41: 1105-1109.
- Wamsley J.K., Byerley W.F., McCabe R.T., McConnell E.J., Dawson T.M. and Grosser B.I. (1987) Receptor alterations associated with serotonergic agents: an autoradiographic analysis. J. Clin. Psychiat., 48: 19.
- Warneke L. (1990) Psychostimulants in psychiatry. Can. J. Psychiat., 35: 3-10.
- Warner M.D., Peabody C.A., Whiteford H.A. and Hollister L.E. (1988) Alprazolam as an antidepressant. J. Clin. Psychiat., 49: 148-150.
- Weilburg J.B., Rosenbaum J.F., Biederman J., Sachs G.S., Pollack M.H. and Kelly K. (1989) Fluoxetine added to non-MAOI antidepressants converts nonresponders to responders: a preliminary report. J. Clin. Psychiat., 50: 447-449.
- Weissman M.M. and Boyd J.H. (1982) The epidemiology of affective disorders, rates and risk factors. In: American Psychiatric Association Annual Review, Grispoon, L. (ed.), American Psychiatric Press, pp. 406-428.
- Weissman M.M. and Merikangas K. (1986) The epidemiology of anxiety and panic disorders -- an update. J. Clin. Psychiat., 47: 11-17.
- Wells D.G. and Bjorksten A.R. (1989) Monoamine oxidase inhibitors revisited. Can. J. Anaesth., 36: 64-74.
- Wernicke J.F. (1985) The side effect profile and safety of fluoxetine. J. Clin. Psychiat., 46: 59-67.
- Westlund K.N., Denney R.M., Rose R.M. and Abell C.W. (1988) Localization of distinct monoamine oxidase A and monoamine oxidase B cell populations in human brainstem. Neurosci., 25: 439-456.

- Wetzler S. and Katz M.M. (1989) Problems with the differentiation of anxiety and depression. J. Psychiat. Res., 23: 1-12.
- Weyler W., Hsu Y-P.P. and Breakefield X.O. (1990) Biochemistry and genetics of monoamine oxidase. Pharmac. Ther., 57: 391-417.
- Weyler W. and Salach J.I. (1985) Purification and properties of mitochondrial monoamine oxidase type A from numan placenta. J. Biol. Chem., 260: 13199-13207.
- Williams C.H. (1984) Selective inhibitors of monoamine oxidases A and B. Biochem. Pharmacol., 33: 334-337.
- Wisden W., Herb A., Wieland H., Keinänen K., Lüddens H. and Seeburg P.H. (1991) Cloning, pharmacological characteristics and expression pattern of the rat GABA_A receptor α₄ subunit. FEBS Lett., 289: 227-230.
- Wisden W., Morris B.J., Darlison M.G., Hunt S.P. and Barnard E.A. (1988) Distinct GABA_A receptor alpha subunits mRNA show different patterns of expression in bovine brain. Neuron, 1: 937-947.
- Wittchen H-U. and Essau C.A. (1989) Comorbidity of anxiety disorders and depression: does it affect course and outcome? Psychiat. Psychobiol., 4: 315-323.
- Wittchen H-U., Essau C.A. and Krieg J-C. (1991) Anxiety disorders: similarities and differences of comorbidity in treated and untreated groups. Br. J. Psychiat., 159: 23-33.
- Wong D.T., Bymaster F.P., Mayle D.A., Reid L.R., Krushinski J.H. and Robertson D.W. (1993) LY248686, a new inhibitor of serotonin and norepinephrine uptake. Neuropsychopharmacol., 8: 23-33.
- Wong D.T., Reid L.R., Bymaster F.P. and Threlkeld P.G. (1985) Chronic effects of fluoxetine, a selective inhibitor of serotonin uptake, on neurotransmitter receptors. J. Neural Transm., 64: 251-269
- Wong J.T.F., Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1988) Rapid and simple procedure for the determination of urinary phenylacetic acid using derivatization in aqueous medium followed by electron-capture gas chromatography. J. Chromatogr. Biomed. Appl., 428: 140-146.

- Wong J.T.F., Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1990a) A rapid, sensitive assay for γaminobutyric acid in brain using electron-capture gas chromatography. Res. Commun. Chem. Path. Pharmacol., 70: 115-124.
- Wong J.T.F., Baker G.B., Coutts R.T. and Dewhurst W.G. (1990b) Long-lasting elevation of alanine in brain produced by the antidepressant phenelzine. Brain Res. Bull., 25: 179-181.
- Woodman C.L. and Noyes R. (1994) Panic disorder: treatment with valproate. J. Clin. Psychiat., 55: 134-136.
- Wurtman R.J. and Axelrod J. (1963) A sensitive and specific assay for the estimation of monoamine oxidase. Biochem. Pharmacol., 12: 1439-1441.
- Yaksh T.L., Furui T., Kanawati I.S. and Go V.L.W. (1987) Release of cholecystokinin from rat cerebral cortex *in vivo*: role of GABA and glutamate receptor systems. Brain Res., 406: 207-214.
- Yates C.M. and Loudon J.B. (1979) Acetylator status and inhibition of platelet monoamine oxidase following treatment with phenelzine. Psvchol. Med., 9: 777-779.
- Young R.C. (1991) Hydroxylated metabolites of antidepressants. Psychopharmacol. Bull. 27: 521-532.
- Yu P.H. and Boulton A.A. (1992) A comparison of the effect of brofaromine, phenelzine and tranylcypromine on the activities of some enzymes involved in the metabolism of different neurotransmitters. Res. Comm. Chem. Path. Pharmacol., 16: 141-153.
- Yu P.H., David B.A. and Durden D.A. (1991) Enzymatic *N*-methylation of phenelzine catalyzed by phenylethanolamine *N*-methyltransferase. Prog. Neuro-Psychopharmacol. & Biol. Psychiat., 15: 307-312.
- Yu P.H. and Tipton K.F. (1989) Deuterium isotope effect of phenelzine on the inhibition of rat liver mitochondrial monoamine oxidase activity. Biochem. Pharmacol., 38: 4245-4251.
- Yudkoff M., Nissim I. and Hertz L. (1990) Precursors of glutamic acid nitrogen in primary neuronal cultures: studies with ¹⁵N. Neurochem. Res., 15: 1191-1196.

- Yudkoff M., Nissim I., Hummeler K., Medow M. and Pleasure D. (1986) Utilization of [¹⁵N]-glutamate by cultured astrocytes. Biochem. J., 234: 185-192.
- Yudkoff M., Nissim I. and Pleasure D. (1988) Astrocyte metabolism of [¹⁵N]glutamate: implications for the glutamine-glutamate cycle. J. Neurochem., 51: 843-850.
- Yudofsky S.C. (1982) Electroconvulsive therapy in the eighties: technique and technologies. Am. J. Psychotherapy, 36: 391-398.
- Zeller E.A., Barsky J., Berman E.R. and Fouts J.R. (1952a) Action of isonicotinic acid hydrazide and related compounds on enzymes involved in the autonomic nervous system. J. Pharmac. Exp. Ther., 106: 427-428.
- Zeller E.A., Barsky J., Fouts J.R., Kircheimer W.F. and Van Orden L.S. (1952b) Influence of isonicotinic and hydrazine (INH) and 1-isonicotinyl-2-isopropyl hydrazide (IIH) on bacterial and mammalian enzymes. Experentia (Basel), 8: 349-350.
- Zimmer B., Daly F. and Benjamin L. (1984) More in combination antidepressant therapy. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 41: 527-528.
- Zis A.P. and Goodwin F.K. (1979) Major affective disorder as a recurrent illness: a critical review. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 36: 835-839.
- Zis A.P., Nomikos G.G., Damsma G. and Fibiger H.C. (1991) *In vivo* neurochemical effects of electroconvulsive shock studied by microdialysis in the rat striatum. Psychopharmacol. 103: 343-350.
- Zisook S. and Shuchter S.R. (1991) Depression through the first year after the death of a spouse. Am. J. Psychiat., 148: 1346-1352.
- Zohar J., Mueller E., Insel T. *et al.* (1987) Serotonergic responsivity in obsessive compulsive disorder: a comparison of patients and healthy controls. Arch. Gen. Psychiat., 44: 946-951.
- Zorumski C.F. and Isenberg K.E. (1991) Insights into the structure and function of GABA-benzodiazepine receptors: ion channels and psychiatry. Am. J. Psychiat., 148: 162-173.

APPENDIX I

Publications arising from the results described in this thesis

207

PAPERS IN REFEREED JOURNALS AND BOOK CHAPTERS:

- McKenna K.F., Baker G.B., Coutts R.T., Rauw G., Mozayani A. and Danielson J.T. (1990) Recent studies on the MAO inhibitor phenelzine and its possible metabolites. *J. Neural Transm.*, **32(Suppl):** 113-118.
- McKenna K.F., Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1991) N²-Acetylphenelzine: effects on rat brain GABA, alanine and biogenic amines. *Naunyn Schmied. Arch. Pharmacol.*, **343**: 478-482.
- McKenna K.F., Baker G.B. Coutts R.T. Greenshaw A.J. (1992) Chronic administration of the antidepressant/antipanic drug phenelzine and its N-acetyl analogue: effects on monoamine oxidase activity, biogenic amines and α-adrenoreceptor function. J. Pharm. Sci., 81: 832-835.
- McManus D.J., Baker G.B., Martin I.L., Greenshaw A.J. and McKenna K.F. (1992) Effects of the antidepressant/antipanic drug phenelzine on GABA concentrations and GABA-T activity in rat brain. *Biochem. Pharmacol.*, **43**: 2486-2489.
- Baker G.B., Coutts R.T., McKenna K.F., Sherry-McKenna R.L. (1992) Insights into the mechanisms of action of the MAO inhibitors phenelzine and tranylcypromine: a review. *J.Psychiatr. Neurosci.*, **17:** 206-214.
- McKenna K.F. and Baker G.B. (1993) Biochimie des MAO. In: Les I.M.A.O., M. Bourin (ed.), Editions Ellipses, Paris, France, pp. 29-37.
- McKenna K.F. and Baker G.B. (1993) Pharmacologie des IMAO et utilisation des IMAO irréversibles dans la dépression. In: *Les I.M.A.O.*, M. Bourin (ed.), Editions Ellipses, Paris, France, pp. 86-108.

- McKenna K.F., Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1993) Urinary excretion of bioactive amines and their metabolites in psychiatric patients receiving pheneizine. *Neurochem Res.*, **18:** 1023-1027.
- McKenna K.F., McManus D.J., Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1994) Chronic administration of the antidepressant phenelzine and its N-acetyl analogue: effects on GABAergic function. *J.Neural Transm.*, **41(Suppl.):** 115-122.

ABSTRACTS:

- McKenna K.F., Mozayani D., Coutts R.T., Danielson T.J. and Baker G.B. (1989)
 N²-acetylphenelzine, an active metabolite of phenelzine: neurochemical studies. *Proc. 12th Meet. Int. Soc. Neurochem.*, Algarve, Portugal, J. Neurochem. **52 (Suppl.):** S153D.
- McKenna K.F., Baker G.B., Coutts R.T., Rauw G. and Wong J.T.F. (1990) Effects of iprindole pretreatment on brain levels of phenelzine. *Proc. 13th Ann. Meet. Can. Coll. Neuropsychopharmacol.*, Banff, Alberta, June, p. 64.
- McKenna K.F., Baker G.B., Coutts R.T., Rauw G., Mozayani A. and Danielson T.J.
 (1990) Recent studies on the MAO inhibitor phenelzine and its possible metabolites. *Proc. 4th Int. Amine Oxidases Workshop: Metabolic Aspects,* Würzburg, Germany, July, p. 47.
- McKenna K.F., Baker G.B., Coutts R.T. and Greenshaw A.J. (1990) Chronic administration of phenelzine and N²-acetylphenelzine causes elevation of whole brain amine neurotransmitter levels and α_2 receptor down regulation.

Proc. 20th Ann. Meet. Soc. Neurosci., St. Louis, Missouri, Soc. Neurosci. Abstr., **16: (Part 2):** 377.14.

- McKenna K.F., McManus D.J., Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1991) Chronic administration of the antidepressant phenelzine and its N-acetyl analogue: effects on γ-aminobutyric acid, alanine, glutamic acid decarboxylase, γ-aminobutyric acid transaminase and alanine transaminase. *Proc. 13th Meet. Int. Soc. Neurochem.*, Sydney, Australia, J. Neurochem., **57(Suppl):** S148C.
- McKenna K.F., Yu P.H., Davis B.A., Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1991) Urinary excretion of bioactive amines in psychiatric patients treated with phenelzine.
 Proc. 14th Ann. Meet. Can. Coll. Neuropsychopharmacol., Hamilton, Ontario, p. 48.
- Todd K.G., Yamada N., Takahashi S., McKenna K.F., Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1991) Comparisons of the effects of 2-phenylethylhydrazine (phenelzine) and some substituted hydrazine MAO inhibitors on monoaminergic and GABAergic mechanisms in rat brain. *Proc. 14th Ann. Meet. Can. Coll. Neuropsychopharmacol.*, Hamilton, Ontario, p. 53.
- McKenna K.F. and Baker G.B. (1992) The GABA enhancing effects of phenelzine require monoamine oxidase activity. *Proc. 15th Ann. Meet. Can. Coll. Neuropsychopharmacol.*, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan.
- Todd K.G., Sherry-McKenna R.L., Mousseau D.D., McKenna K.F., Baker G.B. and Coutts R.T. (1992) Lack of effect of chronically administered monoamine oxidase inhibitors on ³H-flunitrazepam binding sites in rat corte Proc. 15th Ann. Meet. Can. Coll. Neuropsychopharmacol., Saskatoon, Saskatchewan.